

Strategies to help your child achieve the time-management skills, focus, and organization needed to succeed in school and life

REBECCA BRANSTETTER, PHD

Thank you for downloading this Simon & Schuster ebook.

Get a FREE ebook when you join our mailing list. Plus, get updates on new releases, deals, recommended reads, and more from Simon & Schuster. Click below to sign up and see terms and conditions.

CLICK HERE TO SIGN UP

Already a subscriber? Provide your email again so we can register this ebook and send you more of what you like to read. You will continue to receive exclusive offers in your inbox.

THE

EVERYTHING.

PARENT'S GUIDE TO

CHILDREN WITH EXECUTIVE FUNCTIONING DISORDER

Strategies to help your child achieve the time-management skills, focus, and organization needed to succeed in school and life

Rebecca Branstetter, PhD



This book is dedicated to my parents, who taught me everything; to my wonderful husband and partner, who tirelessly supports me; and to my little one, who always keeps me learning and laughing.

Contents

Introduction

What Is Executive Functioning?

Defining Executive Functioning

Being a Parent: The Ultimate Test in Executive Functioning

The "Boss in Your Brain"

"Smooth Sailors" versus "Boat Rockers"

Parenting a "Boat Rocker"

The "Big Ten" Executive Functions

Task Initiation

Response Inhibition

Focus

Time Management

Working-Memory

Flexibility

Self-Regulation

Emotional Self-Control

Task Completion

Organization

Prioritizing Interventions

How Does Executive Functioning Develop in Children and Adolescents?

Typical Development: The Smooth Sailors

When Challenges Arise: The Boat Rockers

Delay or Disorder?

Assessment of Executive Functioning Difficulties

Disorders with Symptoms of Executive Functioning Weaknesses

Executive Functioning: "The Big Umbrella"

Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD)

Autism Spectrum Disorders

Learning Disabilities

Medical Conditions

Emotional Disorders

Task Initiation: Taming Your Child's Procrastination Monster

What Is Task Initiation?

The Young Child (Ages 1–4)

The Elementary-Aged Child (Ages 5–12)

The Adolescent (Ages 13–18+)

Social Media and Procrastination

Response Inhibition: Teaching Your Child to Control Impulses

The Importance of Controlling Impulses

Stanford Marshmallow Study

Strategies for Kids Who Act First and Think Later

Strategies for Kids Who Make Careless Errors

Focus

What Do Focus Problems Look Like?

Sustained Focus

Divided Focus

TV or Not TV? There Is No Question!

Music and Focus

Mindfulness

Time Management: Strengthening Your Child's Internal Clock

Development of Time Management Skills

Getting Out the Door on Time

Getting Homework Done Efficiently

Teaching Activity Scheduling

Working-Memory

The Importance of Working-Memory

The "RAM" in Your Brain

Remembering and Following Directions

Remembering Appointments and Assignments

Can You Strengthen Working-Memory?

Flexibility: Rolling with Changes

What Does Flexibility Entail?

Learning How to Reset

Changing Plans Midstream

Repairing

Self-Regulation: Thinking about Thinking

What Is Self-Regulation?

Self-Regulation in Reading

Self-Regulation in Writing

Self-Regulation in Math

Educational Media

Developing Self-Regulation

Emotional Self-Control

Why Emotional Self-Control Is Important

The Tale of Phineas Gage

Labeling Feelings

Providing Behavioral Choices

Tracking Emotions to Build Awareness

Dealing with "Meltdowns"

Task Completion

What Is Task Completion?

Short-Term Tasks

Reading Assignments

Long-Term Projects

Organization

Organization Is in the Eye of the Beholder

Finding the Floor in Your Child's Bedroom

The Backpack Vortex

Binder Systems

Homework Systems

Planners

Helping Lost-and-Found "Frequent Flyers" Keep Track of Belongings

Setting Up Your Home Environment to Support Executive Functioning Development

Making the Home Environment Positive for Teaching Executive Functioning

Routines Are Your Friends!

Stop the Homework Battles

Getting Your Child to Do Chores

How to Advocate for Support for Your Child at School

Bridging the Home-School Gap

Special Services

Supporting Transition to Middle School

Supporting Transition to High School

Parenting Children with Executive Functioning Challenges

Your Changing Role

Parent as Orchestrator

Parent as Monitor

Parent as Facilitator/Supporter

Manager or Micromanager?

Helicopter Parenting

Lending Your Child Your Frontal Lobe

How to Pull Back Support Without the Crash and Burn

After High School: College and Beyond

What If You Also Have Executive Functioning Challenges?

Genetics versus Environment

The Importance of Modeling

Getting Support

Building Resilience

Smoothing Out the Ocean versus Riding the Waves

Success Factors

The 1:5 Rule

Appendix: Checklists for Supporting the "Big Ten" Executive Functions

Copyright

Ex • ec • u • tive Func • tions

(ĭg-zĕk'yə-tĭv fŭngk'shəns)

(n) The cognitive processes necessary to think, manage oneself, evaluate and solve problems, and achieve goals

Introduction

CHANCES ARE, IF YOU picked up this book, either you have been told that your child has executive functioning challenges or you have heard the term "executive functioning" used in the field of education and you are curious what all the buzz is about. Either way, you've come to the right book.

Children have their own sets of strengths and weaknesses. In the same way some children take to reading like ducks to water, there are some children who take to planning, organization, self-discipline, selfcontrol, and time management with very little direct instruction. On the flip side, there are some children who need extra support in reading, or executive functioning tasks, and they will require more intensive interventions to be as successful as some of their classmates. Fortunately, there are strategies that work for children and adolescents with executive functioning challenges, many of which you will learn in this book.

Knowing that children learn and grow at different paces helps parents become more patient with the struggling child. It is understandably frustrating to have a child who is constantly leaving belongings everywhere, forgetting to turn in that homework you spent hours helping with, or procrastinating for hours on end. But just remember that no child wants to fail to meet parental expectations. Sometimes it isn't a motivation issue; it's that the child lacks the skill set to be successful. The aim of this book is to help you better understand where you should set the bar for your child to master executive functioning skills as well as develop practical strategies for teaching him to reach that bar. So let's get started!

CHAPTER 1 What Is Executive Functioning?

At first, the term *executive functioning* sounds like something that belongs in the boardroom. That's probably because the word *executive* evokes an image of a person doing all of the tasks needed to be successful in a business — managing time, being organized, changing course when needed, strategizing, and thinking ahead. But this book is not about teaching your child to be the next CEO of a major corporation. It is about teaching your child to be the CEO of her own learning.

Defining Executive Functioning

Children and adolescents who have difficulties in executive functioning are often labeled "lazy," "forgetful," "inconsistent," or "lost." Their challenges often lead to difficulties in the classroom such as forgetting to turn in assignments, making careless errors, and having difficulties keeping on-task and with the pace of the class. At home, a child may experience challenges as well. She might lose her belongings, have trouble remembering routines, fail to complete chores, or have emotional reactions that are extreme for the situation. Difficulties with executive functioning can also impact social relationships. For example, if a child forgets to meet with her friend, says something without thinking first, loses an iPod she borrowed, or is constantly late to meet up, there can be friction in friendships. The good news is that the skills these children have difficulties with can also be taught. The first step in helping your child with difficulties in executive functioning is to really understand what the term means and what specific skills are involved.

Many formal definitions of executive functioning exist in the research on the psychology of learning. In general, there is consensus that executive functioning skills are all of the cognitive skills needed to regulate your thinking, feeling, and behavior, often to reach a goal. What is important to know is that executive functioning skills are needed for all the other cognitive processes as well, such as memory, attention, motor skills, verbalizing, visualizing, and completing learning tasks. Executive functioning skills are also used to regulate emotions. Put another way, if the brain is the engine of learning and self-regulation, executive functioning is the driver of that engine.



If your child's teacher or a professional who works with your child talks about your child having executive functioning difficulties, ask him to clarify what specific features are problematic. There are likely a few executive functioning skills in particular that need to be addressed, rather than all of the executive functions. This will help you be on the same page to develop targeted interventions to help your child.

Definitions of executive functioning skills often include the following basic functions:

- **Task Initiation:** Stopping what you are doing and starting a new task.
- **Response Inhibition:** Keeping yourself from acting impulsively, in order to achieve a goal.
- **Focus:** Directing your attention, keeping your focus, and managing distractions while working on a task.
- **Time Management:** Understanding and feeling the passage of time, planning good use of your time, and avoiding procrastination behaviors.
- **Working-Memory:** Holding information in your mind long enough to do something with it (remember it, process it, act on it).
- **Flexibility:** Being able to shift your ideas and plans in changing conditions.
- **Self-Regulation:** Being able to reflect on your actions and behaviors and make needed changes to reach a goal.
- Emotional Self-Control: Managing your emotions and reflecting on your feelings in order to keep yourself from engaging in impulsive behaviors.

- **Task Completion:** Sustaining your levels of attention and energy to see a task to the end.
- **Organization:** Keeping track and taking care of your belongings (personal belongings, schoolwork) and maintaining order in your personal space.

Research on executive functioning has burgeoned in the past twenty years, often including brain-based neuroscience. The region of the brain that has been associated with the executive functions, such as planning, organizing, shifting attention, problem-solving, and selfcontrol, is the prefrontal cortex, or the frontal lobe. What is important for parents to know is that the prefrontal cortex continues to develop well into early adulthood. The executive functions are among the last to fully mature in child development. As such, you should not expect your school-aged children and adolescents to have fully developed executive functioning skills. The region of the brain that is responsible for executive control is a work in progress. Knowing this fact can help parents and teachers become more patient with students who struggle in these areas.



Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging (fMRI) is a research technique that neuroscientists use to detect blood flow to certain regions of the brain during activities. In this way, they can see where tasks such as planning, inhibiting, and problem-solving tend to occur. This technique gives scientists a "map" of the brain for critical executive functioning skills.

Being a Parent: The Ultimate Test in Executive Functioning

In order to better understand executive functioning skills in your child, you may think of ways you use executive functioning in your own life. At times, parents may feel like the CEOs of their families. Parents organize schedules, shift plans when needed, put aside things they'd rather do in favor of higher priorities, and plan for the present as well as the future. In fact, the skills used to manage your household are the very same executive functioning skills you are likely trying to develop in your child.



Know your own executive functioning strengths and areas of weakness. Knowing your strengths can help you be purposeful about teaching your child what you know. Knowing your weaknesses is also good because you can enlist the support of others to help both you and your child improve on these particular skills.

For example, when you are planning a family trip, what do you do first? Do you all just hop in the car and take off for vacation one morning without directions, a map, or a plan? Of course not, unless you are an extremely spontaneous and impulsive family! You may talk with your family members about where you want to go, narrow down your choices by price, weather, and availability, and check everyone's schedules to see when everyone is free. A few weeks prior, you might call friends who live near your destination and let them know you'd like to see them. Perhaps you research how to get there by car or plane, line up dog-sitters and house-sitters, ask for that time off work, and do some work projects early so you won't return from vacation with a huge backlog of work to do. You might put aside money for the trip, or charge it on a credit card and make a mental plan about how you'll pay off your credit card later. As the trip gets closer, you might make a list of what you'll need to bring, and begin packing a day or two before the trip. All of these planning, organizing, thinking-ahead, and anticipating skills are executive functions. They are the mental road map and itinerary for achieving a goal. You use them every day, whether you are aware of them or not.

The "Boss in Your Brain"

When explaining executive functioning to children, it may be helpful to use imagery. Have your child think of a tiny man or woman in the front of her brain (to represent the frontal lobe) being "the boss" of her brain. The "boss" tells her what to pay attention to, what to do first, what to remember, and so on. Children and adolescents like being the boss of things! For some reason, when you tell a kid she gets to be the boss of planning out her science project, it resonates better than telling her she is "responsible" for planning out her science project.

You might carry the boss analogy further to explain when your child is lagging in some of the executive functions. For example, if your child forgets to complete a part of his homework, you might say "Looks like the boss in your brain was on a break! Let's look at these directions again." For children and adolescents who are sensitive to feedback, this can be a nice way to alert them to their challenges in a friendly way. You can also use the analogy to praise your child when he does use an executive skill (e.g., "Wow! You just focused on your math for twenty minutes straight! The boss in your brain is working very hard today.").



Using imagery with children is a good way to help them understand complex concepts like executive functioning. Find a metaphor or image that works for your child, perhaps based on his interests. For example, if your child likes trains, you can say "Like a train going up a steep track, it takes you a while to get going on your homework. But once you do, you are fast and do a great job!"

"Smooth Sailors" versus "Boat Rockers"

Children all grow and learn at different paces. Some kids learn very quickly, and others require more adult guidance. Take reading for example: Some children begin reading at a very early age, often without a lot of instruction. Some children develop reading skills ontarget, with typical reading instruction. And yet some children require much more explicit and specialized instruction, guidance, and practice to become fluent readers. The same principle applies to the acquisition of executive functions. There are some children who seem to sail smoothly through learning how to self-regulate, self-monitor, and work independently.

So what might development look like for those "smooth sailors," who catch on to executive functioning tasks with ease? These are kids who do need reminders when they are learning something new, but after a few times, they catch on to the routine and need fewer and fewer reminders. They may also be innovative in problem-solving. When faced with a new task, they might spontaneously come up with a faster, better, or new way to solve the problem, without much adult guidance at all. They tend to be able to put aside temptations (TV, Facebook, YouTube, playing outside) in order to finish tasks such as homework or chores. Of course, even the smoothest of sailors still need adult intervention to become skilled in completing tasks such as remembering chores, completing homework well, remembering to turn in homework, catching careless mistakes in their schoolwork, planning ahead for long-term projects and tests, turning off screens in favor of focusing on a project, and expressing their feelings instead of acting out. They just need less adult intervention than kids who have

challenges in executive functioning, and they tend to learn from their mistakes and file away strategies to use more readily next time.



Children sometimes describe themselves as "lazy," which makes it seems like a stable personality trait. You can counteract this belief by redirecting "I'm lazy" to a situational interpretation (e.g., "Today on this math assignment, you're feeling lazy") or provide counterevidence (e.g., "You're not a lazy person. Remember when you worked hard yesterday on your spelling test and got an A?").

On the other hand, there are the "boat rockers." It seems that no matter how many times you remind them about something, they inevitably forget it. They work in bursts and are known for their patterns of ups and downs. One week, they are on top of their work, and the next, they are losing things, getting stuck, and procrastinating all over again. They may become excited at the suggestion of a new strategy, try it for a while, and then lose steam and go back to ineffective strategies. They can't seem to help themselves and are often disappointed in their performance. They frequently want to do better, but they feel like they can't. Sometimes they give up easily. They require a lot of adult intervention to do tasks that perhaps their siblings or friends can do independently.

Parenting a "Boat Rocker"

Parenting a "boat rocker" can be trying, even if you tend to be a very patient person. As parents, what seems like common sense is often lacking in a child with executive functioning difficulties. You may find vourself getting frustrated because is seems so obvious that when your child works all weekend on a project, he will surely remember to take it to school on Monday. You know that something could take ten minutes if your child just focused on it. Instead, you are in disbelief that it ends up taking two hours. This is partially because parents can forget what it is like to learn something new and challenging. For children with executive functioning deficits, it can be a real challenge to get started and keep focus. In order to have more empathy and patience with your child, just think of the last time you had to learn something new or perform a challenging task, like programming the DVR, fixing a flat tire, learning a new computer program, or reading a complicated tax document. Learning something new or doing something difficult can be frustrating. If someone helps you through the process, it can ease your frustration. If someone stands over you and tells you that it should only take ten minutes, so just get it done, chances are it will increase your frustration.

But how do you explain when your child is having challenges with tasks or routines that are not new? Why can't she just remember the routine? You might find yourself saying things like "I shouldn't have to remind you to do this! We do this every day!" The fact is, if your child has executive functioning challenges, she may still struggle with tasks, even though they are daily and routine. Just think of a habit that you have tried to change, such as quitting smoking or exercising more. It can be challenging to change, and old habits die hard. There are inevitably setbacks, even though you *know* what to do.

Learning executive functioning skills is sort of like learning a new recipe. At first, you have to prepare by reading the instructions, gathering the ingredients, making sure you have the proper tools, ensuring that you have enough time to make the recipe, and carefully measuring and sequencing the order of the steps. The next time you do the same recipe, you may be quicker, but you still have to reference the recipe. The third time, you may remember the recipe, but have to just check to make sure it really was $\frac{1}{2}$ teaspoon and not $\frac{1}{2}$ tablespoon. After a few more times, you may have internalized the recipe so that it's like second nature to whip it up. You might even be able to experiment and change the recipe a bit without ruining the meal. Your child may just need to "make the recipe" more times than your average child. She may need a few more reminders about the details (teaspoon versus tablespoon). She might make mistakes, but you can remind her that practicing makes her better each time. When routines or "recipes" need to change, you might need to guide her through the process and be explicit about how routines can be *mostly* the same, but also different. This teaches adaptability.

The building blocks of teaching your child strategies for internalizing routines, such as making his bed, cleaning his room, finishing homework, gathering belongings for school days, or remembering equipment for sports or activities on the weekend, include modeling, repetition, and consistency. Parents can often get stuck in the day-today survival mode of getting your kid out the door in the morning, or just getting homework done at a decent hour. Parents need to step back and ask themselves "What skill am I teaching my child to develop independence?" If you end up just grabbing everything your child needs for school in the morning for him so you can get out the door on time, you are essentially teaching him that if he dawdles around in the morning, Mom or Dad will end up getting him everything he needs.

So how do you build independence and executive functioning skills in your child? The first step, of course, is to understand what skills in particular you would like to develop. Next, you can set an intention to work on those skills in depth. Sometimes parents start too big when trying to make behavioral changes. If you think about when you want to make a change, such as losing weight, you might start small (e.g., buying skim milk instead of whole milk, walking fifteen minutes around the block on your lunch hour). Small changes can pave the way for big changes. In order to help your child learn or improve his executive functioning skills, you can start with the following:

Modeling

Modeling is the process of being a good role model for your child. Children learn by watching you. Parents of toddlers know that they repeat everything you say, and want to try everything you do. You have to show them how to do things, often while narrating the process. Telling them without showing them doesn't quite do the trick. But it isn't just toddlers who benefit from modeling — all kids do. Even adults profit from seeing someone do a task successfully. Just think of all the instructional videos on YouTube. You can learn to do many different things by watching demonstrations, and sometimes seeing someone do something is easier than reading directions or trying on your own with no guidance.

It is important to note that kids also learn *negative* behaviors by watching adults and other children. Albert Bandura, a famous psychologist, did a series of landmark studies in the early 1960s called the "Bobo Doll" experiments. In these studies, he had children watch other children play in a playroom through a one-way mirror. Children who watched other children play aggressively (as shown by punching a blow-up clown doll called a "Bobo Doll") were much more likely to play aggressively when it was their turn, especially if they overheard a child being praised for doing so. This type of learning is deemed "social learning" — learning by watching others.

So, if you tend to run around like a crazy person in the morning, desperately trying to find your keys, wallet or purse, and jacket, and are notoriously late for things, your child may be learning that this is the way things go in the morning. If you always have a place for your belongings and you narrate your organizational strategy (e.g., "I am putting my keys on the key holder and my wallet in the closet so I will know where they are"), your child is more likely to understand that if things have a place, or a "home," where they always go, then you are less likely to lose them.

Especially with younger children, modeling is one of the best strategies for teaching. It may seem silly to talk out loud to yourself in front of your child, but it is a great way for her to understand that we all use "self-talk" to regulate our behavior, and we are constantly thinking things through as we act. Children and adolescents with executive functioning difficulties often lack the inner dialogue that guides them through tasks and activities. Giving them a script for the steps they need to take by demonstrating and modeling them can teach them this very important strategy of self-talk.

Repetition

You may have heard the quote "Repetition is the mother of all learning." Children and adolescents with executive functioning difficulties need more repetition than those who do not have such difficulties. They often need repetition of routines, reminders about procedures, and more explanation about how to break down a complex task into a logical series of manageable tasks.



There is a difference between repetition and nagging. Repetition is typically delivered as a reminder *before* a problem occurs, and nagging is often delivered once a problem has already started. Repetition is saying "Remember our rule that your phone is off during homework" prior to homework each day. Saying "Get off that phone and get to work!" is nagging.

One of the puzzling (and frustrating!) things about parenting a child with executive functioning challenges is that he needs more repetition for following directions than is expected for his developmental level. When you give a direction such as "go clean your room" or "get ready," he might not have a clear visual image of what it looks like to "get ready" or "clean your room." This is why you might find your child playing with toys instead of cleaning when you go up to check on the progress. Your child may lack the inner mental checklist of the tasks required for cleaning his room. So in addition to repeating the steps for cleaning a room (put toys away, put clean clothes in drawers and dirty clothes in the hamper, make your bed, bring dishes to the kitchen, etc.), you may also have to ask your child to picture the finished task. You can even have him describe what a tidy room looks like and see what parts of "clean your room" he has internalized and for what parts he still needs reminders.

Consistency

If repetition is the mother of *all* learning, then perhaps the father of learning routines and rules is *consistency*. In general, children and adolescents do better when they have consistency. Consistency is a must for children and adolescents with executive functioning

challenges because they often struggle with internalizing routines and following procedures and directions. It is much harder for them to remember the rules and routines if the rules and routines keep changing.

Consistent Routines

One of the challenges children and adolescents with executive functioning difficulties often demonstrate is sequencing. They may not always do things in the logical order. They often hyper-focus on a detail or one step in a sequence and lose the big picture, or skip necessary steps. They often cannot resist temptations to do something else along the way, or procrastinate getting started. If you set up consistent routines for the sequences your child is struggling with, you will help him with internalizing the routine. When a child internalizes a routine, she requires less adult guidance and becomes more efficient.



Don't assume that a child simply isn't listening or choosing not to follow directions. She may not be processing the instructions, or she forgets part of the instructions. You might ask your child to repeat a direction to you so you know she got all of it.

For example, if your child struggles with getting ready in the morning, you can work together to develop a routine. You might build into a bedtime routine the choosing of clothes for the next day (or two outfits for the child who says she doesn't know what she wants to wear until the morning). You might also group the morning tasks into categories to simplify the number of things she needs to remember (school things, hygiene tasks, food tasks). Teach her two or three things for each group (e.g., "Your three hygiene tasks are brushing hair, brushing teeth, and putting on clean clothes."). Start with one group at a time until she gets the hang of it. So then, instead of saying "Did you brush your hair, brush your teeth, change your underwear, get dressed, gather your books, permission slips, and lunch, and eat breakfast?" you can just say "What school things have you gathered? Do you need help with your hygiene tasks? Did you do your two food tasks (eating breakfast and remembering lunch bag)?" Shortened directions are great for children and adolescents with executive functioning challenges. And the beauty of grouping the morning tasks is that the groups don't change, even if they need different things within a group on a given day.



Being consistent is different than being rigid. When you are consistent, you do what you say you will do. When you are rigid, you never change your rule even if the situation calls for it. The important thing is to give your child a logical explanation for the change in the rule. Avoid "because I said so" reasoning, which can make a child feel like rules are arbitrary.

Consistent Rules

Being consistent with rules can be the most difficult strategy for parents, especially if you are tired or worn out! Or perhaps you start out strong and then relax the rule. For example, you might have a rule that homework must be done before your child can do a certain activity (play soccer, for example). But then, of course, something comes up and you might have to break your rule. Perhaps he spent too much time trying to get started on homework and lo and behold, it is fifteen minutes until soccer practice and he's not done. Do you make him miss soccer? You then tell yourself that soccer is a good way to release excess energy, stay fit, and work on a team, so you don't want to deny your child the opportunity. But then you also tell yourself that you have a rule and you shouldn't break it. This dilemma is an example of many dilemmas that you will no doubt experience as a parent. There is no "right" answer to these dilemmas. In general, you should ask yourself if breaking the routine is due to a situational factor or if it is due to a habitual pattern. If it is situational, then it may be okay to deviate from the routine with an explanation that this is a one-time change and a warning about what will happen if it becomes a habit. If it is a habitual issue (e.g., your child is almost always delaying starting on homework), then you may need to explore strategies for supporting your child in getting started or change your rule so he can finish his homework and receive the benefits of soccer.



Research on child and adolescent development shows that children of parents with authoritative parenting styles (versus authoritarian or permissive) tend to have more positive outcomes. When kids have love *and* limits, they do better in school, have better relationships, and are more successful and resilient.

It is also important that caregivers are consistent with each other. If Mom allows TV to be on during homework and Dad doesn't, a child with executive functioning challenges will likely gravitate toward the more desirable condition. Talk about the rules with your partner and plan for changing conditions. Think of obstacles to enforcing the rule and how you will deal with them. If you don't agree on a rule, work at it until you do. You should also know that the manner in which rules are imposed matters. If rules are authoritative and implemented without warmth or logic, kids tend to break them. If the rules are loosely implemented, or you are permissive because you want to keep the peace and warmth in your relationship with your child, kids tend to not follow them. The best combination is an authoritative style: a mix of warmth and understanding and firmness. This might sound like "I know you are disappointed that you cannot go to soccer today, but we have a rule that we finish homework before soccer. Perhaps tomorrow I can help you get started earlier so you will be able to participate."

CHAPTER 2 The "Big Ten" Executive Functions

Executive functioning skills are best thought of as an umbrella under which many different skills fall. These skills are all related to the overarching skills of self-regulation, or being able to monitor, evaluate, and change one's behavior with a goal in mind. In this chapter, an overview of the "Big Ten" executive functions will help you understand what skills you may want to target for improvement in your child. You will find checklists following descriptions of the skills so that you can prioritize which areas you may wish to target for intervention first. Take the time to think about your child and whether or not she has any of the challenges outlined in each of the Big Ten executive functions. You can prioritize by the areas that create the most stress for you or your child, or the area that has the most challenges.

Task Initiation

Task initiation is the activation energy it takes to stop what you are currently doing and do something else. Children with executive functioning difficulties often have challenges stopping a preferred activity in order to do another, often nonpreferred activity. In fact, even children (and adults!) without executive functioning difficulties may have these challenges as well. The difference between typical difficulties starting a new task and severe challenges is in the degree of difficulty in switching gears. A typical child may occasionally grumble and drag her feet about taking out the trash, or a teenager might sometimes put off studying until the last minute. A child or teenager with executive functioning problems chronically shows these behavior patterns. He may never get to his chores without a huge argument or multiple reminders, and he may be a chronic procrastinator such that he has severe sleep deprivation as a result of staying up late to finish things he should have started hours before. Children and adolescents with task initiation problems have to be torn away from things they are doing by others; they seem to lack the will power to do so themselves.

Ask yourself the following questions to determine the frequency of your child's difficulties with task initiation and check all that apply:

- Historically, has your child had a hard time beginning tasks independently?
- Does your child often say things like "I don't know where to start!"?
- Does your child frequently need multiple reminders and prompts to get started on things?
- Does your child have a hard time stopping what he is doing to start something new?

- Would you describe your child as a "procrastinator"?
- Does your child frequently complain and delay when asked to do a nonpreferred activity?

If you checked three or more of these questions, your child likely has difficulties with task initiation, and you may want to target interventions in this area and see Chapter 5 for more information.



How do I know if my child has task initiation difficulties or is just lazy?

Understand that difficulties with task initiation have many causes — difficulty understanding the task, challenges with knowing where to start, problems with visualizing the end product and planning how to get there, lagging skills in time awareness and management, etc. The process of switching gears to do something new is not automatic or seamless for children with executive functioning problems. Instead of thinking of problems starting on tasks as "laziness," think of them as lagging skills that need to be taught.

Response Inhibition

If you have ever talked yourself out of that delicious piece of cake, or have been successful in resisting the temptation to go online and check your Facebook page instead of writing a report for work, you have practiced response inhibition. Response inhibition is keeping yourself from acting impulsively, in order to achieve a goal. Young children often have great difficulties with delaying gratification because their time horizon is so short — they tend to think only of the here and now. But as children mature, their ability to control impulses improves, and they can think ahead to the consequences of acting impulsively. For example, they may forgo going to a baseball game with their friends because they have a paper due in a few days. They might turn off their phones to finish their homework if they know they have a lot of work to do. If friends call in the middle of their work, they will tell them that they will call them back when they're done. However, for children and adolescents with executive functioning difficulties, there is often a lag in the development of these response-inhibition skills.

Ask yourself the following questions to assess the degree to which your child shows response-inhibition challenges:

- My child has always acted impulsively, from a very early age.
- My child tends to "jump first and think later," doing the first thing that comes to mind.
- It is very difficult for my child to think about and follow "if-then" contingencies (e.g., If I finish my chores now, then I can go play).
- I am constantly reminding my child to turn off screens (e.g., phones, computers, tablets, TV) when she is supposed to be working on homework.

- It is hard for my child to think about the consequences of his behavior.
- My child is impulsive in her work and makes careless mistakes.

If you checked three or more of these questions, your child likely has difficulties with response inhibition. You may wish to target this area for intervention and read Chapter 6 for more helpful advice.
Focus

In order to learn or practice skills, children must learn how to focus their attention. Paying attention involves directing your attention to what you are supposed to be doing, keeping that attention long enough to finish your task, and all the while filtering out distractions. Children and adolescents with executive functioning difficulties can have challenges with any or all of these processes. Distractibility comes in many forms as well. Some children are internally distracted, and they spend their time daydreaming or thinking of other things. Others are externally distracted, and they will direct their attention to anything in their environment – noises, people, objects – you name it. When a child has problems with focus, it can be during listening, and he can miss important instructions or information. Or you may see focus problems when it comes to your child sitting down and completing homework without getting sidetracked. Needless to say, helping a child who is easily distracted can wear on even the most patient of parents. And yet, teaching focus and strategies for managing distraction is one of the most powerful gifts you can give your child, because it can help with many different areas in her life.

Using the following checklist, you can assess the degree to which your child is showing focus difficulties:

- Does it seem like your child is not hearing you when you give directions?
- Does your child have difficulties sticking with one task, especially if it requires patience and concentration?
- Do you find your child paying attention to background noises when he is doing homework?
- Does your child have a hard time staying on topic when talking?

- Does your child complain that it is hard to concentrate?
- Do your child's teachers report to you that she has a hard time focusing in the classroom?

If you checked three or more as true for your child, you will likely be looking for interventions to help strengthen your child's focusing skills. You can also see <u>Chapter 7</u> for more on helping your child focus.



Children with focus issues often have self-esteem issues as well. This is because they receive so much corrective feedback (e.g., "Pay attention!" "You forgot this part!" "What did I say?"). Even if the feedback is neutral or constructive, it is still someone telling them they aren't doing something correctly. Balance this out by giving positive feedback as well (e.g., "I like how you checked your work!" "Great job following my directions!").

Time Management

Even adults struggle with completing all the tasks they need to do within a finite amount of time. Is it any surprise that children with executive functioning difficulties, who have trouble setting goals, forecasting the future, and being aware of passing time, also have difficulties with time management? The challenges only seem to increase for adolescents, who have more responsibilities, afterschool activities, and desires for peer interaction. The battle between tasks on the "have to do" list and tasks on the "want to do" list can create procrastination and avoidance behavior. Children and adolescents with time-management issues may be chronically late, lose track of time, overestimate what they can accomplish in a period of time, or rush through things to finish on time. The good news is that time management is a learned skill, and therefore can be taught to children and teens.

Referencing the following checklist, you can determine if your child struggles with time-management tasks:

- o Does your child often lose track of time?
- Does your child underestimate how much time a task will take?
- Does your child set unrealistic goals for how much he can complete in a time period?
- Without your reminders, would your child forget appointments or scheduled activities?
- Does your child complain that she runs out of time on tests at school?
- Does your child seem unaware of passing time?

If you checked three or more of these items, you may want to prioritize developing interventions for time management for your child. See Chapter 8 for more on time management.

Working-Memory

Working-memory is the process of holding information in your mind long enough to do something with it (remember it, process it, act on it). Think of it like RAM in the computer of your brain: It determines how much you can have open on your hard drive without "crashing." Working-memory is especially important for learning — you must be able to remember what is said in the short term in order to learn it for the long term. Children and adolescents with working-memory challenges often miss parts of conversations, instructions, and lectures and as a result have pieces of the learning puzzle missing. They may also seem forgetful and lose track of what they are doing midstream.

Using the checklist that follows, identify which statements are true for your child:

- My child has difficulties following directions with more than one part.
- My child has to frequently re-read what she has read to understand.
- My child has to write things down (e.g., homework) or else he will forget.
- My child has a hard time with mental math.
- My child has difficulties doing more than one task at a time.

If you checked three or more of these items as true for your child, you may wish to target working-memory as an area for improvement and read Chapter 9 for more helpful tips.



Working-memory can be improved. Studies have shown that exercise is one of the best ways to improve workingmemory due to the increased blood flow to the brain.

Flexibility

Flexibility as an executive function is the process of being able to shift your ideas and plans in changing conditions. Children who struggle with mental flexibility (sometimes referred to as cognitive flexibility) often get "stuck" on one way to solve a problem, or get fixated on an inefficient strategy. They may also focus in on a detail of a problem and lose the big picture. Mental flexibility is important for academic problem-solving. Academically, children with difficulties with cognitive flexibility tend to learn by a rote strategy — memorizing through repetition. However, as curriculum becomes more complex, children are expected to learn by abstraction — taking what they know and applying it to a new learning situation. Without flexibility, children tend to have difficulty when a problem is slightly different than what they learned, or if they are asked to synthesize what they know to solve a new problem.

Mental flexibility is also essential in social problem-solving. Social rules are always changing depending on the situation. For example, the volume of your voice changes when you are in class and when you are on the playground. Your level of chattiness and self-disclosure depends on whom you are talking to and where you are. You have to read social cues in "real time" to see if someone is no longer interested in what you are saying, or if you've offended him by what you've said. You need flexibility to adapt to changing social situations. Especially when children get older, there are more "unwritten" rules. Kids no longer say "I don't want to play with you" directly; instead they may make excuses or avoid you, or even be nice to you in person but then talk negatively about you when you are not there. These types of social situations can

be complicated for a child or teen with executive functioning challenges in mental flexibility to understand and adapt to.



Children on the Autism spectrum often have difficulties with cognitive flexibility in social problem-solving. Research shows that one potential cause is that they often do not engage in "self-talk." While typical children will talk through their problem-solving ideas in their head, children on the spectrum may not. However, the good news is that teaching children to talk through ideas has been shown to improve cognitive flexibility.

So how do you know if your child struggles with cognitive flexibility? Using the following checklist, mark which behaviors you have observed in your child:

- My child gets "stuck" on one way of solving a problem.
- My child sometimes insists that his way of doing schoolwork is best, even though it is an ineffective strategy.
- My child can be a "black and white" thinker, and miss the shades of gray in problem-solving.
- My child has trouble adapting to new social situations and understanding unwritten social rules.
- My child sometimes seems to have a "my way or the highway" mentality when interacting with other children.

If you endorsed three or more of these challenges in cognitive flexibility, you may wish to choose this as an area to begin interventions. See Chapter 10 for more information on flexibility and your child.

Self-Regulation

Self-regulation is being able to reflect on your actions and behaviors and make needed changes to reach a goal. Becoming a self-regulated learner is a complex process that involves several ongoing phases. Students with strong self-regulation skills engage in a process called "metacognition," which is thinking about their thinking. That is, they actively contemplate the learning process. They set goals, make a plan, execute the plan, monitor how the plan is going, make adjustments if it is not going well, observe their performance and take mental notes about what is working and what is not, and after competing the task, evaluate and self-reflect on their performance. These skills are developmental in nature, meaning that we do not expect the young child to go through all these steps consciously. However, the seeds of self-regulation in academics are planted as early as infancy and toddlerhood. Parents and teachers can model and teach self-regulation skills.

Take for example the process required to do a word problem. A child with deficits in self-regulation may look at the problem and just jump in by taking the numbers they see in the problem and adding them up or subtracting them, without much thought. A child with strong selfregulation might read the problem a few times, make a drawing about what the problem is asking, search for key words in the problem that give clues about which operation to use, set up and compute the problem, and then ask herself "Does my answer make sense?" She might talk through all of these steps out loud or in her mind to help her stay on track. On a larger scale, a self-regulated learner might make a study plan for an upcoming math test on work problems. He might imagine himself studying at home with his dad and asking his teacher for help if he got stuck, all in advance of actually studying. He might decide to do practice problems because that has worked for him in the past. He would likely study a little at a time and not all at once the morning of the test. Throughout the process, he would be constantly asking himself "Do I understand this?" and reflecting on his level of understanding. A student with poor self-regulation skills might not have a mental image of what it "looks like" to study. She might look at the problems the night before and not be aware if she understands them, and thus wouldn't take steps to ensure she did before the test.

Does your child struggle with self-regulated learning? Think about whether your child engages in any of the following behaviors to determine if self-regulation is an area of challenge to target for intervention:

- My child does not seem to set goals for himself when it comes to academics.
- My child has trouble knowing when she doesn't understand a learning task.
- My child doesn't seem to know his strengths and weaknesses as a learner.
- My child rarely makes a plan for studying for a test or a long-term project.
- My child makes frequent mistakes in her work but doesn't seem to notice.
- My child doesn't ask for help with his work as much as he should.

If you checked three or more behaviors as problematic for your child, you may consider intervention for developing self-regulation strategies. You can find more information on self-regulation in Chapter 11.

Emotional Self-Control

Emotional self-control is the process of managing your emotions and reflecting on your feelings in order to keep yourself from engaging in impulsive behaviors. The skills required for emotional self-control include awareness of feelings, using verbal labels for feelings (e.g., sad, frustrated, irritated, excited), and controlling responses to situations without acting impulsively. When children have difficulties controlling their emotions, they often engage in negative behaviors, such as hitting, saying inappropriate or unkind things impulsively, or other forms of aggression. Not all children act out when their emotions get the better of them. Some children turn inward and have worried thoughts or sadness and have a hard time letting go of hurt feelings.

Of course, your child's ability to regulate his feelings greatly depends on age. Any parent who has witnessed a toddler throw a tantrum can attest that young children struggle with emotional self-control! At the same time, a sulking teenager can be struggling with emotional selfcontrol in a different way. No matter what age your child is, as a parent, you can coach your child to manage his feelings and engage in appropriate emotional self-control. There is good reason to do so; children with more self-control do better in school. This is because in school, children are expected to manage their frustration with academic tasks, cooperate and problem-solve peer conflicts so as to not disrupt learning, and navigate the multiple expectations that are placed on them without acting out or shutting down.

While all children struggle with processing and expressing emotions at some point in their development, children with executive functioning challenges may have amplified challenges in the area of emotional regulation. Using the following checklist, indicate the statements that are true for your child, in order to gauge if emotional regulation is an area to target for intervention:

- I would describe my child as a highly emotional individual.
- My child's moods change very quickly.
- My child has always been difficult to soothe when upset.
- My child is quick to disagree or argue with adults and peers.
- When corrected, my child has strong emotional reactions.
- My child's behavior is out of control.
- My child gets into "funks" and it is hard for her to get out of them.

If you checked three or more of these statements as true for your child, you might want to consider targeting emotional self-control as an area for intervention and reading Chapter 12 for further advice.

Task Completion

Task completion is the process of sustaining your levels of attention and energy to see a task to the end. Difficulties completing tasks can occur at home and at school. At home, you might notice that chores are partially done, or not done to the standard. You may find that your child needs a lot of extra prompting to finish tasks that she has started. Sometimes the last phase of an activity — cleaning up — is left undone. Children with executive functioning challenges often have trouble seeing tasks to the end, even enjoyable tasks, projects, and hobbies.

One of the main domains where you might see these challenges is in the area of homework completion. Completing homework requires an internal "stick-to-it-ivness." Some children show a lag in developing this persistence. The reasons for children not seeing homework tasks to the end are complex. It is often more than a pure motivation issue. Sometimes children don't understand the task, or are overwhelmed and don't know where to start. Sometimes they can get started but when they get stuck, they shut down and avoid the task. There is often avoidance and expression of dislike for the task when the task is too hard and the child does not want to admit it or ask for help. On the flip side, sometimes the tasks are too easy and are boring for the child. To help uncover the roots of your child's difficulties with homework completion, you will likely need to engage in collaboration with your child's teacher(s) in addition to tackling the problem at home.



If your child has difficulties with task completion, you might hear your child's teacher describe his behavior as "off-task." Ask the teacher what your child is doing when he is "offtask" in order to better understand his challenges. Also, ask the teacher during which assignments or subjects or times of day he is "off-task" or "on-task" to get clues as to the underlying cause of the difficulty with task completion.

Is task completion a problem for your child? Use this checklist to identify areas that may pose a challenge for your child by checking those statements that apply:

- My child is off-task when doing chores, resulting in them being partially done or taking a long time to be done.
- My child needs a lot of reminders and prompts to see homework to the end.
- If I don't sit next to my child while she is doing homework, it won't get finished.
- My child seems to only put effort into things he likes to do.
- Teachers frequently tell me that my child doesn't finish her work in the classroom.
- My child gives up easily when doing homework.
- My child doesn't finish tasks or projects, even if they are enjoyable.

If you endorsed three or more of these as problematic for your child, task completion may be an area on which you will want to focus your interventions. See Chapter 13 for more information on task completion.

Organization

Organization is the process of keeping track and taking care of your belongings (personal belongings, schoolwork) and maintaining order in your personal space. Children with executive functioning weaknesses frequently have difficulties with organization. Their rooms are often messy, their backpacks full of crumpled papers, their desks full of random things, their notebooks disorganized, and they are "frequent flyers" to the lost-and-found at their schools! They often forget to turn in their work because they left it at home or in the car, or cannot find it in their messy backpacks when they need it.

Children with organizational challenges are often frustrating to parents and teachers because they don't understand why they just can't "get it together." It is important to think of the frustration that the child is experiencing as well. Often despite motivation and best intentions, they come short of adult expectations. They can then feel disappointed in themselves. At times, adults can jump in and try to organize for the child, which helps in the short run, but it doesn't really teach the child the skills needed to be self-sufficient in organization.

To what degree does your child show organizational impairments? Use the following checklist to pinpoint areas of challenge:

- My child seems to create messes wherever she goes.
- My child is constantly losing belongings, such as jackets, lunchboxes, homework, books, and important papers.
- My child doesn't seem to know where to put things, even after I explain where things should go.
- My child's notebooks are not organized by subject; they seem to have papers from all subjects randomly placed in them with no

order.

- My child frequently fails to bring the right books, papers, or notebooks home with her.
- I frequently get calls or texts from my child asking me to bring something to school that he forgot.
- My child's workspace is messy and disorganized.

If you checked three or more areas as problematic for your child, then you may want to prioritize teaching your child organizational strategies. Read more on organizational strategies in Chapter 14.

Prioritizing Interventions

When you have a child with many different types of executive functioning challenges, it can be hard to decide where to start with intervention. This chapter hopefully provided you with a structure for understanding what the "Big Ten" executive functions might look like for your child at home and at school. From these descriptions and the checklists, you might have been able to pinpoint some areas you can start targeting for intervention. You might have been able to see that your child has some executive functioning strengths as well.

So how do you prioritize which area of executive functioning should be tackled first? In order to set up a game plan for deciding which area to target for intervention, you might ask yourself a few questions:

- Which area of executive functioning creates the most difficulty for my child?
- Which area creates the most disruption in our family life?
- Which area causes the most difficulty at school?

After answering these questions, you may have between one and three different areas in which you want your child to improve. From here, you can take one of two approaches: start with the area that you think will be the easiest to work on, or start with the one that causes the most disruption in the life of your child. If you choose the latter, be sure to start with small, achievable goals so you do not get overwhelmed.

CHAPTER 3 How Does Executive Functioning Develop in Children and Adolescents?

Since executive functioning is not one skill but a series of interconnected skills, it can be difficult for parents to know if their child is "on track." Parents may ask themselves things like "Is it normal for my eight-year-old to always forget his sweatshirt and lunchbox?" or "Do all adolescents procrastinate, or does my child have a problem?" This chapter gives a guide for the typical development of a variety of executive functioning skills so parents may gauge if their child is experiencing age-appropriate difficulties, or if there is a delay that may warrant assessment and/or intervention.

Typical Development: The Smooth Sailors

For all learning and behavior in children and adolescents, there is no one age at which a skill is mastered. Rather, there is a range of what is "typical" for most children and adolescents. To illustrate, think of a classroom of six-year-olds all lining up for a race. It is not expected that they will all finish at the exact same time, right? They take off running, and only a few kids finish way ahead or way behind the other kids. The majority of kids will trickle in around the middle of the pack. The same goes for developing executive functioning skills. The age at which a child is able to do a task independently will vary. However, you can see if your child is accomplishing tasks in the middle of the pack of same-age peers in several ways.

Parents with more than one child have the advantage of being able to compare their children's development. One child may have been quick to learn how to clean his room, while his sibling may reach that milestone earlier or later. One child may have stronger abilities to focus than the other. Parents can also gauge their child's development by talking to other parents with children the same age about what tasks their children can do independently.



Be careful about doing too much comparison with your friends' children's development. Children develop at different rates, so don't get too worried if a peer is advancing in a skill and your child is not. Childhood is not a competition. Use the observation about peers' development as information about which skills may need to be built in your child, and use other parents as resources for how to encourage certain skills.

Parents can also get a sense of how their child's executive functioning skills are coming along by asking their child's teacher. The teacher has a classroom of students the same age, has most likely taught the same age group for a while, and has a good sense of the typical range for skill development. At parent-teacher conferences, if issues around organization, time management, homework completion, or the like are raised, ask if the issue is more severe in your child than in other kids your child's age or if the issue is fairly typical. Or you can ask how many other children in the class (without asking for names!) also struggle with the issue. That way, you can calibrate your level of concern and develop a plan to support your child accordingly. Sometimes the plan is to just stay the course and let development and maturity happen naturally. At other times, a higher level of intervention is warranted.

So, besides comparing your child to other children you know or your child's teacher knows, how do you know if your child is a "smooth sailor" in the realm of executive functioning? How do parents know if their child is experiencing age-appropriate difficulties or if there is trouble brewing? Researchers Peg Dawson and Richard Guare have complied a list of executive functioning skills that are expected from children and adolescents at different stages of development. This table can serve as a general guide for the types of executive functioning skills to expect in your child or adolescent.

▼ Developmental Tasks Requiring Executive Skills

Age Range Developmental Task

Preschool Run simple errands (e.g., "Get your shoes from the bedroom").

Tidy bedroom or playroom with assistance.

Perform simple chores and self-help tasks with reminders (e.g., clear dishes from table, brush teeth, get dressed).

Inhibit behaviors: don't touch a hot stove, run into the street, grab a toy from another child, hit, bite, push, etc.

Kindergarten- Run errands (two- to three-step directions).

grade 2

Tidy bedroom or playroom.

Perform simple chores, self-help tasks: may need reminders (e.g., make bed).

Bring papers to and from school.

Complete homework assignments (20 minutes maximum).

Decide how to spend money (allowance).

Inhibit behaviors: follow safety rules, don't swear, raise hand before speaking in class, keep hands to self.

Grades 3–5 Run errands (may involve time delay or greater distance, such as going to a nearby store or remembering to do something after school).

Tidy bedroom or playroom (may include vacuuming, dusting, etc.).

Perform chores that take 15–30 minutes (e.g., clean up after dinner, rake leaves).

Bring books, papers, assignments to and from school.

Keep track of belongings when away from home.

Complete homework assignments (1 hour maximum).

Plan simple school project such as book report (select book, read book, write report).

Keep track of changing daily schedule (i.e., different activities after school).

Save money for desired objects, plan how to earn money.

Grades 6–8 Inhibit/self-regulate: behave when teacher is out of the classroom; refrain from rude comments, temper tantrums, bad manners.

Babysit younger siblings for pay.

Use system for organizing schoolwork; including assignment book, notebooks, etc.

Follow complex school schedule involving changing teachers and changing schedules.

Plan and carry out long-term projects, including tasks to be accomplished and reasonable timeline to follow; may require planning multiple large projects simultaneously.

Plan time, including after-school activities, homework, family responsibilities; estimate how long it takes to complete individual tasks and adjust schedule to fit.

Inhibit rule breaking in the absence of visible authority.

High school Manage schoolwork effectively on a day-to-day basis, including completing and handing in assignments on time, studying for tests, creating and following timelines for long-term projects, and making adjustments in effort and quality of work in response to feedback from teachers and others (e.g., grades on tests, papers).

> Establish and refine a long-term goal and make plans for meeting that goal. If the goal beyond high school is college, the youngster selects appropriate courses and maintains GPA to ensure acceptance into college. The youngster also participates in extracurricular activities, signs up for and takes SATs or ACTs at the appropriate time, and carries out the college application process. If the youngster does not plan to go to college, he or she

pursues vocational courses and, if applicable, employment outside of school to ensure the training and experience necessary to obtain employment after graduation.

Make good use of leisure time, including obtaining employment or pursuing recreational activities during the summer.

Inhibit reckless and dangerous behaviors (e.g., use of illegal substances, sexual acting out, shoplifting, vandalism).

Table reprinted with permission from *Executive Skills in Children and Adolescents, Second Edition* by Peg Dawson and Richard Guare. © 2010.

When Challenges Arise: The Boat Rockers

Though not all children will develop executive functioning skills at the same time, there are times when children are lagging in their skills so much that it interferes with daily functioning. Chances are, if you picked up a copy of this book, you are seeking ways to support your child's executive functioning skills in his daily life. If there are daily frustrations with your child's ability to complete tasks that she should be able to complete at her age, then you might have a "boat rocker" on your hands. This is not to say that your child is *intentionally* rocking the boat. It just means that the development of self-regulation skills such as organizing, managing time, learning independently, and initiating and completing tasks is not coming naturally to your child.



It is sometimes difficult not to think of your child's difficulties as solely a motivation issue. This is because your child may be inconsistent in her skills. But inconsistency does not mean that she completes tasks when motivated and doesn't when unmotivated. It just means that there are certain conditions in which her executive functioning skills are being supported. Your job is to figure out what those conditions are and apply them to the situations in which she is less successful.

Delay or Disorder?

Sometimes children's executive functioning skills are delayed, and with some targeted intervention, they catch up to their peers. For example, a child just entering middle school may be struggling with how to remember which books to bring to which class, now that he has more than one teacher. A teacher or parent may provide some strategies or supports for the child and he will get the hang of the multiple transitions after a few months.

At other times, delays can be chronic. A child may constantly be behind her peers in executive functioning skills. For example, a child may tend to function a grade level or two behind throughout his school career. Parents may notice him consistently acting more like a younger child in his skills. For example, a parent of a child with executive functioning challenges in the area of organization may notice that even at the end of middle school, the child needs his backpack checked every morning to make sure he has his homework, while most middleschool students no longer require that level of monitoring. Perhaps that child with organization issues is still having difficulties writing down assignments in a planner in high school, while most high-school students have already developed a good system for remembering. The child with executive functioning delays seems to show an independence level of a younger child. At times, these delays are so severe that an assessment is conducted to uncover the causes or to seek eligibility for special services at the school.



There is no one "Executive Functioning Disorder." Rather, there are a variety of disorders that have deficits in executive functioning as a symptom. A psychologist, psychiatrist, or developmental pediatrician will be able to assess your child if you are seeking a more thorough evaluation of your child's challenges.

Assessment of Executive Functioning Difficulties

The skills that fall under the umbrella of executive functioning are varied, and so are the types of assessments that are used to evaluate these skills. However, there are several common components to a quality assessment: observations, interviews, rating scales, and direct assessment.



Getting a high-quality assessment of your child is often the first step in uncovering the reasons for your child's executive functioning challenges. It can sometimes be a confusing and lengthy process, but it is worth finding a high-quality assessor to walk you through it. You can get recommendations from your pediatrician, or if your child is school-aged, you can start by consulting with the school psychologist.

Observations

One of the best ways to gauge a child's application of executive functioning skills is to observe the child in the school setting. The reason that an observation is so important is that sometimes children do very well in one-on-one testing situations and their executive functioning challenges may not be demonstrated in that setting. When a child is being tested by one adult in a quiet testing room, it is highly structured and there are no distractions. This may be where your child shines, so getting a view of how your child functions in a larger, more unstructured environment like the classroom is an important part of the assessment.

For younger students, the assessor will often observe in the child's homeroom teacher's classroom. At the secondary level, observations can be conducted in several different classes. For all age levels, there can also be observations during unstructured times, such as in the hallway, during breaks, or during lunch and recess. Multiple observations allow the assessor to see what behaviors occur across settings. For example, a child with impulse-control issues might show blurting-out behavior in the classroom, while at recess he may push to get in the front of the line, or blurt out an unkind comment to a peer at lunch. Another child may only show impulsive behavior in one class and none of the others. This gives good information about what is situational (occurs in one particular setting) and what is more pervasive (occurs in many settings).



What do I do if I think my child's classroom is too chaotic for him?

The first step is to have a discussion with the classroom teacher to see if there are strategies she may be able to try that work for your child. If that isn't sufficient, make an appointment with the school principal to discuss your concerns. Frame the discussion as a "teacher mismatch" rather than criticizing the teacher's style. This is the first step to generating supports for your child.

Observations also take into account the environment in which the child is expected to function. At times, a child may only demonstrate

executive functioning challenges in one setting but not another. For example, in a highly structured and organized classroom, the child may be able to function better than in a loosely run classroom. By observing your child as well as the other children in the class, the assessor can get a sense of whether or not your child stands out as a child with difficulties or if all the children seem to be having challenges because of a chaotic environment.

Interviews

In assessing executive functioning skills, it is important to get the perspective of many different people who observe the child in different settings. Parents, of course, have the broadest perspective on their children's behavior. They have an understanding of how skills have developed (or not developed) over time, and many anecdotes that can give the assessor an understanding of the day-to-day challenges that may arise. To gather this information, an assessor may start with a developmental-history interview with you. The purpose of this interview is to see the child's behavior over the long-view. For example, has the child always shown difficulties with focus, or is it a problem that just recently developed? Are there other factors, such as medical conditions, sleeping or eating problems, or emotional challenges that may be contributing to difficulties with focus? Is there a family history of disorders that tend to show symptoms of executive functioning problems, such as Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD), learning disabilities, or Autism spectrum disorders? All of these questions will help the assessor understand your child in the broader context.



Did you know that sleep problems create executive functioning problems? Recent studies indicate that poor sleep habits can mimic symptoms of Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD). It is important to rule out sleep disorders as a cause of children's executive functioning challenges in an assessment.

After the developmental history, assessors will often try to get a better read on the present nature of the executive functioning difficulties. This is often done through a semi-structured interview. The assessor often has a checklist of skills that children and adolescents are expected to do, and will ask how your child is doing in that area. For example, you may be asked about homework, chores, test-taking, studying, organization of belongings, goal-setting skills, and the like. The assessor will often seek examples of times when these areas are challenging for your child and times when they are not. This information is helpful in both understanding the challenges and generating recommendations for addressing them.

Rating Scales

In addition to valuable qualitative information about a child's functioning, quantitative assessment of executive functioning skills also provides valuable information. Rating scales are surveys that describe a number of behaviors and ask the rater to mark how frequently the behavior occurs (e.g., never, sometimes, often, always). The behaviors surveyed depend on the rating scale. There are widerange scales that measure many different behaviors and emotions that can get in the way of learning (e.g., anxiety, hyperactivity, attention problems, learning problems) and ones that help learning (e.g., study skills, social skills, leadership skills). There are also scales that are geared toward measuring executive functioning skills specifically. Both types of rating scales provide interesting information about where behaviors are occurring, patterns of behaviors that are consistent across settings, and if some problem behaviors are above and beyond what is typical for the child's age, and they can identify areas of strength as well.



A high-quality assessment will include rating scales from not only parents but also from school staff. Typically, this is your child's teacher or a few teachers who know your child well. Tell your child's teacher that he will be receiving a rating scale so you can ensure it is returned to the assessor. Information from the school is so important because that is often where executive functioning challenges arise.

Direct Assessment

Executive functioning skills are intertwined with a number of cognitive skills. For example, children with auditory-processing problems (difficulties attending to and remembering information they hear) can have executive functioning problems. They might not follow directions correctly or make careless mistakes because they miss information. Children with learning disabilities can also show executive functioning problems. For example, if your child has a reading disorder, such as dyslexia, she may show inattention during reading tasks because they are difficult for her. If you better understand how your child learns, then you will better understand her executive functioning. This can be accomplished through direct assessment.



According to special-education law, public school districts are responsible for identifying children with disabilities. Even if your child is in private school, you may be entitled to an evaluation with the school district free of charge. Contact your local school district of residence for more information.

There are a few different names for the direct assessment process. In school settings, this is called a "psychoeducational assessment." In clinical settings, it may be called a "neuropsychological assessment." There are variations in the name (e.g., neurobehavioral evaluation, educational assessment, psychological assessment), but the core features are similar. The assessor works directly with the child by administering a variety of educational and psychological tests to see how the child learns. It is important to note that psychological tests represent a snapshot of a child's performance in that moment and time. Tests can be affected by mood, persistence levels, fatigue, and other circumstances. There is no one test for executive functioning problems or learning and attention problems. Each test is a data point, and they are all put together with qualitative information to form a profile of the child. Think of an assessment as a "snapshot" of your child's learning skills. It doesn't represent the entire "scrapbook" of his life. This snapshot can be the first data point in a series of points that will eventually form a clearer picture of your child's functioning.

Often included in direct assessment is an intelligence test. There are several components to intelligence, but the most commonly tested intelligences are in the areas of verbal intelligence, visual-perceptual intelligence, memory, and speed. The intelligence test selected will be based on your child's age, and her scores will be compared to other children her age. Intelligence testing is best thought of as a way to uncover how your child solves brand new problems with very little help. The assessor will give one or two examples of how to do a problem, and then will not give any clues or feedback about the performance. Your child will be presented with more and more difficult problems or asked increasingly difficult questions until he is unable to do any more. The assessor might also observe how your child reacts to difficult problems — does he persist or give up? Does he get frustrated and upset? Does he seem to enjoy them? This can give information about how he might react in the classroom or at home when presented with a challenging learning task.



Intelligence testing will often provide an "intelligence quotient" or "IQ." Some parents worry about finding out their child's IQ. A high-quality assessor will be able to explain what it means and if there are strengths and weaknesses within the IQ test that are important. For example, some children have a high verbal IQ and a lower visual IQ, and others vice versa. This analysis can give important information for interventions.

In addition to intelligence testing, assessors may also test further in the areas of information processing, such as phonological processing (the processing of sounds, which is the building-block skill for reading), verbal and visual memory, auditory processing, and visual processing. Your child may be presented with a story and asked to recount all the details, or be shown a picture of a shape and asked to draw it from memory. There are a number of interesting assessments that can give information about how your child learns best and if there are manners of learning that are more challenging for your child.

A high-quality assessor will also extensively assess your child's attention and executive functioning processing specifically. In the area of attention processing, there are a variety of different tasks that may be presented. Some tasks measure the child's ability to inhibit responses. For example, the child may be asked to point to a green shape when she hears the word "red" and to a red shape when she hears the word "green." This task measures if the child can inhibit, or stop, the dominant response. Other tasks measure the child's ability to hold multiple rules in his mind at one time, or think flexibly about a problem. He may be given a set of complicated directions and asked to perform a task. Or he may be given tasks that are purposefully distracting (e.g., hearing distracting background noise, looking at a visually complex worksheet) and asked to focus his attention on one part. There may also be a number of planning tasks that are timed, so the assessor can see how the child balances speed and accuracy. This might be searching for a certain object in a row of many objects and circling it with a pencil, or hitting a buzzer on a computer and his reaction time is measured.



Even preschoolers can be assessed for attention control. Researchers present a computer image of a picture, such as a heart on the left side of a screen, and have the child hit a button on the left side of a keypad. Then, they present another picture, such as a flower on the right and have them hit the right button. Then, they have them do the opposite and see if they can inhibit the old rule and do the new rule. Kids who can do this have better "attentionswitching" skills. All of the data, both qualitative (observations and interviews) and quantitative (rating scales and direct assessment) is then taken together and analyzed. The assessor looks for patterns and constellations of symptoms that may form a diagnosis. Since there is no one "Executive Functioning Disorder," there may be a diagnosis provided in which executive functioning deficits are typical for that particular diagnosis. Regardless of whether or not there is an assigned "label" for the symptoms, the assessment will ideally provide detailed information about the child's learning and behavioral strengths and weaknesses. This information can then be used to generate targeted interventions.

CHAPTER 4 Disorders with Symptoms of Executive Functioning Weaknesses

There is no one "Executive Functioning Disorder." Difficulties with executive functioning have many causes. Think of executive functioning problems as a symptom, not a disorder. For example, if you went to your medical doctor and said you had "fatigue" and asked what disorder you had, your doctor would be hard-pressed to know the cause of the symptom without further evaluation. Just as fatigue is a symptom of many different disorders, executive functioning difficulties are symptoms of a number of different conditions.
Executive Functioning: "The Big Umbrella"

Since executive functioning deficits are a symptom of a number of disorders, it may be helpful to think about them as an umbrella under which many different disorders fall. Under the umbrella are many different childhood and adolescent disorders, but there are a few that are most commonly associated with executive functioning difficulties. This is not an exhaustive list of the disorders that may cause executive functioning problems, but it does include the most prevalently diagnosed ones.

Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder (ADHD)

No two students with ADHD are exactly alike. However, students with ADHD tend to fall into three different categories: those whose primary symptom is inattention, those whose primary symptom is hyperactivity/impulsivity, and those who exhibit both inattention and hyperactivity. Regardless of the subtype of ADHD (inattentive, hyperactive, or combined type), they frequently share common features when it comes to challenges with executive functioning.



In 2013, the Food and Drug Administration approved a brain-wave test to help with the diagnosis of Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder called Neuropsychiatric EEG-Based Assessment Aid. Sensors are attached to a child's head and different types of brain waves (theta and beta) are measured for their frequency of impulses per second. Used with traditional methods, the test is thought to improve accuracy of diagnosis, but more research is needed.

The American Psychiatric Association's *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 5th Edition (DSM-5)* is a manual that professionals use to diagnose psychological disorders. Newly revised in 2013, the DSM-5 outlines the characteristics of ADHD and is used by physicians, psychologists, and psychiatrists to evaluate if a child, adolescent, or adult has ADHD. Six or more symptoms of either inattention or hyperactivity/impulsivity must be present for the diagnosis of ADHD. For example, inattention symptoms may include behaviors such as making careless mistakes, not following through on tasks, and difficulties with organization, distractibility, or forgetfulness. Hyperactive and impulsive symptoms include behaviors such as difficulties sitting still, fidgeting, blurting out or interrupting others, and having excess energy or restlessness.

In order to receive an ADHD diagnosis, these symptoms need to be longstanding, and some problems need to have been present before twelve years of age. That is, one cannot develop ADHD in adolescence or adulthood; there are signs in early childhood. These symptoms also need to be above and beyond the problems that typically developing children and adolescents have in attention or hyperactivity. Finally, these problems must impair the child's ability to perform in school or with peers and cannot result from other psychological or learning problems. So, if your child has inattention or hyperactivity symptoms, but they don't cause any real problems for her, she may not receive the diagnosis.



There are a number of websites that can help parents learn more about ADHD. For example, Children and Adults with Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder is a nonprofit that offers information, support, and advocacy at *www.chadd.org*.

There is some controversy about whether or not ADHD is being over-diagnosed. Some studies show that ADHD diagnoses are rising at an epidemic rate, while others show the rate is fairly stable over time. Regardless, there is growing evidence that boys are more often diagnosed than girls, perhaps because girls tend to show more symptoms of inattention and boys tend to show more symptoms of hyperactivity (and thus come to the attention of teachers and parents more readily). The research also indicates that ADHD occurs in many different parts of the world, and it is highly heritable. This means that ADHD tends to run in families.

The understanding of ADHD has evolved over the years from seeing it as a disorder of solely inattention and hyperactivity to seeing it as a disorder of executive functioning. One such theory about the true nature of ADHD comes from Dr. Russell A. Barkley, a prominent researcher and professor in ADHD. One of the hallmarks of his theory is that ADHD is a disorder of self-regulation. Self-regulation has many components, and they all begin with the skill of behavioral inhibition. Behavioral inhibition is the ability to (1) stop yourself from doing something in the first place (e.g., I won't say I think my friend's outfit is ugly because it would hurt her feelings), (2) stop yourself from doing things over and over when they are not working for you (e.g., I will stop making comments during math class because my teacher gets mad), and (3) the ability to manage distractions (e.g., I will turn off Facebook so I can finish my reading assignment).

Understanding ADHD and how it may affect your child's executive functioning is the first step in developing interventions. Be aware there is no known treatment or "cure" for ADHD at this time, only management of the symptoms. Symptoms can lessen or change over time, and children can become high-functioning, successful adults with the proper support. In order to provide a strong foundation for success, parents of children with ADHD need to become educated consumers of interventions. There are many gimmicks and nonproven interventions. In general, the categories of interventions include nutrition, medication, and behavioral modification.



Another parent resource for interventions to support children and adolescents with Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder is *www.additudemag.com*. The online magazine addresses many common issues parents have and provides practical strategies and advice from other parents.

Nutrition

Despite its widespread popularity, there is little empirical evidence for dietary changes or vitamin supplements alleviating symptoms of ADHD. However, providing nutritious food to your child and limiting sugars and processed foods can have other health benefits, so it is not a "bad" intervention, per se. Good nutrition is important for cognitive functioning in general, particularly in the early years. It is just that there have been few studies showing the *specific* benefits for controlling symptoms of ADHD.



While there is no magic supplement for improving focus or brain functioning, there is some evidence that omega-3 fatty acids are associated with less of a risk of cognitive decline in adulthood. Seafood, flaxseed oil, kidney beans, nuts, spinach, squash, and omega-3 fortified dairy products are all good sources.

Medication

Research does support the use of medication to alleviate symptoms of ADHD, but there is some question about whether or not it actually boosts academic performance (e.g., higher grade point averages, better test scores). Families understandably grapple with the decision to medicate or not. Consult with your pediatrician or a child psychiatrist to learn more about the pros and cons of medication. Be aware that pediatricians vary in their level of expertise about ADHD medication. You may need to consult with a psychiatrist, as they are trained in medication for ADHD and other conditions that can mimic ADHD (e.g., anxiety, depression, sleep problems). In general, there are two types of medication for ADHD — stimulant and nonstimulant medication. There are also medications that treat symptoms that often co-occur with ADHD, such as depression and anxiety. Ask your doctor about the differences in these types of medication as well as the benefits, potential side effects, and long-term effects.

Whether or not ADHD medication improves academic functioning is still being researched. There are parents and students who anecdotally notice increased focus, less impulsivity, less battling over completing homework, and improved grades. In laboratory studies, ADHD medication has been shown to boost memory and focus, but the results don't always transfer to the classroom. For example, the medication may increase focus, but it doesn't make you focus on your math teacher. Kids may increase focus on their friend next to them instead. It may be the case that medication *alone* is an insufficient intervention, and that it needs to be coupled with skills training. The combination of skills training and medication has been shown to have the most powerful effects for improving functioning. Therefore, parents shouldn't think of ADHD medication as a "magic pill" but perhaps a pill that can open the door to their child being able to focus long enough to benefit from some strategy instruction and targeted practice in learning tasks.



The research on whether or not taking medication for ADHD is related to later substance abuse is mixed. A study in 2013 by UCLA suggests that taking medication for ADHD was not related to later drug use, nor was it protective against later drug use. That is, kids who take stimulant medication are not more or less likely to use alcohol or illicit drugs than kids who don't.

Behavioral Modification

Three popular interventions in the realm of behavioral modification include parent management training, Parent-Child Interaction Therapy (PCIT), and behavior plans in the classroom.

Parent Management Training

Parent management training educates parents about the nature of ADHD and gives parents the skills needed to manage their child's behavior. The theoretical principle of these trainings is that if you want your child's behavior to change, you have to change your behavior. They are often grounded in behavioral theories of learning — that kids learn with rewards and consequences. These trainings are often conducted in small groups of parents, with a trained facilitator. In these groups, the facilitator provides information about how to work with children with ADHD in general, and then the parents can discuss how to apply the principles with their own child. An added benefit of such groups is that you can meet other parents who "get it" — they understand your challenges, and can provide you with support and new strategies to try.

Parent-Child Interaction Therapy

Another form of behavioral modification is Parent-Child Interaction Therapy (PCIT). This type of therapy has behavioral principles, but the emphasis is on improving the quality of the parent-child relationship and changing parent-child interaction patterns. It is targeted toward parents of young children, ages two through seven. Parents and kids can get stuck fighting the same fights and having the same conversation over and over again, and can feel trapped in a negative cycle. Parent-Child Interaction Therapy involves coaching parents on how to interact in a more positive way with your child to help manage disruptive behaviors that can accompany ADHD - impulsivity, aggression, defiance, and oppositional behavior. Sessions are conducted with your child and then you are given "homework" to try certain strategies at home. The PCIT therapist serves like a coach, and research has shown that this type of therapy can be useful for decreasing disruptive behavior and improving the quality of the parent-child interaction.



To learn more about Parent-Child Interaction Therapy, visit PCIT International at *www.pcit.org*.

Behavior Support Plans

A third behavioral intervention for helping your child with ADHD is creating a behavior support plan at your child's school. Behavior support plans in the classroom are often a collaborative effort between the teacher and the parents and involve setting up incentives and rewards for desired behaviors and consequences for undesired behaviors. Behavior plans have been known to produce benefits in the short run, but sometimes when the behavior plan is removed, the child can return to undesired behaviors. Plans do not always generalize to other settings, meaning that if there is a behavior plan in math class that is helping the child focus, it won't necessarily improve the child's focus in another classroom. Nonetheless, behavior plans and parent management training can be beneficial for developing a positive feedback cycle with the child.



Behavior support plans are often written as a part of a special-education plan called an Individualized Education Program (IEP). However, your child does not need to be in special education to receive a behavior support plan.

Autism Spectrum Disorders

The Autism spectrum disorders (sometimes called pervasive developmental disorders) include a variety of different conditions, such as Autistic Disorder (classic Autism), Asperger's Disorder, Pervasive Developmental Disorder-Not Otherwise Specified (PDD-NOS), Rett Syndrome, and Childhood Disintegrative Disorder (CDD). These disorders are considered on the Autism "spectrum" because there is wide variety of symptoms, skills, and levels of impairment. Some children show very severe symptoms, while others show mild symptoms.



The manual of classifying disorders is called the *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders* (DSM). The DSM was revised in 2013 and all of the disorders related to Autism are now classified under one name: Autism spectrum disorders (ASD). The designations for Asperger's Disorder and Pervasive Developmental Disorder were eliminated.

The core features of an Autism spectrum disorder (ASD) are impairments in socialization, communication, and repetitive or stereotyped behavior. Within each of these categories of impairment, there are executive functioning skills that can also be impaired.



For a summary of the types of Autism spectrum disorders, as well as the related symptoms, interventions, and advocacy support, visit *www.autismspeaks.org*.

Socialization

Children on the spectrum vary in their level of socialization, but all will show some degree of qualitative impairment. Some more severely impaired children will not show much social interest at all. They appear indifferent to others and rarely initiate any interaction. Even when attempts are made to engage them, they tend not to reciprocate. There are other children who do not show interest but will reciprocate when caregivers or familiar people try to interact with them. They may not reciprocate or acknowledge people whom they do not know. There are also children on the spectrum who do appear to want social interaction, but they don't have the skills to be successful. They may have difficulties taking other people's points of view or be rigid in their thinking ("my way or the highway" thinking). This can lead to children talking incessantly about their own interests, being "rule enforcers" with peers, or gravitating toward adults, who are more tolerant of lack of reciprocity in sharing interests or ideas.



Eye contact is a core feature of appropriate socialization. Typically developing children use eye contact to initiate conversations and interaction with others. They use nonverbal communication to show interest, such as pointing and nodding their heads to show agreement. Children on the Autism spectrum may have little to no eye contact, fleeting eye contact, or awkwardly long eye contact (sometimes because they have been instructed to look people in the eyes when talking to them).

The executive functioning skills required to be a good friend or have a positive relationship with caregivers and adults include both mental flexibility as well as emotional self-regulation. Difficulties with executive functioning can also emerge in academic areas. Children with Autism spectrum disorders may get upset when rules or plans are changed in the classroom. They may show rigidity in doing things "their way." They may also disengage and be in their own world, thereby missing instruction or opportunities to practice skills. Parents may seek support in building their child's social skills and executive functioning by collaborating with mental-health professionals and their child's school.



One of the most popular and well-researched interventions for children on the Autism spectrum is Applied Behavior Analysis (ABA). ABA teaches basic skills that open up the window for learning and interacting, such as looking, listening, and imitating, as well as more difficult skills such as reading, conversing, and understanding other people's perspectives.

Communication

Children with ASD also vary in their level of communication skills. Some children are completely nonverbal and others are extremely gifted in language (though they may show "pragmatic" language problems, such as difficulty waiting for their turn to speak using proper greetings and goodbyes, looking at the speaker, and using nonverbal language, such as pointing, to indicate interest). Some children on the spectrum have a "little professor" style of communication, in which they espouse dictionary-like information to others on a topic of their own interest.

The executive functioning skills that may be lacking in children on the spectrum in relation to communication include flexibility (they may persist on a topic that interests them, regardless of the other person's level of interest) and emotional self-control (they may get upset when they are not allowed to talk about their interests). Speech therapists and psychologists are often trained in facilitating communication skills with children on the Autism spectrum. This training can be done one-on-one or, more frequently, in small groups.

Repetitive or Stereotyped Behaviors

Perhaps the most recognized feature of children with an Autism spectrum disorder is repetitive or stereotyped behaviors (e.g., rocking, lining up objects, repeating the same phrase over and over), though some argue that the difficulties with communication and socialization are actually the core features of the disorder. Children with ASD show variable behaviors in these areas. Some children will show sensory sensitivities (difficulties with loud sounds or certain textures, showing unusual visual scrutiny of objects — looking at objects for a long time and in unusual ways). Others will show repetitive motor movements, such as flapping hands, rocking, or hand-wringing. Yet others will show unusual preoccupation with parts of objects. For example, they may spin the wheels on a toy bus for hours instead of making the bus "drive" and playing with it as if it were a real bus — pretending to pick up people, driving around the pretend town, etc.

Another feature that falls in this category is nonfunctional routines and obsessions to maintain sameness. For example, a child may have to line up all his cars in a certain order and touch each one twice before going to bed. The routine is more than just a strong preference for organizing his cars in a certain order, which a lot of kids like to do; the child will often become extremely distraught if he cannot do the routine. This lack of flexibility may also come about in unexpected ways, such as if a different route is taken to school, or if there are changes in a school schedule. For example, a child with difficulties with changes in routine may have a meltdown if there is a school-wide assembly that disrupts the normal day, or if math and reading times are switched, or if there is a substitute teacher.

In addition to the executive functioning skills of flexibility and emotional self-control, children on the Autism spectrum also struggle with task initiation and task completion. For example, their rituals or repetitive motor movements can interfere with performing tasks, because they *must* finish their routine or movement. Additionally, difficulties with perspective-taking impede their ability to follow instructional comments. They may not understand that the teacher would like them to do something differently than how they are doing it, without being explicitly told. They struggle to infer and read social cues (e.g., every other child in the classroom is getting out their math workbooks, so I should do this too). Much of the reason children do the tasks their parents and teachers ask them to is because they want to please them, but children on the Autism spectrum tend not to be particularly socially motivated to complete tasks for this reason.

Learning Disabilities

There are several different kinds of learning disabilities, though they all share common features. First, children and adolescents with learning disabilities have at least average to above-average intelligence. Second, they have below-average academic skills in at least one area (reading, writing, math) that is significantly lower than expected given their intelligence and school experience. This difference is sometimes referred to as a "significant discrepancy." Or, they might not have a significant discrepancy, but they have had a lot of intervention in an academic area and they are making slower than expected progress. Lastly, they have a "processing deficit," which means there is one learning modality that is below average. That is, there is one style of learning that is difficult for the child. For example, they might have below-average visual memory, verbal memory, phonological processing skills (learning sounds), or visual-motor (eye-hand) coordination. A child can have more than one processing deficit.

When a child has a learning disability, it is often difficult to sustain effort because his brain is working harder to process information than the brain of a child without a learning disability. If you think of a time when you had to do a cognitively taxing task and you were struggling, you might be able to understand how easy it is to give up or take frequent breaks. Children with learning disabilities also sometimes struggle with completing tasks in a timely manner, due to slower processing skills. For example, a child with a visual-motor processing deficit may fatigue easily on writing tasks. It would be a little like using your nondominant hand (left hand for most people) to write. You can do it, but it is harder, it takes longer, and your hand would likely get tired. Interventions for children with learning disabilities are variable. Generally speaking, the two main interventions are to target the academic area of need and target the processing deficit. In the academic area, there is often direct instruction in reading, writing, or math by a trained special-education teacher or a private practitioner trained in the remediation of academic problems for students with learning disabilities. Quite often, boosting the academic area of need can improve executive functioning skills, because the child is becoming more skilled and self-sufficient.



If you suspect your child has a learning disability, intervene early! Especially in reading, the earlier and more intensive the intervention is, the better the prognosis is for overcoming and compensating for the reading problem. Consult with your child's school as well as outside resources available to you to find academic interventions.

There are generally two ways of going about intervening to improve processing skills in students with learning disabilities. One is to work on the processing weakness, and the other is to find strategies to compensate for the weakness. They are often done together. For example, if a child has a visual-motor processing deficit, which shows up as difficulty in efficiently copying information, the child may work with an occupational therapist to strengthen copying skills. Simultaneously, a teacher or parent may be working on keyboarding skills so that the child can use a computer to type information instead of laboriously copying information or writing down ideas with a pencil and paper.



There are many great resources for information about learning disabilities. LD OnLine (*www.ldonline.org*) and the National Center for Learning Disabilities (*www.ncld.org*) are two websites that provide a wealth of information for parents.

Medical Conditions

There are a variety of medical conditions that also contribute to executive functioning deficits. Conditions such as traumatic brain injuries, brain tumors, and seizure disorders all cause varying levels of executive functioning challenges. Children and adolescents who have undergone chemotherapy for cancer can also acquire such difficulties as a side effect of the treatment.



If your child has a medical condition, be sure to not only inform your child's school but get a release-of-information form allowing your child's doctors to share information with your child's teacher and vice-versa. This will help in coordinating interventions between your child's medical and school staff, and educating your child's teacher about the challenges that may present in her classroom.

Sleep disorders are also a major culprit in the development of executive functioning problems. Sleep apnea and sleep hypopnea are two such conditions that undermine quality sleep and can have substantial effects on functioning. Just think of a time when you were sleep-deprived — perhaps in the early months of having a baby, or when you were sick and had trouble sleeping — and how you were affected. Now imagine you are chronically sleep-deprived, and you can see how you might have increased forgetfulness, difficulties concentrating, and other symptoms related to executive dysfunction. It is important to rule out sleep problems as a cause for executive functioning difficulties by consulting with medical professionals. Even if there is not a diagnosed "sleep disorder," your child's doctor may be able to help you develop good "sleep hygiene" with your child so that she is getting the number of hours of sleep she needs.



Sleep apnea is a sleep disorder that results in a pause in breathing lasting anywhere from ten seconds to a minute that may occur numerous times in an hour of sleep. Sleep hypopnea, which is less severe than apnea, is marked by overly shallow breathing or an abnormally low respiratory rate. Both sleep disorders create daytime lethargy, forgetfulness, trouble concentrating, and mood problems.

Emotional Disorders

In the social-emotional realm, both anxiety and depression can cause impairments in executive functioning. In particular, children can show difficulties with activation energy and task initiation. A child with symptoms of depression may be lethargic or unmotivated to get going on tasks such as homework or chores. When children are depressed, they sometimes show tiredness as a symptom, and this makes it challenging to initiate activities, especially undesirable activities. They may even have a hard time doing things they enjoy, a symptom called "anhedonia."

In the case of anxiety, you might observe your child has a hard time starting on something because he is too keyed up or on edge (a symptom called "hyperarousal"). Or, if a child is so anxious about performing well on a task, she might just avoid it altogether. You might see a child or adolescent procrastinating studying, for example, because then if she doesn't do well, she can blame it on not studying instead of not being smart. This protects her ego in case she doesn't do as well as she wants. A child or adolescent may also experience test anxiety, which is notorious for "hijacking" one's working-memory. If you are focusing on your test worries, your brain is not free to focus on the content of the test you are taking.



It's not clear exactly how many students have test anxiety. According to the American Test Anxiety Association, estimates indicate that as much as 20 percent of students have severe test anxiety and another 18 percent may have moderate test anxiety.

Additionally, both anxiety and depression can cause severe difficulties in focus and concentration. Children can be internally distracted by their sadness or worries and have trouble paying attention to schoolwork as a result. It is important to consider emotional distraction as a potential cause of executive functioning problems. Consult with your child's doctor or a psychologist or psychiatrist for an assessment and recommendations for intervention.

CHAPTER 5 Task Initiation: Taming Your Child's Procrastination Monster

Starting on a task is often half the battle in getting something done. Children and adolescents with executive functioning challenges frequently have difficulty with initiation. They might procrastinate, drag their feet, or be so overwhelmed they don't know how to begin. One might think of these children as "locomotive trains" trying to get up a big hill — it takes them a long time to get moving, but once they do, they can often chug along smoothly. This "activation energy" is key for task initiation, and parents can learn strategies for helping their "locomotives" get their engines running!

What Is Task Initiation?

Beginning a task such as homework, chores, or even following a direction is more complex than one might think at first glance. Adults seamlessly go through a process to start a task without even thinking about it. What you actually do when you start a task is you think about the task, imagine yourself doing the task, imagine what it might feel like to start and finish the task, give yourself a pep talk to motivate yourself to complete the task, anticipate what would happen if you did not do the task, mentally plan the steps in the task, think about when the best time would be do the task, pause in the task you are already doing, gather the needed materials, and then begin the task.

Children and adolescents often need explicit coaching on these steps, particularly if they have executive functioning deficits. Parents may wonder why their child can't just focus on the task and be done with it! The reason is that some children require more external cues (e.g., parents and teachers talking them through the task or modeling how to do the task) than others. Some children and adolescents also struggle with anticipating the positive consequences of doing the task or the negative consequences of not doing the task. These are children who continually receive negative consequences for not starting (and thus, not finishing) a task, and yet they continue to put off tasks over and over again. In adolescence, this can often take the form of extreme procrastination. In order to address ways to support children and adolescents with task-initiation challenges, it is important to understand that the level of intervention required to facilitate completion of a task varies by age and developmental level.

The Young Child (Ages 1–4)

When you think of a toddler or preschooler, it may seem silly to think that you can teach executive functioning skills to him! Toddlers are very "in the moment" and do not have the ability to think and plan far into the future. Their language is also limited, so they cannot talk themselves through complex tasks. Can you imagine a toddler saying "I think I'm going to get my sweater just in case it gets chilly at the park later," or "I don't feel like putting away my dishes right now, but I will do it because when I am done I can have free play time"? However, there are things parents can do to lay the foundation for self-regulation and the development of executive functioning. In particular, there are a number of ways to support task-initiation skills.

Transition Prompts

One of the first things that a toddler must learn to do in order to complete a task or follow a direction is to stop what she is already doing. This transition can be the most challenging part of starting a new task. For example, if it is time to take a bath, and the toddler is busy playing with toys, she must stop playing, perhaps put away the toys, and go into the bathroom to get in the tub. Anyone who has ever tried to abruptly pick up a toddler who is busy having fun with her toys knows that it doesn't always go well! Think about it, what if you were having a great time talking to a friend and someone swooped in and made you go take a bath without warning? You might be pretty upset too. There are a number of ways to support transitions to new tasks.

First, give your child a verbal "heads up" that he is going to be expected to stop what he is doing. This might be something like "In two minutes, it will be time to put away your toys and take a bath." Then, right before the transition, give another prompt: "Okay, two minutes is up. Time for your bath." If this is sufficient, congratulations! If you are met with a protest, you can verbally mediate what might be going through your child's mind and present the new task as something that may be enjoyable: "I know it is hard to stop playing when you are having fun, but we can continue playing in the tub now!"



Since young children do not have a strong sense of time, you can also provide a visual aid to show how long before a transition. For example, you can set the timer on your phone or set a kitchen timer and let your child know that when the timer goes off it is time to transition.

Sometimes transitions can be facilitated by music or song. It's no coincidence that in most preschools, music is played when it is time to clean up, or the class sings a clean-up song. This is because music is a great cue for transitions. You can borrow a clean-up song from a TV show, children's music, or your child's preschool, or make up your own. Sing the same song for all cleaning-up situations and the child will learn that this always means that she is about to change activities. It just makes it a bit more fun for the child. You still may be met with protest, but be consistent and your child will learn.

Modeling Transition Language

Even before young children can speak, they are processing and understanding language. Studies have shown that even as young as six months old, babies know what you are saying. So when you talk out loud about transitions, they are building an understanding of the unspoken thoughts that adults go through when they are about to start a new task. This is invaluable practice for when they will be starting tasks on their own.



Did you know that even before children can speak, they can understand and remember transitions? They have what is called "nonverbal working-memory," which is a picture in their mind of what happens before and after a transition. They don't have the words to tell you, but they are remembering and internalizing sequences of events.

One of the first language concepts that toddlers must develop to understand transitions is "first-then." It might sound something like "First we play with toys, then we take a bath," or in even simpler language, "First shirt, then pants." You can say these "first-then" statements for all kinds of tasks, and it will help build an understanding of sequencing. Using "first-then" statements in general will then support kids' understanding that sometimes they have to do a nonpreferred task (e.g., put away dishes, eat vegetables) before they get to do a preferred task (e.g., play with toys, eat dessert). As kids get older, you can introduce "first-next-then" statements to build an understanding of three-step directions. You can say the statement, then as you do each step, emphasize the transition word. For example, "*First*, we put away our toys, *next* we get our bath toys, *then* we take a bath. Okay, *first* we put away our toys ... "

Another language concept to model out loud is "before" and "after." This is done in much the same way "first-then" is modeled. It is a slightly trickier concept to learn though, so it is good to introduce it early and practice it often. This is a big concept for when kids enter school, because teachers use it all the time (e.g., "Before lunch we are going to do a spelling test" or "After we do our math workbook it is time for free play."). Use "before" and "after" to talk about time during the day. For example, if a toddler asks, "Where's Daddy?" you could say "He will be home *after* your nap." It is important then to reinforce the concept by pointing it out when the event happens (e.g., "See? Daddy is home. Remember I said he'd be home *after* your nap? Here he is!").



Some children have difficulties with understanding and producing language. Children with speech-and-language difficulties may need additional intervention to understand and use "first-then," "before" and "after," and other language concepts. Consult with a speech-and-language pathologist if you have concerns about your child's ability to understand and use language.

Visual Support

Because young children's language is still developing, they may need visual support to better understand transitions. Children with executive functioning challenges may be lacking in their ability to visualize what it looks like to start a task and thus may not know where to start. It would be like someone asking you to put together a puzzle without looking at the picture on the box. It can be done, but it's a lot easier if you know what the final puzzle looks like.

So how do you give your child visual support for starting a task? There are a number of ways, and the level of intervention will vary by how severe the child's executive functioning challenges are. Some parents find that simply gesturing toward the new task (e.g., pointing to the bathtub) will suffice. Others find that they need to show a child a picture of the transition. This can be a picture from a book or Google Images, or a drawing. In general, actual pictures are somewhat better than drawings, but either will do. If the child really needs support in transitioning, you can take a photograph of the child doing the task another time and print it out for reference. So for example, take pictures of your child playing, cleaning up, and taking a bath. Then print them out, put them in sequence, and show them to your child as you give the direction. You can also purchase a wall hanger from a teacher supply store that has clear pockets in it for visual schedules. Or if you are crafty, you can make your own by putting Velcro or magnets on the back of each photograph and stick them to either a wall or your fridge. You can do either a vertical or horizontal array, but the sequence should be top-to-bottom or left-to-right. Then, when it is time for the transition, you can put the photographs in the correct order and show the child what the sequence of events will be.

Reinforcement

It goes without saying that young children need positive feedback. Some children are socially motivated and a "Good job!" or "I'm proud of you!" will be enough. In terms of praise, it also helps to be specific about what the child did a good job on and what you are proud of (e.g., "Good job putting away your toys when Mom asked you to!" or "I'm proud of you for following directions to get your bath toys!"). The praise can also be incremental. If your child partially does the task, go ahead and praise the effort, because it will build persistence for the next time (e.g., "I like how you put away your blocks. I'll help with the trains this time.").

Some children require more tangible rewards to understand the connection between doing the desired behavior and getting a reward. Or, they understand the connection, but they are more motivated to see their good behavior in the form of a sticker or a reward. There are many different ways to set up a positive-reinforcement plan for children. The basic premise is the same though: Define the behavior you want (e.g., taking a bath), remind the child of the incentive (e.g., "When you are done you will get a sticker/choice of book/special snack"), and after the behavior is done, provide the reward *as soon as possible*. Young children are very "in the now" so if there is a big time delay they will not understand that they got the reward because they did the desired behavior. They may even make a wrong connection because they did something in between the desired behavior and the reward. For example, if your child took her bath, and then ten minutes later threw a tantrum because you asked her to brush her teeth, then you gave her a sticker for the bath, she could think the sticker was for the tantrum and not the bath.



It may be tempting to take away stickers for other negative behaviors that may come up. This is not recommended, because the stickers should represent one thing: If I do X behavior, I get my sticker. Think of other consequences for misbehavior. Your child should be playing to win, not playing to not lose.

Also, if you are giving stickers that can be redeemed for rewards (e.g., ten stickers gets the child a special treat), be sure that the bar is low enough in the beginning that he gets a taste of success. You can always raise the bar as he becomes successful, but if the bar is initially set too high, then he may give up.

The Elementary-Aged Child (Ages 5– 12)

Once children are school-aged, the demands on their ability to start tasks increase with each grade. The level of independence also increases. Children in kindergarten through second grade tend to have much more guidance to get started on tasks, and then in third through fifth grade, the teachers begin to decrease their support in an effort to build independent-learning skills. Children are expected to start on their work right away, and even anticipate what they should start working on in advance of the teacher telling them what to do. Children with executive functioning weakness tend to struggle more with each passing year, and continue to require more support than their peers in learning how to start tasks. Parents may also notice that it is difficult to get their child to begin homework and see an increase in the child putting off tasks until the last minute.

The Premack Principle

The Premack Principle is a social-psychology theory that suggests that people are motivated to complete an undesirable task in order to do a desired task. For example, if a child loves watching TV, parents might make a rule that the child must put away his dishes from dinner before he can watch TV. By this theory, this makes cleaning dishes more likely to happen because a reward follows. Just as a young child is learning "first-then" sequences, the elementary school–aged child is learning that if she gets something she doesn't like to do done, it will free up her time to do what she wants to do.

Unfortunately, many children with executive functioning challenges do not naturally follow the Premack Principle. They may argue the rule, do the desired behavior anyway, or complain that the rule is unfair and have an emotional reaction or act out. This is in part because some children have a hard time imaging the positive feeling of the future when they will get to do what they want; instead they focus on the negative feeling of doing the unpleasant task. Parents can help by asking them to picture what it will look like when they are finished (e.g., "I will be relaxed on the couch with my favorite show, and my parents will be smiling"). They can also ask the child what it will feel like to be done with the task (e.g., "I will feel proud that I got it out of the way, I will feel relaxed that I am free to watch TV"). It may also help to acknowledge the negative feeling (e.g., "I know you don't feel like starting your math homework") and provide encouragement and support (e.g., "I will help you get started so you can go outside and play when you are done.").



Ensure that your child knows how to do the task before assuming it is a task-initiation problem. Break down a larger task that you know he cannot do independently into smaller steps he can do. You may need to first show your child how to do the small steps and then give him a chance to practice each step.

The Power of Choice

If there are several tasks to begin, a child may not know where to start. For example, when given homework in a few different subjects, the child may start with the easiest work, or do the hardest work first, or avoid starting altogether. You can help your child by first evaluating the task difficulty of each assignment and making a plan together. For example, the child could rate how hard something might be by sorting the work into "easy," "medium," or "hard," or rating each assignment on a ten-point scale, with one being very easy and ten being very hard. The child can then choose if she wants to get the hard work out of the way, or finish the easy work first for a quicker start. This process will help her understand which system works best for her. It also enables her to have a sense of power over her homework, because she gets to make the choice about what to do. She may not have a choice about whether or not she has homework, but a little bit of choice can be motivating.



Kids who are given choices about task sequences (in what order they can do their work) demonstrate higher percentages of time on-task, task completion, and accuracy.

Teaching Goal-Setting

Children in elementary school are beginning to be able to plan ahead a day or two and thus can set goals (e.g., "I need to finish my book report tonight because it is due in two days and tomorrow I have soccer all evening"). They are also learning to remember a weekly schedule (e.g., "I have soccer on Tuesdays"). Of course, children will also likely still need reminders and parent support to think ahead. One of the ways to help children initiate a task, such as a book report, is to help them set a goal for completing it. Some children will try to put off a project or studying because it is not due the next day.

Having a family calendar posted with icons (e.g., picture of a soccer ball, an icon for a test or due date) may help your child remember a schedule and make plans to finish projects. She can visualize how far away a due date is and make a goal for what she wants to complete each night before it is due. It is important that after the due date parents circle back and discuss the successful strategy used (e.g., "I'm glad you did your rough draft this weekend because it was much less stressful finishing your report the day before it was due."). This feedback loop will help children "file away" successful experiences in starting tasks on time instead of procrastinating.



Goal-setting is a core feature of executive functioning. It helps children and adolescents think ahead and begin evaluating whether or not they achieve their goals. The process of planning and reflecting is essential for building independence.

Building a Homework Routine

Starting on homework tasks is easier if you have a routine. If the routine is established early on in your child's school career, it will be helpful when he gets older and has to initiate and monitor his own routine later on. The first step in building a homework routine is to designate a space for homework. This space should be free from technology and screens (e.g., TV, Internet, phones) and have plenty of space and nice lighting. The next step is to designate a time for homework. Is it right when the child gets home? Is it after a snack and a little "down time"? Is it after dinner? After a sport? Some kids need a break when they get home, just as adults need a break after a full day of work. Other kids can't handle taking a break because they have a hard time revving back up for school tasks once they relax. Each family will have to experiment and find that time that is the most productive.

The key is being consistent in the routine once it is established. Children who know there is a set homework routine will be less likely to fight it, because it becomes an expectation. If you sometimes let the TV be on, and sometimes not, you will get kids asking for it to be on again and again.

The Adolescent (Ages 13–18+)

Teenagers may begin to present unique challenges when it comes to task-initiation difficulties, because they are starting to desire more independence and can resent parent monitoring. This becomes a double-bind when you have an adolescent with executive functioning difficulties, because he may not be ready for independence due to lagging skills in planning, organizing, and following through.

The Evening Routine

As with the elementary-aged child, it is important to build a consistent evening routine for completing chores and homework. However, it can sometimes be more challenging with the adolescents, because they often have more activities, sports, and school subjects to juggle. The adolescent may end up having to work on homework late at night, and some adolescents even claim that they can't work until late at night. They might procrastinate so that they feel the pressure and can force themselves to work.



According to the National Sleep Foundation, adolescents need about $9^{1/4}$ hours of sleep each night to function best (for some, $8^{1/2}$ hours is enough). Most teens do not get enough sleep — one study found that only 15 percent reported sleeping $8^{1/2}$ hours on school nights.

To compound the problem, adolescents tend to have shifts in their sleep patterns, in which they don't get tired until later at night. This "sleep drift" creates a lack of sleep, especially if they procrastinate and stay up late finishing assignments and have to get up early the next day for school. This is why it is essential to teach your adolescent an evening routine and good sleep hygiene. If your child has difficulties with task initiation, chances are, addressing this problem will help with sleep problems, as your child will be able to go to bed earlier.



My sixteen-year-old daughter claims she can't fall asleep until after midnight. She has to get up at 6 A.M. for school. I worry she is chronically sleep-deprived. What do I do?

First, talk with your child's medical doctor to rule out any medical issues and discuss ways to support healthy sleep habits. Also, ask your child what she is doing (e.g., thinking/worrying about something, using screens, doing homework) to problem-solve what is keeping her up.

Procrastination Monsters

Is your teenager a procrastinator? Does he put things off until the very last minute? Does he claim he can't work unless he is under pressure? Could something that takes thirty minutes end up taking hours? These are all signs of a lurking "procrastination monster." This monster "eats up" your teenager's time and feeds on stress. Teaching your teenager how to combat this monster will be one of the most important tools you can give her to be a successful student.

One technique for curbing procrastination is to teach your teenager why it is so powerful. The reason people get stuck in a cycle of procrastination is that it is very reinforcing. Why? Because if you put
something off (like studying for a test) and then you do well, you can say to yourself, "Hey, I'm smart! I barely studied and I did well!" And if you end up doing poorly, you can say to yourself, "Well, it's because I didn't study until the last minute." Either way, you protect your ego. So in a way, there is no immediate consequence for procrastination (except when you get a poor grade, but then you can explain it away with lack of effort). Once teenagers know why procrastination is so powerful, they may begin to think about why they do it. Might it be a way to protect themselves from feeling badly if they don't do well? If so, then learning to take risks is the intervention.

Another strategy for teaching teenagers to combat procrastination is to teach them tricks for starting tasks they don't want to do. This can be done by taking something big and making it smaller. For example, if you tell yourself, "I'll never finish this essay; it's too long" or "I don't want to do this essay because it's too hard" or "These math problems are so boring," chances are, you won't start on these tasks. If you take the big statement and shrink it to something manageable, the likelihood of you starting (and finishing) is much higher. So you could tell yourself "This essay may be long, but I can just start with a thesis statement" or "This essay seems hard, but I can start with an outline and see how it goes" or "This math isn't very exciting, but I can work for ten minutes and then take a break." Chances are, once they get started, it is often not as difficult, long, or as boring as they thought. And even if it is, they will have made some progress toward completion and that can be motivation to keep going.

Procrastination is also fueled by distractions. In a world of exciting interactions at the tip of adolescents' fingers — their entire social network, the latest celebrity gossip, all of their favorite shows just a download away — it's no wonder they put off something mundane like homework. There are teenagers who report that they *prefer* distractions because it breaks up the monotony of homework. The

problem is that the research shows that these distractions impair learning and memory. Teaching your child to use technology as a reward or a break is key for developing successful study routines. Talk with your teenager about when she tends to break away from studying to procrastinate — during hard tasks? When she gets stuck? When she gets bored? Having your teenager reflect on the triggers for procrastination behavior is the start of developing an intervention for combatting it.

Recognizing Failure-Avoidant Traps

In addition to procrastination, there are a number of other selfhandicapping thoughts and behaviors that can interfere with task initiation. Some students place their self-worth on their academic performance alone. If such a student also has executive functioning challenges, he can become hopeless about his ability to change his negative pattern of behavior. For example, a student who habitually puts in low effort and doesn't start assignments until the last minute may be doing so partially because he can blame the low effort if he doesn't do well. Some other students may even diminish their success as "luck" and not take credit for their achievements. Parents can help students with these feelings by helping them understand the paths to success. Parents can emphasize the values of effort, persistence, proactivity, seeking support, and building a tolerance for failure.



Parents play a strong role in encouraging students to change their patterns of behavior. Start by acknowledging your child's feelings and then offer to help brainstorm possible solutions. Let her know that everyone struggles from time to time with getting started on tasks. Normalizing the process may make her feel better about seeking help.

Visualization

Adolescents can present as "unmotivated" to start tasks, particularly if they also have executive functioning difficulties, because they may not know where to start. It is useful to think of motivation from a slightly different angle. People tend to think of motivation to do schoolwork as a personality trait, when really, it is a situational trait. Thinking about motivation as a situational trait may help adolescents start on tasks they perceive as undesirable. Just like with adults, there are times when adolescents are more motivated than others. depending on a number of factors, including the type of task, whether it is perceived as an interesting or useful task, if there is a positive relationship between the adolescent and the person asking him to do the task, if there are competing tasks that are more engaging, if the task is difficult, and so on. Help your child identify the times when he is motivated to show him that he is not an "unmotivated" person; rather, there are times when he is motivated and times when he is not. This will prevent patterns of defeatist thinking (e.g., "I'm lazy and unmotivated (in general) so there's nothing I can do about it") and encourage patterns of thinking that support task initiation ("I am eager to do math because I am good at it, but I will need some more support in writing this essay because it's not my favorite thing to do.").

Some adolescents with executive functioning problems do not automatically visualize a positive emotion of the future, a time when they are finished with the task. Instead, they get stuck on the present negative emotion. Visualization of positive emotions of the future can be motivating to start on tasks. For example, you could guide your adolescent to think of what it will look and feel like when she is all finished with her work (e.g., "I am on my bed, chatting with friends, without having to worry about doing any work" or "I am turning in my work and getting a smile from the teacher for turning it in on time."). This visualization can sometimes be a catalyst to getting started.

Social Media and Procrastination

Social-media outlets can create problems for adolescents who have a hard time starting on tasks. Why? Because they are so reinforcing! Teenagers have access to all their friends and their social world on their phones and computers. There are alerts telling you when someone new is online, when someone likes something you said, or when someone wants to talk with you. Each alert can divert attention to something way more exciting than an essay on the causes of the Civil War! Even beyond that, there are countless videos, pictures, TV shows, and interactive video games that can take a bite out of a teenager's homework or chore time. Hours of procrastination can go by and then the teenager is left with staying up late to finish work, doing a poor job just to finish, or not finishing at all. So how do parents help their children and teenagers learn to have good media habits?



The process of developing a system for limiting technological distractions during homework time may be more "top-down" when kids are younger (parent decides) and more collaborative when kids are older. Establishing technology rules earlier on in your child's school career will be helpful for establishing good homework habits.

First, it is important to work together to establish ground rules about media during homework time. A firm "no media" rule will often be unrealistic. Some students really do need the Internet to complete school tasks. Some students will also claim that they use Facebook and instant messaging/texting to get information about school assignments from their friends, so they will need their phones or computers. However, a quick text to a friend about schoolwork can lead to a longer chat about a variety of other things. And there is only one click between a research article and a video of a dog riding a skateboard on YouTube. So unlimited access might not fit the bill either. Talk with your teenager about what might be a fair way to allow access but prevent distraction. Some teenagers will agree to a cut-off point (no Internet or phone after 10 P.M.). Some others will agree to doing schoolwork in a common room so the parent can peer over their shoulder every so often to make sure the computer is being used for schoolwork. Yet others will be okay with no technology in their rooms, and they can use a communal computer in a place where you can see them for school-related work. There is also the compromise of putting on parent controls that block social media outlets but not other sites. The key here is that you should collaborate with your teenager about the rules and if they violate them, then you can step in and tighten up restrictions. Starting with rigid restrictions may backfire, because adolescents are at the age where they want to be independent and make choices for themselves. Come to this choice together and you might just find more compliance.



Did you know that teenagers can restrict their own access to media sites? Your teen might be self aware enough to know she needs to block out tempting websites. Some examples of websites that block access for certain time periods (e.g., twenty minutes) include *www.mytomatoes.com* and software such as Antisocial for Mac and Windows computers at *www.anti-social.cc*. Another strategy that works for adolescents who do not have the self-control to stop themselves from engaging in social media or other diversions is to establish a "tech-free zone" in their homework area — no phones, no computers, no Internet. Then, if they need to use the Internet, they can borrow a family computer or a parent's laptop in another area. This creates a workspace where they are more likely to focus but doesn't inhibit them from using the computer when they need information.

CHAPTER 6 Response Inhibition: Teaching Your Child to Control Impulses

Response inhibition is the ability to control impulses and keep one's self from doing the first thing that comes to mind. Children initially develop these skills by adults anticipating problems and stopping them from acting with words and actions. For example, if a young child is nearing a crosswalk, a parent might warn them that they need to look out for cars and they might also take the child's hand and guide them through looking both ways before crossing. As children develop, these controls become internal, and children will be less reliant on adults to keep themselves safe and they will think before acting. However, children and adolescents with response inhibition challenges may rely more on external controls and require more coaching to think through what they say and do.

The Importance of Controlling Impulses

Having response inhibition is necessary for safety issues with young children and adolescents alike. Children naturally love to run and climb around, and they need to be able to slow down and be safe when necessary. Adolescents need to be able to control impulses to do what might feel right in the moment (e.g., drinking alcohol, using drugs, having sex) and think of the long-term consequences.

In addition to physical safety, children and adolescents also need to control impulses in order to make and keep friends. Sometimes children with executive functioning deficits lack the "social filter" that keeps others from saying whatever comes to mind. Socially successful kids learn that their mouths do not need to say what their brains think! Children with response-inhibition challenges might just say something insensitive to a peer, not out of malice but because of a lack of forethought as to how the comment may be received by the peer. Adolescents with impulsivity may suffer socially when they are using social media. For example, they may hastily post a comment to someone's Facebook page without thinking about the larger audience and how it will be interpreted. Instantly, one comment can create a firestorm of follow-up comments and unnecessary drama.

Children and adolescents with impulsivity can also be quick to respond to situations emotionally, and may even respond with aggressive behaviors. They may focus on only one aspect of a situation and lose sight of the context. For example, if a child feels like a peer is being unfair, or cheating in a game, he may flip the board game over and say he's done playing. A child with more impulse control might address the peer by asking if he remembered the rule, asking for clarification about what the peer is doing in the game, or asking a teacher or parent for help with the problem. Instead, the child with impulse-control issues focuses only on the unfairness and does not think about the other child's perspective or what steps could be taken to solve the problem.

Lastly, impulsivity can show up in academic situations. A child with response-inhibition challenges can frequently create problems in the classroom setting. She might blurt out answers, talk with her peers instead of working, use things without permission, grab and play with objects that she should not be playing with, or get out of her seat without permission. The teenager with impulse challenges may also blurt out in class and engage in side conversations. She may also report a feeling of restlessness and feel like she needs to get up and move around. For both children and adolescents, impulsivity can impact actual work production and accuracy. Some students will fail to read directions carefully and do assignments incorrectly. They might think they know what to do before the direction is given and be off the mark. Others will read the direction but fail to pay close attention to detail and do the wrong thing, such as adding instead of subtracting, or reading the wrong page.



Children with impulsivity can also be more physical than children without impulsivity. They may grab, touch, or get in someone's personal space on an impulse and not realize it is inappropriate or invasive until it is too late. One way to counter this is to explicitly teach social rules, such as "most people like to be one arm's length away from other people" or "ask someone's permission instead of grabbing something." Children and adolescents with response-inhibition issues might also be impulsive when they read. They may make guesses about words after registering only the first few letters. They may read the words quickly but inaccurately. For example, they might see the sentence, "The king's crown was shiny" and read it as "The king's crowded was shiny" because they saw the "crow-" prefix and just guessed. This changes the meaning of the sentence and it no longer makes sense. Reading inaccurately and impulsively can therefore create reading comprehension issues.



Reading out loud can sometimes be helpful for children and adolescents with impulsivity issues. It can slow them down and also help them hear when they make mistakes.

Regardless of how impulsivity manifests for children and adolescents, there is evidence that teaching them how to delay gratification and manage their impulses will improve their quality of life. Several studies have been conducted that show the positive effects of being able to resist temptation.

Stanford Marshmallow Study

In the 1960s, researchers at Stanford University conducted a landmark study of young children and the benefits of being able to delay gratification. They put a child in a room with a one-way mirror so they could observe him, and gave him a marshmallow (or another treat). The child was told that he could have *two* marshmallows if he waited until the examiner came back in the room. The examiners then observed the child to see if he could control his impulse to eat the marshmallow. The children were followed up on years later, and the children who were able to wait to get the second marshmallow had better outcomes in life on a number of measures — SAT scores, level of education, and healthy weight. These studies suggest that response inhibition, or the ability to show self-control and delay gratification for a reward in the future, is an important executive functioning skill for success.



You can build up your young child's inhibition skills in a fun way by playing games. Simon Says and Red Light, Green Light are two examples of games that teach a child to stop and think before acting.

The "new marshmallow" in kids' lives today might be technology. Every time a phone or computer beeps to let you know that there is something interesting happening, it can be very challenging to ignore it. Even adults may find that it is hard to resist checking e-mail, voicemails, and texts during projects or tasks. But research shows that humans are not particularly adept at this type of multitasking. This constant switching of tasks interrupts deeper thinking skills and can end up setting the stage for poorer quality work, undetected errors, and lengthier time to complete tasks. Resisting the "technology marshmallow" may just be one of the keys to successful completion of work.

Strategies for Kids Who Act First and Think Later

So what do you do if you have a child or teenager who struggles with response inhibition? How can these skills be developed and strengthened? There are a number of strategies for helping children with impulsivity.

Anticipate

Children who act impulsively often have warning signs before they act. They may be fleeting, but they are there! Your job is to look for these warning signs, such as increasing frustration, agitation, or overexcitement. These feelings can often lead to impulsive behavior. The feelings can look different in each child. For example, some children show their frustration in their facial expression, while others may clench their fists, or sigh/make exasperated sounds. The key is to recognize and be aware of what your child's warning signs are. When you see the warning sign, you can redirect, prompt, remove the child from the situation, and/or encourage calming strategies. For example, if a child is playing a game and you can see her getting frustrated, you can step in and redirect her to take a deep breath or take a break from the game, or ask her to use her words to share what she is feeling. Or, if you see your son sighing and putting his head in his hands while doing homework, he might be on the cusp of rushing through his math worksheet just to be done with it. Your job is to take note of what happens just before the impulsive act and intervene. Eventually, you will want to teach your child to recognize her own signs so she can regulate her own behavior. Be explicit about why you are intervening, which will help her understand how to recognize her own triggers.



Sometimes children lack the vocabulary to express how they are feeling. If the child doesn't know how he is feeling, you might ask, "What are you thinking about right now?" to get some clues.

Teach Replacement Behaviors

Some children with response-inhibition challenges will do the impulsive act because they haven't practiced other behaviors they could do instead. For example, if a child is frequently grabbing your things without permission, you need to teach him what to do instead. So if you notice your child taking something without asking, you can stop him and say "Let's try this again. Can you ask me to use it?" Then, when your child asks, you give the object to him to reinforce the asking behavior. If he isn't allowed the object, then you can redirect him to an object he can use (e.g., "My scissors are not for you to use, but I'd be happy to help you look for some child scissors so you can do your project.").

For blurting or interrupting, you will want to teach ways to politely enter a conversation. In the same way teachers will have students raise their hands and only call on quiet children, you too can ignore the behavior you don't want or redirect into the behavior you do want. For example, you can teach your child to say "Excuse me" when she wants to add something to a conversation by prompting her after she interrupts (e.g., "Can you say 'Excuse me' before you add your thought, please?"). You can also teach nonverbal cues, such as holding up the pointer finger when wanting to add something to the conversation. Model these verbal and nonverbal behaviors as well, and point them out (e.g., "See how I wanted to talk to my friend and she was already talking with someone? I went up to her, waited for her to stop talking, and said 'Excuse me.' That is how you get someone's attention."). Sometimes what seems obvious to an adult has to be explicitly taught to a child with impulsivity.



It is important to teach impulsive children and adolescents what to do, instead of what *not* to do. This can be done by changing your language slightly. Instead of saying "Don't interrupt me," you can say "Say 'Excuse me' when I am talking" or "Wait until I am finished talking, please." Then, the child will know what the desired behavior is.

Catch Them Being Good

Children with impulsivity and response-inhibition difficulties are often stuck in a negative-feedback cycle. Most interactions they have with adults involve having their behavior corrected (e.g., "Don't talk out" or "Wait your turn."). This can put a strain on a parent-child relationship because there are fewer positive interactions. One way to counter this is to be on the lookout for desired behaviors. Whenever you see your child waiting patiently, be sure to comment on how much you appreciate her patience. Catch your child being good, label what it is she is doing "good," and praise her. It is important to be specific (e.g., "I like how you didn't interrupt me when I made that phone call") and sincere. Children and adolescents can read through false praise easily. Really take the time to notice when your child is being in control, resisting temptation, or showing restraint.



When children act impulsively, they tend to need short redirection rather than long lectures. One or two sentences should do (e.g., "I need you to ask permission to use my things first. Can you ask first?" versus "Why are you always taking my things? I have told you over and over again! You need to stop doing that," etc.). Kids tend to tune you out with long lectures.

Strategies for Kids Who Make Careless Errors

In addition to behavioral impulsivity, there are children with responseinhibition problems who make careless errors in their schoolwork. These children will often skip directions, misread information, or begin tasks before they know exactly what to do. Or, they may jump into problems and then get lost in the steps.

Look for Patterns

The first step in helping children with impulsivity in their work is to identify the types of school tasks they have difficulty with. Does your child make more careless errors on math or reading tasks? Does she frequently omit words when writing because she is so eager to get her ideas out? Are visually "busy" worksheets a problem for her? Do you see her not paying attention to the signs in math (e.g., addition versus subtraction)? Ask your child's teacher if the impulsivity leads to careless mistakes in all subjects or just a few. That way, you can begin to identify patterns of difficulty that can be addressed.

Teach Sequences

Teaching procedures or routines for ensuring accuracy is one way to help children with impulsivity. Once you have identified the areas of need, you can teach a sequence that can be applied to other similar assignments. For example, if your child has trouble with math word problems because he tends to skim the question, you could teach a sequence for solving word problems:

1. Read the entire problem out loud.

- 2. Draw a picture of the problem.
- 3. Circle the key words for clues about the math operation (e.g., *more than, less than, fewer, equal to, how many left?*).
- 4. Set up the problem.
- 5. Do the problem.
- 6. Check your work. Does your answer make sense?

As another example, in writing, you could teach acronyms for proofreading so your child can remember what he needs to do after he has finished a piece of writing. A popular one is the "COPS" technique:

- 1. Capitalization: Check that the first word in each sentence and proper nouns are capitalized.
- 2. **O**verall: How is the overall appearance and readability (spacing, legibility, indentation of paragraphs, neatness, complete sentences)?
- 3. **P**unctuation: Is the punctuation correct? Do sentences have periods? Do questions have question marks?
- 4. **S**pelling: Is the spelling correct?

In general, sequences should be short and simple, between three and six steps. You can work with your child's teacher to reinforce sequences she may already be doing in the classroom. Your child could have the steps on a Post-it or index card for reference at home and at school so she starts to build a routine for multistep problems.

Anticipating

A good way to start teaching your child to anticipate the demands of a task before she jumps right in is to make sure that she fully understands the task demands. Often, children with impulsivity will not look carefully to see what they are expected to do. When your child has a task, such as a worksheet, before she starts, have her read the directions out loud, look at the number and type of problems, and repeat back to you in her own words what she is expected to do. Then, after the task is done, check in to see if she has completed all the parts. This process helps children understand that they may have to slow down and think about what they are going to have to do before they do it, or they may miss parts of the assignment.

Highlight Visual Detail

Another strategy for students who are impulsive in their schoolwork is to draw attention to visual detail or key information. Highlighting is one way to go about this, but it must be taught explicitly (or you will have random things highlighted or too much highlighted). For example, you can have your child highlight the steps in a written assignment in different colors as you discuss each step. For math, you can have the child go over each operation and color code it (e.g., addition in pink, subtraction in yellow, etc.). Keep consistent with the colors used and involve your child in the process of selecting which color matches which operation.



Children with difficulties with response inhibition are particularly prone to making mistakes on multiple-choice tests. This is because there are purposeful distractor items that seem correct but are not. Teach your child strategies such as reading *all* the items, even though she thinks she found the right one and using the process of elimination to improve multiple-choice test taking skills.

Check Your Work

Many times, children with impulsivity and response-inhibition difficulties will not check their work. They are just happy it is done and they want to move on to the next thing. It is worth getting your child in the habit of checking his work. He can check that he did the assignment correctly, that he did all parts, and that his answers make sense. Teaching proofreading skills is another useful tool for checking work. You will want to develop a routine for checking work together with your child. Be careful not to be in the role of your child's "checker." You will want to engage your child in checking work for himself by guiding him through the routine, rather than doing it for him.

CHAPTER 7 Focus

In order to learn, you need to be able to focus. Research shows that the ability to focus is related to early learning skills, intelligence, language, and academic performance. Children and adolescents with executive functioning difficulties can struggle with several aspects of focus, including sustained focus and divided focus. Sustained focus is the ability to keep at a task long enough to complete it, whereas divided focus is the ability to manage several tasks at once.

What Do Focus Problems Look Like?

Common challenges with focus for children and adolescents include failing to pay attention to directions or needed information, missing important details in a conversation, having a hard time sticking with a task, and getting easily sidetracked while doing a task. You may find that your child takes in information much like you would a broken cell phone conversation — he gets part of the message but not all the details. You may also find that the littlest thing can derail your child from finishing her homework or a chore. In a world where technology rules an adolescent's social life (e.g., texting, instant messaging, video chatting, social-media posting), you may also struggle to help your teenager finish her homework at a decent time every night because she is constantly distracted. Learning tools for teaching your child sustained focus and managing divided focus will likely improve overall functioning.



A recent study in the *Computers in Human Behavior* journal indicated that teenagers and young adults average less than six minutes on a school task before switching to a technological distraction, such as checking social media or texting. Students who frequently accessed Facebook had lower GPAs than students who avoided it on purpose.

Sustained Focus

Sustained focus can also be thought of as "attention span," or the amount of time needed to complete a task. Of course, attention span varies by age. Young children may have attention spans from a few minutes up to about twenty minutes, while teenagers may be able to focus for periods of up to forty-five minutes without a break. Children and adolescents with executive functioning challenges in focus may have much shorter attention spans and thus have to "reset" their attention more frequently.

Self-Monitoring

One of the first strategies for improving sustained focus is to help the child or adolescent recognize when he is focused and when he is not. It might seem obvious to an adult when a child isn't focusing, but children are often unaware of what focus looks and feels like. Begin by having a discussion about what focus looks like, to give the child an image to hold on to. For example, during homework time, focus may look like the child seated in his chair, electronics off, work in front of him, eyes on the work, and body quiet.

The next step is to teach self-monitoring by giving your child opportunities to notice when she is focused and unfocused. You can practice this in several ways. You can set a timer at random intervals and when it goes off, your child can mark whether or not she was focused on a tally sheet. There is no reward or punishment involved; it is just to build awareness of what it feels and looks like to be focused. There are similar techniques that are more technologically advanced, including pagers that vibrate and phone applications that alert the child at random intervals. These tools can help your child "reset" her focus if she discovers her mind has wandered.

Older adolescents will likely not enjoy you hovering over them and monitoring whether or not they are focused! However, it is still important to teach teenagers how to self-monitor focus. The first step is to solicit "buy in" to the idea of teaching them how to monitor their focus during homework and studying time. You might suggest that learning this skill will improve their grades, decrease homework time so there is more free time, or create less stress because you will not have to be monitoring them as much. Offer to help in a "coaching" role instead of a monitoring role. Sometimes teenagers need an "accountability partner" whom they check in with periodically to keep themselves on-task. Have a discussion with your teenager about how you might best help her build awareness of when she is focused and when she is off-task.

The Power of Choices

Adults and children alike know that it's easier to focus on something you enjoy or feel successful doing than on an undesirable task or something too challenging. This is why some children can play video games for hours on end or build elaborate Lego kingdoms all day long but can't seem to sit still and focus on their homework for long at all. Children and adolescents will also gravitate toward tasks they can do fluidly or with ease. It's more rewarding to do something well than to struggle to focus on something difficult. You can empathize with your child's struggles and offer support. He can choose to work with you, have an older sibling or peer help, research online supports, reach out to a friend doing the same task, or seek support from his teacher. By giving him options about how to seek help with a difficult task, you are empowering him to use similar problem-solving and coping techniques in the future.



Too much choice can be overwhelming for some children. They may look at all their choices and not know where to even begin! Start by providing two choices and then work your way up to more choices.

While children and adolescents may not always be able to choose to do a fun activity over homework, some choice in tasks is better than none at all. Choice leads to motivation and motivation leads to better attention. If you give your child a choice in which tasks they start first, you may find some improved focus because she got to choose it. You can help your child in making choices by creating a homework or study plan and organizing the tasks in the preferred order. Then, after the homework or study session, you can check back in and reflect on her choices. Was it easier to start on something enjoyable? Better to get the hard assignments out of the way first? By asking these questions of your child, she may begin to ask them of herself as she becomes increasingly independent.

Divided Focus

Adults often call divided focus, or the ability to divide your attention and do several things at once, "multitasking." Multitasking takes executive functioning skills, and often children and adolescents are not equipped to be successful multitaskers. Instead, they tend to be drawn away from the task they are doing and either do a poor job of finishing it, take a long time to get back to it, or forget to finish it at all. Studies have shown that using technology during studying is highly detrimental to learning new information as well as applying learned information to new situations. Their learning can be spotty or shallow as a result. Worse yet, students grossly underestimate the impact of media multitasking (e.g., texting, instant messaging, checking social media). This means they don't even realize how much learning energy is being stripped away, one text or one post at a time.



While popular sentiment may indicate that kids are good at multitasking because they practice it all the time, research is still showing that there are very few people (around 2 percent) who can effectively multitask. Media multitasking in particular has been shown to have a negative effect on learning and grades.

The brains of children *without* executive functioning challenges struggle with divided attention, so the impact of multitasking on students *with* executive functioning challenges is likely much worse. Studies have shown that the brain simply cannot do two cognitively complex things at once very well. If the tasks are easy or "mindless" (such as listening to music while doing the dishes), that is a different story, because your brain doesn't have to compete for resources to pay attention to each task. However, when a child is doing two tasks that involve the same part of the brain, the competition for attention resources makes both tasks more difficult, makes both take longer to complete, and makes it harder to remember and deepen the learning. For example, when a student is trying to decide how to respond to a text and write a paper at the same time, the brain is using the same regions — the prefrontal cortex and language centers — to plan and organize what to say. Further, in this example, the student has to switch from informal text writing to formal essay writing, and this can wear out cognitive resources. This can cause mental fatigue and lead to more mistakes.



Recent studies by Harvard University's Berkman Center for Internet and Society showed that college students who text or use Facebook during class and homework times have lower grade point averages than students who do not.

Children who are prone to distraction must learn skills for focusing on one task at a time. So how can parents help? First, share and discuss the results of studies that show multitasking interferes with learning. Talk with your child about how children and teenagers who do not media multitask learn better and have better grades. Second, set up ground rules about studying time. Since these distractions are not going away, allow for media breaks after periods of sustained attention. Studies have shown that with practice, the length of time children can focus on schoolwork can increase. Start with fifteenminute intervals, so that with every fifteen minutes of media-free studying, there is a short break (five minutes) in which she can check her e-mail, texts, or social media. Gradually increase the time interval so that your child has an opportunity to improve her attention.



It is also important for parents to model focused attention. Instead of checking your phone or responding to texts, emails, or social media during an activity that requires focus, purposefully put your technology aside and show your child that you too can profit from being unplugged to get a task done!

TV or Not TV? There Is No Question!

In addition to social media and connecting with friends over technology, television and videos on the Internet are a source of distraction. Since most television shows do not have to be watched at a certain time thanks to DVRs, instant downloads, and streaming software, the temptation to watch a favorite show is fueled by the ease with which children and teenagers can get access.

In the same way that social medial drains attention resources, so do television and videos. Studies have shown that even background TV noise can be detrimental to focus and learning, even when you are not actively watching or paying attention to the TV. The noise and images from the television pull your attention away, even if you don't think they do. So turn off the TV when your child is in the same room doing homework, and remove or turn off the TV in children's bedrooms if they study in their rooms. Let your child know he can watch a show or look at a video when he needs a break or is finished with his work.



My child *insists* that having the TV on helps him focus because then he doesn't get bored during homework. We are constantly battling about this. What do I do?

Teach your child about the effects of TV during studying on learning. Explain that studies of the brain have shown that even though kids think they are able to learn and focus, their brains are actually telling a different story.

Music and Focus

Does music also have the same effect on the brain's ability to multitask? Many students report that they study better with music because it keeps things from being too boring. There are other students who like things "library quiet" when studying. The research is somewhat mixed on music and concentration. What is clear is that the effects of music during studying and homework time depend on what is being studied and what kind of music is playing. In general, research shows that music has a negative effect on learning when you are studying something complex or something that requires memorization. Also, music with vocals is worse than instrumental music because it's a bit like someone talking to you while working — it uses up the language-processing parts of your brain, which you need for studying. There is some evidence, however, that music can improve one's mood, so during rote or mundane tasks that do not require high levels of concentration, it can make something boring more bearable. But the key is that the task must be very easy to do. Finally, listening to music before studying can improve mood and attention, so that might be a compromise when you are trying to get your teenager to turn off his music.

Mindfulness

Research has also shown that mindfulness, or the process of narrowing or widening one's focus intentionally, can improve attention and decrease stress. Some have likened mindfulness to "yoga for the mind." Children with attention difficulties have tons of thoughts racing through their minds, making it difficult to focus on just one thing, like a homework assignment, reading a chapter in a book, or studying for a test. You can teach your child to quiet his mind by repeating mantras such as "slow down," having him focus on his breathing, or creating a pleasant visual image in his mind.



Mindfulness practice has been shown to help children with focus and attention. However, studies also show that it can alleviate symptoms of chronic pain, anxiety, and depression.

There are countless websites with ideas for mindfulness activities with children. The Association for Mindfulness in Education has a resources section that can direct you to activities to try with your child at *www.mindfuleducation.org*. Experiment with different types of activities. Children may gravitate toward certain types of mindfulness. It's a matter of finding a few that your child likes. For young children, you may start with just a few minutes of breathing together. For elementary and secondary students, start with small intervals of five minutes and gradually increase the time up to about twenty minutes. This can be done just prior to studying and/or during study breaks.

CHAPTER 8 Time Management: Strengthening Your Child's Internal Clock

Some children seem to have "time blindness" — they are almost oblivious to the passage of time and tend to think only in terms of "now" and "not now." When a child has trouble feeling the passage of time, it can create all kinds of problems. You may be familiar with the child who just can't seem to get out the door in the morning to be on time for school, or the teenager who suddenly needs a ride to an extra rehearsal but forgot to tell you she was supposed to be there fifteen minutes ago. Children and adolescents with time-management issues also struggle with projecting into the future and are therefore hurried or stressed, or give up on finishing tasks. The good news is that you can help your child develop "future vision," which will help her learn to feel the passage of time and anticipate the future to set goals.

Development of Time Management Skills

One of the main skills for developing good time management is the ability to "see" yourself in the future. Young children have limited time horizons, and thus the skills for time management are developmentally bound. What this means is that how far in advance a child can anticipate an event in the future varies by age. In general, toddlers and preschoolers can think about events ranging from "right now" up to about twenty minutes from now. Elementary-aged children's time projection ranges from a few hours up to about twelve hours, while adolescents can typically think ahead about two or three days. This becomes very important when you are trying to teach your child to think into the future and visualize the possible outcomes of events in the present. Trying to get your eight-year-old to think about and plan for events two weeks from now may not be your best use of time!



There is a positive side of "time blindness" — the phrase "time flies when you're having fun" is backed up by research. When you are internally motivated and interested in a task, you can be unaware of time. Children and adolescents may describe this as being "in the zone." As long as being "in the zone" doesn't interfere with other tasks that need to be done, it can be a positive experience for your child.

Getting Out the Door on Time

A common problem for children and adolescents (and adults!) with time-management difficulties is being on time. This is because poor planning skills and difficulties with time estimation can make it difficult to leave the house with everything needed. You may find yourself running around in the morning trying to get your child organized for school; meanwhile your child is sitting in his room playing with his trains! Or you may observe that there are only five minutes left until you have to leave, and your teenager is just hopping into the shower. No matter how early you get your kids up, you may be perpetually late anyway. So how can you help your child learn how to get ready to leave without doing all the reminding and packing up of her things yourself?

Visualization

Children with executive functioning difficulties tend to not think of their behavior with the end result in mind. So when you say "Get ready for school" they may not conjure up an image of what it looks like to be "ready." If they don't have a picture of what it looks like, then they won't be thinking of all the steps needed to get there. It's sort of like getting in your car to go somewhere and not thinking of where you want to go. It would be tough to plan out your trip without the destination in mind. Even though children have been "ready" many times before, they may not have been consciously aware of what it looks like. One strategy for helping children know what "ready" looks like is to ask them. You might be surprised at some of the things they omit — brushed hair, lunch bag in hand, backpack with homework in it, sports equipment — things that should be automatically a part of their getting-ready routine. Another strategy is on a day in which they are totally ready, take a photo. Then, you can post the photo near the door and reference it when you ask your child to "get ready" by showing him what it looks like. Or you can pull up the photo on your phone and show it to him. It may seem obvious to you what "ready" looks like, but for some children with executive functioning problems, it may need to be taught. If they knew what it looked like, then they would probably be getting ready without reminders of the steps every day.

Think in Categories, Not Checklists

Children with executive functioning challenges often have problems in several different areas. For example, your child may have difficulties in both time management and memory. This means that your child may seem to be constantly running around trying to find his things in order to get out the door, and inevitably will forget something. Adults will often recommend use of a checklist, which works well for some children. The problem is, if your child also has memory challenges, a long checklist is too much information to remember.

Instead, you can group what your child needs to do or bring with her into categories. A few categories are easier to remember than ten or fifteen individual items. Just think if you went to a grocery store and things were not arranged by a common feature — dairy, meat, cleaning supplies, soups, cereals — you would take forever trying to find what you need. For the getting-ready process, some sample categories and the items associated with them might be:

- **Personal Hygiene:** get dressed, clean face, brush hair, brush teeth, put on footwear
- Food: lunch bag, drink/thermos, snacks
- **School Supplies:** Backpack, homework folder, school books, pencil bag, permission slips, special projects
- **Personal Items:** Keys, phone, wallet/purse, identification, money
- After-School Activities: Uniform, equipment, special shoes

Using categories helps parents give cues to their children without having to go down a long list of everything they might need. Instead of "Do you have your keys? Your wallet? Money for lunch? Your ID?" you can just ask, "What personal items do you have?" and then remind your child if she missed one. This will also help your child to start mentally grouping the items she needs into the categories. You can also talk with your child about what items can be gathered up the night before and what items will need to be gathered right before leaving. That way, your child can do some of the getting-ready activities the night before, such as packing her school supplies or grouping her afterschool things by the door.

Mealtime Rules

Children with time-management issues are notorious dawdlers. This can be a challenge when you are trying to get your child to eat a decent breakfast before leaving. He may be distracted during meal time by talking, playing with toys, texting/using his phone, finishing up homework at the last minute, or trying to decide what to eat. All of these activities can lead to lateness. If you have a breakfast routine at the table, set ground rules that there are no toys or electronics at the breakfast table. This will speed up the eating process and you won't have to keep reminding your child to eat.



If your child chronically does not eat breakfast, or she becomes ill when you force breakfast, consult with your doctor. You might have to make special arrangements with your child's school that she can have a mid-morning snack so she does not go hungry.

Grandma always said "Breakfast is the most important meal of the day!" She was right. Children's and adolescents' growing bodies and developing brains rely heavily on the regular intake of food. When kids skip breakfast, there are physical, cognitive, and behavioral problems that can occur. Just think of how unfocused and cranky you can get when you haven't eaten! If your child claims she is not hungry, try to get *something* in her before she goes off to school. A balanced meal is best, a granola bar in the car on the way to school is better than nothing, and semi-starvation until lunch time is not good at all!

Getting Homework Done Efficiently

Homework time tends to be a particularly difficult time for children with time-management difficulties. Difficulties can include procrastinating, underestimation of how long an assignment or project will take, avoidance behavior, distraction, and taking too long doing homework. Children and adolescents with time-management issues may also underestimate how long a task will take.

Eliminate Distractions

The first step in building a more efficient homework routine is to eliminate distractions. This means providing a quiet and clean designated space for your child to work. Turn off background music and TV and ensure that electronics are not at the workspace. If you have more than one child, figure out if they can work next to each other or if they need to be in separate spaces. For teenagers, you may have to negotiate where they work. Some teenagers like to work on their beds, or spread out on their floor. This is fine as long as they don't end up falling asleep or doing something else in their rooms instead of homework.



With teenagers, it is important to approach changes in their homework routine with thoughtfulness and dialogue, rather than unilaterally imposing new rules. Teenagers want to be a part of the decision-making processes, and you will find that a new system developed together will be far more successful than an imposed one.

Visualize the End Result

Children with time-management issues often do not start with the end of homework time in mind. Rather, they focus on the possible negative emotion of the present time, such as worry, feeling overwhelmed wondering where to start, boredom, or frustration from giving up something more fun to start on homework. Help your child by asking, "What do you think it will feel like when you are done?" Walk her thorough what will happen when she is finished and help her imagine the positive emotion. For example, you could say "Imagine you are finished with your homework. What are you doing? How are you feeling?" This can get her to think about the positive outcomes (e.g., "I get to watch my favorite show") or positive feelings about being done (e.g., "I will feel relaxed and proud of myself.").

Make Predictions

Part of the challenge in getting children to become more efficient with homework time is that they often do not have a good sense of how long tasks will take. Sometimes they underestimate and end up pushing off homework until the last minute and find themselves cramming to finish or staying up late. At other times, they overestimate how much time a task will take, and they avoid starting because it seems too daunting. You can help your child build a sense of time by writing down predictions for how long a task will take and then recording how long it actually took. This can be done for a week or so, just for information gathering. Then, you can go over the patterns with your child (e.g., she takes longer on math than she thinks, she is faster at writing assignments than she estimates). With this information, you can better plan for the length of time it will take to complete homework and make adjustments, such as working a day ahead on lengthier tasks, or zipping through quicker tasks to gain momentum. Whether or not your child prefers to do the more daunting tasks first to get them out of the way or prefers to do easy tasks to feel accomplished is also something to explore.

Analog Clocks

There is something about an analog clock that helps kids feel the passage of time better than a digital clock. Perhaps it is the visual of the hand sweeping across the clock. One strategy for helping your child feel the "sweep of time" is to have an analog clock at his workspace. In order to help him understand how long he needs to work on a task, you can mark the clock with a Post-it or a magnet and tell him he needs to work until the big hand hits the Post-it or magnet. Then, when the time is up, you can check in on progress and reset the time. This can also be done to break up big tasks into manageable parts (e.g., when the big hand hits the half-hour mark, you should be done with the outline of your paper) and schedule breaks (e.g., when the big hand hits the forty-five-minute mark, we will take a short walk with the dog and then return to work). Showing your child the sweep of time on the analog clock may help him get a feel for the passage of time and how efficient he is with his time.



It is important to not use this strategy as a punitive measure. If you find that your child is not done with the tasks at the stopping time, have a discussion about what got in the way, problem-solve together how to keep on track, and reset the time. This will teach your child to selfmonitor and adjust effort.

Use of Timers

Using a kitchen timer or timer on a smartphone is also a popular way to help kids stay on track during homework time. While it doesn't show the passage of time as well as an analog clock, it does work well for kids who like the idea of "beating the clock." You can have your child estimate how long it will take to finish a task and set the timer. When the timer goes off, you can check in on progress. Again, the timer is used for feedback about how effective your child was with his time, rather than a way to criticize when he wasn't effective. Use the timer as a way to have a discussion about what works and what doesn't for getting work done. You can also check your child's work for accuracy, to make sure that your child isn't just rushing through the task to get it done. Balancing speed and accuracy is another lesson that can be taught through this strategy.



While some children like the added "pressure" of a timer, some children become anxious about the time. They may lose focus on the task because they become preoccupied with the time. You know your child best. If after trying the timer you see her getting upset or anxious, the strategy may not be the best match for her.

Teaching Activity Scheduling

For children who struggle with time management, it is crucial to explicitly teach them how to use a planner and a calendar. There are many different techniques and systems that can be used. Some children will like physical planners and calendars they can hold or see, and other, perhaps older children may enjoy online calendars or phone applications. The key is finding the one that makes sense to your child and one he will consistently use.



So many parents report that their child starts out using a planner and then abandons it after the novelty wears off. The key is to develop a consistent routine for checking the planner to make sure it is being used. You may have to collaborate with your child's teacher to ensure assignments are being written down.

The Planner

The first step in helping your child manage his time is to teach him how to use an individual planner to keep track of homework, deadlines, tests, and other commitments. Whether the planner is a book or an online system will depend on your child's age and interest in technology. Regardless, it is important to have at least a week at-aglance format so that your child can anticipate tests and big due dates, as well as afternoon and evening commitments that may cut into homework time. Do not assume that your child will intuitively know how to use her planner. Collaborate with your child's teacher to develop a system for making sure assignments are written down or imported, and check nightly to make sure the planner is in use. Have the child write "No homework" for individual classes in which she doesn't have homework that night, so you know that she didn't just forget to write it down. Also, teach your child to break up studying for a test into at least two nights before the test by writing "Study for test" as the homework. Finally, your child may enjoy using her planner more if she can colorcode each class or subject. These colors can coordinate with folders and book covers of the same color to help her know which folders and books to bring home.



Many schools have homework websites that students can check nightly. This means that your child may not want to use a planner because it is redundant to write down assignments. In this case, help your child figure out which teachers consistently update and which do not, and help her develop some sort of system for putting long-term due dates on a planner or calendar, since they are not updated nightly on the homework website.

Family Calendar

Keeping a family calendar and posting it where everyone can see it is a good way to teach time management and scheduling. Especially for busy families with multiple children and activities, having a visual aid is essential. It may help to color-code each family member's activity with a dedicated color, so at a glance, your child can see which obligations are hers. Be explicit and talk out loud when you are making scheduling decisions so your child can hear and internalize the thinking that goes into planning your family's time. Kids may also respond to stickers, Post-its, or magnets that represent certain activities. The beauty of movable parts on your calendar (versus writing and erasing) is that kids can visually see that plans change, but obligations do not typically go away; they simply move to other times. This can help children understand prioritizing.

CHAPTER 9 Working-Memory

Working-memory is the ability to hold information in one's mind long enough to process it, remember it, or act on it. It is also sometimes referred to as "short-term memory." This is the memory you use when someone is giving you directions. They may say "Turn left at the stop sign, go five blocks down, take a right on Elm Street, and then it's the fourth house on the left," and you have to hold all that information in your mind long enough to remember it, either by repeating it in your mind, writing it down, or visualizing the streets you will be taking. You do all of this while ignoring other thoughts that may come into your mind or outside noises that can pull away your focus.

The Importance of Working-Memory

If you know what working-memory entails, you can easily see how important this skill is for learning. At school, teachers give directions and students must follow those directions. In higher grades, teachers give lectures and students are expected to hold what they are saying in their minds long enough to take notes.

Working-memory is also instrumental in doing academic work. In reading, one must remember what is being read while thinking about how it relates to what was just read. Children and adolescents with working-memory problems may forget the sentence they just read as soon as they move on to the next one. In math, one has to hold multiple steps in mind to complete problems. If a child has problems with working-memory, she may get lost in the steps or forget the mental math she just did and write down the wrong number. And in writing, a student must be able to hold on to what she just wrote, what she plans to write, and how the ideas are related.



Did you know bilingual students tend to have better executive functioning and stronger working-memories than monolingual students? Even bilingual students with learning disabilities outperform monolingual students with learning disabilities. This is likely because they constantly have to switch languages and think flexibly about the words they will choose. Studies have shown that working-memory is an important executive function when it comes to overall intelligence. Students with strong working memories tend to learn more and be able to focus better in school. They are rated as less inattentive or hyperactive than their peers with working-memory problems. It makes perfect sense. If you have difficulties holding information in your mind, you might "tune out" or get tired easily because it takes so much concentration to remember what is being said or shown to you. You may look around the room more, or get out of your seat, to see what other children are doing because you missed the direction. Psychologists have several different analogies to help explain the process of working-memory. One useful analogy is to liken workingmemory to "RAM" (Random Access Memory) in a computer. RAM is used to store random information on a temporary basis. More RAM is usually related to having a faster computer. In the same way, workingmemory stores information temporarily, and the stronger your working-memory, the faster and more efficiently you can process information and store it in your "hard drive" or long-term memory. There are a few different types of working-memory.

Auditory Working-Memory

Auditory working-memory is the process that is most thought of when psychologists describe working-memory. This is the process of holding information in your mind that you hear. One way psychologists measure working memory is to give children a digit-span task. They tell the child to repeat back strings of numbers of increasing length (e.g., 3-5-9-2). Then, they might also ask the child to do a more complicated working-memory task, which is to remember the information in a different order (e.g., asking him to say 3-5-9-2 backward, or from lowest to highest). The skills required to do this task include attention and concentration, as well as working-memory abilities. The child must hold on to the information, filter out any distractions (in her mind or in the room) and process the information to say it back.



There are a variety of programs designed to improve auditory/verbal working-memory through targeted practice. Studies show that younger children (under age ten) show significantly larger benefits on auditory working-memory training than older children (eleven to eighteen years old).

These auditory working-memory skills are essential in the classroom, because teachers will often give complex directions (e.g., "Get your math book and turn to page 217. But first put your name on the page. Then we will start with every other odd problem."). Or at home, you might give a multistep direction like "Go upstairs, get your socks, shoes, and laundry basket, put the basket in the laundry room, and put on your shoes and socks so we can go to the park." You might find your kid barefoot, holding the laundry basket, and not remembering what to do next.

Visual-Spatial Working-Memory

Similar to auditory working memory, visual-spatial workingmemory involves holding information in your mind for the short term. Only in this case, the information is visual. So in our directions example, it would be like if someone showed you a map of where to go, and then took the map away and you had to hold that image in your mind. Psychologists sometimes refer to a "visuo-spatial sketchpad" in which the mind holds the image, and then like an Etch A Sketch, it disappears unless you do something to actively remember it, such as describe it in words or make efforts to visualize it for the long term.

There are effects of poor visual working-memory on academics as well. Students with poor visuo-spatial sketchpads may easily forget how letters and numbers are shaped or what correctly spelled words "look" like, or have trouble with remembering patterns, images, or graphics. Additionally, the visuo-spatial sketchpad is involved in navigation in space. Students with visual-spatial working-memory problems can have trouble with navigating around their classroom, school, or neighborhood because they lack strategies to pull up the image of where they are in their visuo-spatial sketchpads.

Remembering and Following Directions

One of the practical aspects of working-memory is the ability to remember and follow directions. In general, the younger the child or the more impaired working-memory is, the harder it is to remember lengthy directions. However, there are a number of strategies that parents can use to help their children with the working-memory task of remembering and following directions.

Repetition

No one likes to repeat herself over and over. And kids don't like to hear the same thing over and over and feel like they're being nagged! One strategy to avoid having to repeat directions and eventually ask the annoying question "Did you hear what I said?" is to instead have the child repeat back the direction you just gave. This way, you can figure out how much of the direction he really got. You might be surprised that even simple directions are misinterpreted or steps are forgotten. It is important to ask for repetition in a positive or neutral tone (e.g., "Can you tell me what I said so I can make sure you got all the information?") or else it can come off as nagging (e.g., "What did I say?!").



Model good listening for your child. When she is telling you something, stop what you are doing and give good eye

contact. Then, repeat back what you heard her say. This will show her what good listening looks like.

Manage Direction Length

For children and adolescents with working-memory challenges, multistep directions can be hard to follow. You may need to modify the number of steps in a direction by starting with one direction at a time. Then, when one-step directions are successful, you can build up to two- and three-step directions. In general, the younger the child or the more severe the working-memory issues, the shorter the direction should be.



Working-memory training can be fun! Instead of drilling your child to remember things, make it a game. For example, you can have your child help you remember three things at the store without writing them down, or see if she can help you remember the way to the store by being your "live GPS."

Accommodations

In addition to building working-memory by practicing repeating and following directions, you may need to accommodate as well. Teach your child to write down the steps in the direction. If he does not know how to write yet, you can write it down for him and have him read each direction to you. Or, you can have him write a key word or draw a picture to remember each step. Experiment with where the child should write the direction. For a household chore or task where he will be moving around, he may write it on a Post-it or small piece of paper. If he is working on a homework task, he may write down the directions in his planner or on his computer's notes, reminders, or calendar function.

Remembering Appointments and Assignments

Just as adults need reminders and strategies for remembering important events and to-do items, so do children and adolescents. Children and adolescents with executive functioning challenges and working-memory problems need them even more! There are some kids who also grossly overestimate what they think they can remember. These are the kids who say that they don't need to write things down, but then they end up not remembering the assignment. Or they may write down part of the assignment or the name of the assignment ("Women in History Project") but not the details, so when they get home, they don't know what part of the project to do.



When discussing ways to accommodate working-memory challenges with your child, it may help to normalize the process for her. Saying something like "Everyone needs help remembering things from time to time. Even I have to write things down!" can make a child feel less self-conscious about learning new strategies.

The key message that you have to teach your child is that he cannot rely on his memory alone; he needs to write things down. You will need to explore with your child what system works best — a planner, an electronic calendar, smartphone applications with built-in reminders, a family calendar, or a desk calendar. The important thing is to involve your child in the selection of his system and check in daily about if he is using it. You will also likely need to talk with your child's teachers and coaches about your system so they can support it as well.

Can You Strengthen Working-Memory?

There is controversy in the field of psychology about whether your working-memory is a fixed entity or if it can be improved with practice or other interventions. More and more, researchers are showing you can train your brain to improve your working-memory. However, there is some other research that shows that you only get stronger in the specific skill you are training in. This means that you can work on increasing the number of digits you can recall in a series, but it may not translate to better working-memory overall. On the other side, there are studies that show that working-memory training improves other cognitive skills, such as reasoning, reading comprehension, and some aspects of intelligence. While there is still work to be done before there can be a definitive answer about whether or not workingmemory can be improved, there is evidence that teaching strategies to compensate for a weaker working-memory is helpful for children.



New evidence is showing promising results in the area of improving working-memory. Studies have shown that both exercise and mindfulness improve some executive functions, including working-memory. Mindfulness in particular has shown to reduce mind-wandering, which is helpful when trying to remember something!

Priming

One strategy for improving working-memory is to prime your child for the information she is about to receive. This gives her a "file" for the information in her mind. For example, you can say "I am going to tell you three things you need to remember to bring with you when we leave. Are you ready for the *three* things? Your backpack, the permission slip, and your lunch." Or when reading a story to your child, prime her to think about a particular question or idea so when she is reading, she is ready to receive the information (e.g., "You are listening for clues in the story that tell us the main character is planning something.")



Did you know that you can build your young child's memory skills by reminiscing about events with her? Studies have shown that mothers who talk with their preschoolers about their day and help them remember details about what happened have stronger memories. This "joint reminiscing" has been shown to have positive effects on children's recall when they are older.

Rehearsal

You probably use this strategy all the time without really being aware that it is a great memory aid. When someone gives you information to remember, you repeat it in your mind. Some children do not do this naturally, so you can teach them. Initially, they can repeat the information out loud, but eventually they can learn to say what they heard in their minds. You can model this strategy for your child by saying information out loud to remember it, and then pointing out that you are doing this because it helps you remember.



Working-memory strategy training is helpful for all children but has also been shown to be particularly helpful for students with learning disabilities. Students with teachers who frequently teach strategies, such as mnemonics, do better on academic tasks than students who are not explicitly taught strategies.

Clustering

Working-memory is limited, even in people without executive functioning difficulties. Studies have shown that people can generally hold about seven isolated bits of information in their minds at once, such as the digits in a telephone number or a list of things to buy at the store. People can hold more if they practice or use strategies such as chunking information. For example, instead of remembering nine items in random order, you can better remember three dairy items, three frozen items, and three breakfast items. This principle of "chunking" is a good strategy to teach your child. The "power of three" is also a way to teach chunking. If you can consistently group whatever it is your child has to learn into threes, then he will likely start to think in groups of three and become more aware when he is missing something.



There are a number of commercial working-memory training programs, many of which are very expensive and not well researched. You might be better off starting with less expensive games to improve memory, such as classic games — Simon, Memory, Concentration, Bop It! — until research is more clear that these programs are effective.

Mnemonics and Associations

Another way to remember information is to create a mnemonic, which is a clever way to remember information, such as an acronym, poem, or song about what is being learned. For example, "PEMDAS" is an acronym for teaching the order of operations in a math problem (Parentheses, Exponents, Multiplication, Division, Addition, Subtraction). Or, to remember the order of colors in the rainbow, one can take the first letter of the color and make it into a sentence, such as "Ryan Offers You Great Bargains In Venice." Research shows that children (and adults) learn information better when it is funny, in song, or meaningful/relevant. This is why it is important to help your child come up with his own mnemonics. The more involved your child is in creating the memory aid, the better the chances he will remember it.

Visualizing

The brain takes in information through the five senses — vision, hearing, feeling, tasting, and touching. The brain is better able to recall what is learned if it gets information from more than one sense. This is sometimes referred to as "multisensory" learning. When a child or adolescent is learning material for a test, for example, she would profit from both hearing and seeing the information, and perhaps even participating in an activity or experiment that demonstrates the information. When studying at home, you can teach your child how to pair learning modalities to strengthen learning. For example, you can pair visual and auditory information together by looking at videos of what your child is learning. Since there are countless videos on the web, it may be too much to simply give this suggestion and let your child search. She could get distracted and next thing you know, she's watching a music video or videos of kittens on YouTube! Check out *www.pbslearningmedia.org* for a clearinghouse of educational videos sorted by grade and subject to start.

Build Recall, Not Recognition

So often, children and adolescents think they are "studying" when really they are just looking at study materials. There is a big difference between being familiar with the material you are studying and being able to recall the material on a test. Take studying vocabulary or spelling words for example. Your child may recognize the word perfunctory but not be able to define it or spell it. If your child is studying something that requires recall alone (versus deeper analysis), then there are a few strategies that may help. For example, if he is studying vocabulary, you can encourage him to make flashcards with the word on the front and the definition on the back and quiz him. Some children, and particularly adolescents, prefer using an online program called Quizlet (www.quizlet.com). They can create their own online flashcards or look up other students' flashcards that have already been made on the same topic and quiz themselves online. Practicing with flashcards, whether they are handmade or online, can help build recall instead of just recognition.

If your child is expected to recall information *and* apply it in a new way, then the study techniques for memory will need to be deeper than flashcards alone. Types of tests that require more sophisticated memory and learning are short-answer and essay tests, math tests, and multiple-choice tests that require analysis of several closely related but slightly different concepts. These types of tests tend to occur in the higher grades, but elements can crop up in the early grades as well.

One strategy that can help your child is to create or use a study guide to narrow the focus on what to study. Children and adolescents with executive functioning difficulties often do not know what to study or how to study. A study guide can help them. If the teacher does not provide one, you can help your child look through his textbook and pull out main themes by looking at chapter headings and subheadings and key concepts that may be in bold in the textbook. Ask to see your child's notes and go over them together to get clues about what might be important concepts to know. You can also teach your child to advocate for himself and inquire with the teacher if he can make an appointment with her before the test to go over his homemade study guide to see if important information has been overlooked and get tips on how to study for the test.



Memory is one part of the studying equation. Teaching memory strategies is a good first place to start. However, you will also need to make sure your child is understanding the material and not simply memorizing the words or procedures. If you get the sense that there is poor comprehension, you might need to seek extra tutoring in the subject area.

Elaborations

One final strategy for remembering information for the long term is elaboration. Elaboration is a strategy that helps the child link new information to something she already knows. These associations help the child remember information. This is why summarizing, or discussing what one has read in relation to personal experience, is such a popular intervention for improving reading comprehension and memory. It helps the child elaborate on the information. One can also elaborate visually on information, such as using imagery. You can tell your child to picture what is being learned or read as if it were a movie. Or, if he is learning a new word, he might picture the word in his mind. For example, when learning the Spanish word for chair, *silla* (pronounced see-ya), he might picture a person on a chair waving goodbye and saying "See ya!" Once again, the more involved your child is in developing these personal elaborations, the better the chances are he will remember them. You may need to provide some examples and training to help him understand the concept of elaboration first, and then coach him on creating his own associations.

CHAPTER 10 Flexibility: Rolling with Changes

Being adaptable to one's environment is an essential life skill. Life is not always predictable, and children and adolescents need strategies to cope with unexpected problems or events. Being able to think flexibly is the key to solving problems that may arise, whether it be a new math problem, a change in routine, or a social challenge on the playground.

What Does Flexibility Entail?

There is an invisible process that occurs when your environment changes — your mindset also changes. The process of shifting your mental state and behaviors based on changes in the environment is called "cognitive flexibility." It is also sometimes called "set shifting." Psychologists test this skill by giving children and adolescents tasks that require looking at a problem in many different ways and not getting stuck on one way. For example, a child may be given cards with pictures that can be grouped by many common features (e.g., color, size, type of animal, shape) and be asked to sort them in as many ways as he can. Children with executive functioning challenges in cognitive flexibility might sort them in only a few ways or repeatedly sort them in the same way. This process can play out in real life too — these children can spend forever on one problem trying the same inefficient strategy over and over, or think there is only one way to solve the problem.

Being flexible is an adaptive skill, both in the academic and social realm. Flexible kids are more well-liked by peers as well as adults. Things change all the time and there are many unexpected surprises (good and bad) that can change the course of the day. It becomes a problem when kids struggle with these normal changes. When the movie in their head about how things should go takes an unexpected turn, they can often have strong emotional reactions and dig in their heels, holding on to their idea of how things should be. Children and adolescents with flexibility problems are sometimes described as "rigid" or "inflexible." They might also be described as "my way or the highway" kinds of thinkers. But instead of viewing them as oppositional and willful, it might be more useful to think of them as having delays in their ability to think flexibly. These skills can be taught.



Parents who are looking for strategies for teaching flexibility to children who present as oppositional may find the work of psychologist Ross Greene to be helpful. His work centers on the "Collaborative Problem Solving (CPS)" approach, and his website (*www.livesinthebalance.org*) offers great techniques and resources.

Another aspect of cognitive flexibility is the concept of social flexibility. Part of social flexibility is the notion that we think about the ideas, feelings, and actions of others. For people without socialflexibility problems, this seems perfectly obvious. But for many children with executive functioning problems, particularly those identified as having Autism spectrum disorders, this is a thought process that is not automatic or natural. Children with social-flexibility problems may only consider their own vantage point, which creates a problem when things don't go their way or when someone is asking them to do something that wasn't their own idea.



The ability to take another person's perspective and to understand that others have different thoughts, feelings, and intentions than your own is called "theory of mind." Children with difficulties with "theory of mind" tend to have flexibility issues because they tend to only consider their own viewpoint. For example, if a child is working on a drawing and you say it is time to go to school, he is not thinking that you want him to be at school on time, or that the teacher is expecting him, or that if you don't get him to school on time you will be late for work. He is only thinking about wanting to do his drawing and may become upset when he has to stop. Or, if a child is on the playground and wants to play soccer but everyone else wants to play basketball, she might get upset because she is focused on what *she* wants to play. When we think about what others are thinking (e.g., my mom needs me to leave now, or my friends want to play soccer), it allows for more flexibility.



Social thinking is a term coined and popularized by Michelle Garcia Winner. Her website, *www.socialthinking.com*, offers curriculum, books, workshops, and other resources on how to develop social thinking and cognitive flexibility.

Learning How to Reset

In the both the academic and social worlds, children and adolescents with cognitive-flexibility challenges often get stuck on one way to do a task. You may find that when your child is stuck on a homework problem, you get resistance when you offer to help because it's not the way the teacher taught the problem. Your child may even have a strong emotional reaction to being asked to do things differently, even when it is in the spirit of helping him get "unstuck." In the social world, you may find yourself offering advice about how to solve a social problem that is not well-received. For example, you may ask your child "Why don't you play the game your friend wants to play this time, and then next time you can play a game you want to play?" and be met with a meltdown.

Strategies for Getting Un-Stuck

Children and adolescents with cognitive-flexibility challenges will often get stuck on one way of solving a problem, whether it is a problem on their homework or a problem on the playground. In the academic realm, parents will often struggle with how to help their child when they are stuck on an assignment and are resistant to help. For example, a child may be working on a math word problem that is in a slightly different format than what was taught in class. He may try to complete the problem using the steps given in class and find that they do not work in this particular problem. Yet, instead of trying it a new way, he continues to try the same steps. He may even become upset when you try to teach him a new way of setting up the problem and say, "That's not how the teacher taught it!" Or, in the social realm, during a play date your child may make up his own rules to a board game and refuse to play by any other rules. He may also get upset if he's building something and the other child tries to join in and "messes everything up."

One strategy is to provide an opportunity for your child to "reboot." You may even use this analogy with your child, depending on his age and ability to understand metaphors. Sometimes computers get overloaded and they keep spinning but they don't get anywhere. In these cases, it's best to just reboot. The same can be true for when your child is "spinning" on the same inefficient strategy or is stuck on her own idea about how things should go. Encourage your child to take a five- to ten-minute break, doing something different, and return to the task or the situation later.

It is important to also teach your child calming strategies; otherwise, breaks will do no good. The first step in teaching calming strategies is modeling. When you become overwhelmed, frustrated, annoyed, or any other range of emotions when doing your work or a household task, stop and label the emotion for your child's benefit. You can say something like "Wow. I am getting really frustrated with installing this application on my computer, and I can feel myself getting angry and confused. I am going to take a five-minute break and come back to it." By showing your child that it is normal to get frustrated, but that you can take a break and return "fresh" to tackle the problem, you are teaching him a coping strategy.

You can also label your child's feelings for him, particularly if he doesn't have a large bank of feeling words or doesn't use them when upset. By labeling, you are grounding your child's experience. It is important to also label with empathy. So instead of "You're mad. Would you just take a break!" you can say "I get the sense you are feeling mad, which is okay. I understand. I sometimes get mad when things aren't working the way I want them to. It might help to take a little break and come back to this." This way, you are normalizing the feeling and providing a strategy to try.



Recognize that the feelings that go along with these challenges with doing things a different way — anxiety, disappointment — are real, even if the event doesn't seem like it should be that upsetting to you. Think about a time when you were upset that something didn't go as planned and imagine that feeling magnified — that may be how your child is feeling.

If taking a break is not sufficient, you may also want to encourage self-talk or "thought-stopping." Sometimes children and adolescents with difficulties with flexibility will get stuck on a thought that keeps them spinning. These thoughts will typically have a "should" or "shouldn't" in them — like "I should have all the puzzle pieces" or "She shouldn't mess with my blocks" or "I should do this math problem the way my teacher taught me." You may need to help your child come up with a new thought to say to himself to get unstuck. For example, change the "should" to a "sometimes" proposition. So, alternatives might be "Sometimes others will share my puzzle/blocks and it's okay" or "Sometimes there is more than one way to do a math problem."



Teaching new ways to think about events and feelings is a core feature of Cognitive Behavioral Therapy (CBT). This type of therapy teaches children and adolescents that their thoughts control their feelings, and that their bodies give them clues about their thoughts and feelings. Thoughtstopping is one technique, among others, that can be helpful for teaching new ways to cope with issues.

There are also a number of ways to teach your child about flexibility in social situations. You can start with integrating the idea of flexibility into play. For example, when reading books, if a character is flexible or changes his mind and there is a positive outcome then you can point it out and talk about it. You can take some Play-Doh that is hard and dried out and Play-Doh that is soft and malleable and ask which is more fun to play with. When playing with building blocks, you can do an "experiment" to see what it would feel like for you to rearrange them for a while in a new way. If your child gets upset, you can use it as an opportunity to encourage coping strategies such as labeling, selftalk, and thought-stopping.

Changing Plans Midstream

For children and adolescents with cognitive-flexibility challenges, changes in routines can be upsetting. They may want to take the same route to school every day. They have a strong preference for "sameness" — the same jacket, the same lunchbox, the same order of doing tasks, the same food. They may get upset when there is a change in family plans, or a change in the school schedule.



Recognize that some children, particularly those on the Autism spectrum, will profit from visual support for changes. You might tell *and* show your child how things will be different, by showing a picture, video clip of a social story of a child going through the same change, or moving pictures of activities in his visual schedule.

One way to help your child cope better with changes and become more adaptable is to provide anticipatory guidance for changes. If you know that it will be a minimal day, where your child will be getting out of school early, or there will be a substitute in your child's class, let your child know in advance. If you planned on going to the store, but you realized you needed to pick up your other child from daycare first, prepare your child for the change in plan. Talk about the change and you may be able to prevent him from getting upset that you are driving the wrong way. If there is a big change coming up, like beginning a camp, starting or ending school, or family members visiting, put the
change on the calendar where your child can see it and start talking about how things will be different a few days or weeks in advance.



Sometimes it may feel easier to just give in and do things the way your child wants to do them. There is something to be said for picking your battles. However, in the long run, it is better to teach the skill of flexibility. Pick one inflexible behavior that you want to change and start with small, manageable steps. You can also allow some opportunity or outlet for him to do things the way he wants in a creative way — a special art project, a building project — so that he can have a sense of control in one area, but in an area where it is okay to be somewhat rigid.

There may be instances when you cannot anticipate a change. In these circumstances, it is best to help your child access his coping skills. Acknowledge the feeling (e.g., disappointment, anger, confusion, worry) and encourage positive self-talk (e.g., "I can cope with changes; I have done it before" or "Things change, but I will be okay") and visualization of a positive thing that may come out of the change. You can build these coping skills into your daily routines in small ways, so if a big change happens, your child will be better equipped to handle it. You can take slightly different routes to school, add small variability to clothing, food, or toy preferences, and help your child adjust to the small change.

Repairing

Sometimes, despite best efforts, a child with cognitive inflexibility will have a meltdown because something didn't go to plan. In these situations, you will want to start with calming your child down. The time for discussing what she should do differently is not when she is in the heat of the moment. Think about a time when you were extremely upset. You are not always able to process things logically in this heightened state. The best time to process the incident is later, when your child is calm again. It may even be best to let the incident go until a quiet time later that evening. It is important to talk about it in a constructive way. Start by empathizing with your child (e.g., "I know you were very upset this afternoon during your homework time."). Ask him how the event made him feel and provide feedback to show you understand (e.g., "I hear that you were mad that you couldn't do your report on elephants. That must have been disappointing."). You do not necessarily have to agree with the fact that your child got mad about something that didn't seem like a big deal to you. The important thing is that it felt like a big deal to your child and you want to find out his experience. Then, you can talk about problem-solving and coping skills (e.g., "The problem is, elephants were already taken by a classmate and the rule was that each student has to do a different animal. I understand you didn't like the rule, but there is a way to solve this problem and we can figure it out together."). Finally, if there was inappropriate behavior to address, you can do so in a way that teaches a coping skill (e.g., "It is okay that you were angry about this, but it was not okay to rip up the assignment and throw it at me. Can we think of another way you can show you are mad that isn't hurtful?"). Each time you walk your child through this sequence, you are building coping skills.

CHAPTER 11 Self-Regulation: Thinking about Thinking

One of the goals of both parenting and teaching is to help children develop into independent thinkers and learners. Teachers hope that children will begin to take what they know and extend it, or think about a topic in a new way. Parents strive for children to take responsibility for their learning and complete tasks on their own. This process of selfregulation, being able to monitor one's thoughts, feelings, and behaviors to achieve a learning goal, is one that can be challenging for children and adolescents with executive functioning difficulties.

What Is Self-Regulation?

What does it mean to be a self-regulated learner? Self-regulated thinking is not the process of teaching yourself. Parents and teachers often serve as mentors for developing self-regulation in children by encouraging self-reflection, self-evaluation, self-monitoring, goalsetting, planning, and help-seeking. Self-regulation is the process that learners go through in order to plan, perform, and reflect on their learning in order to achieve their learning goals. Students who are able to self-regulate their learning do better in school, have greater confidence, and develop more independence in their learning as they get older.



Of all the strategies for self-regulated learning, there are two that have been shown to have the greatest benefit on learning outcomes: taking practice tests and studying a little bit at a time over a long period instead of cramming.

Children and adolescents with executive functioning difficulties often struggle with self-regulation. They might jump into tasks without thinking ahead, and become prone to making mistakes. They might not know where to start on an assignment or project, get stuck, or give up after a setback. They also might seem to have trouble learning from their mistakes and continue using ineffective or inefficient strategies.

An important component of self-regulation is metacognition, which is "thinking about thinking" or "knowing about knowing." Parents have an important role as metacognitive mentors. Parents can help teach their kids to be more strategic, self-reliant, and flexible in completing academic tasks. Some of these skills parents do instinctively — offering ideas about how to get ready for an assignment, giving information about the structure of the task, the level of difficulty, or how to tackle the assignment, and identifying possible obstacles and strategies for getting around them. When children and adolescents get this type of instruction, they tend to have better self-regulation and be more successful in completing the assignment well. What parents might not know how to do is to explicitly teach specific metacognitive strategies for reading, writing, and math.

Self-Regulation in Reading

There are three main components to reading: word reading (decoding individual words), fluency (quickness, fluidity, and accuracy of reading), and comprehension. At each level of reading, there are strategies to help children and adolescents think about their reading process. These metacognitive reading strategies serve to help children and adolescents self-monitor when they are reading and use strategies to make sure they understand what they read.

Visualizing

When children and adolescents struggle with reading individual words, or reading fast enough to remember what they read by the end of each sentence or paragraph, they need strategies to catch themselves when they are making mistakes. One strategy is to teach your child to visualize what she is reading while she is reading. She might picture what she read as if it were a movie, after each sentence, paragraph, or page. If she can't picture it in her mind, then chances are she made too many mistakes or didn't read fluently enough and needs to go back and re-read.

Younger children may enjoy drawing what they read. For example, if your child is reading a story, you can have her draw the beginning, middle, and end. You can fold a piece of paper into thirds and she can make a picture of what she remembered during the beginning, middle, and end of the story. Or you could have your child draw what she thinks the character looks like based on what she read. For both of these strategies, if your child struggles to draw something, it may be because she didn't read for enough detail the first time around. You can help her go back and re-read sections of the book to increase her understanding and ability to visualize what she read.

Making Connections

Students with metacognitive difficulties in reading will often read accurately but not really be active in thinking about what they are reading. That is, they will "read" the page but not really be thinking about what it means. To help them become more active while reading, you can teach them to make personal connections to the text. Young children will start out making text-to-self connections, and you can prompt them by asking questions about how the material might relate to them (e.g., "What would you do if you were in this character's position?" "Does this passage remind you of things you have seen or heard before?" "What is your favorite part of the story and why?"). Older children can be prompted to make text-to-text connections (connecting what they have read before to what they are reading now) or text-to-world connections (connecting what they are reading with events in the real world). These connections help children and adolescents understand and remember what they are reading.

You can either have a discussion about what they are reading or have them annotate their connections. Some parents and teachers have students write their connections in the margin of their own personal copies of books or textbooks. Some e-readers have built-in annotation devices as well. Or, you can give the student a "metacognitive log" in which she can write down her connections. There are a number of different ways to encourage her to make connections to what she is reading, including T-charts (one side of the chart is for facts that she read, and the other side is for what she thinks about the facts or connections she made) and sentence-starters (e.g., "I think …" or "This reminds me of …" or "This makes me think about …"). Younger kids who are not fluent yet in writing can also engage in making connections through drawing pictures of what they read or telling you what they read while you write down their ideas for them.

Questioning

Good readers are constantly thinking about what they are reading. They might ask themselves questions before, during, or after the reading process. Before they read, they might ask themselves "What do I want to learn?" or "What is the purpose of me reading this?" This helps guide their reading and helps them focus. For example, if they are reading for fun, they might not have to memorize many details. But if they are reading to study for a test, they might be asking themselves "Is this important enough to be on the test?" They might also review something they already read to find a specific piece of information or to understand something deeper. You can teach your child to think about the purpose of what he is reading and this will help him change his strategy (e.g., skimming versus deep reading, scanning for particular information or reading all the information).

Readers with good metacognitive skills may also question in their minds during or after the process (e.g., "What does the author mean by that?" "What does this have to do with what I learned in class?" "What does this part mean?"). To facilitate this process, parents can encourage their children to question what they read. You can have them ask you a question about the page or chapter they read and then answer the question together. Or, you can have your child put a Post-it on the part of the text that he has a question about and either research it together or encourage him to ask his teacher the question in class. This will help your child remain active in the text he is reading and also encourage self-help skills.



Scientists are researching whether reading online and reading physical books are different experiences in the brain. There is some evidence that "deep reading" of books (versus "informational reading" done online) is more satisfying and engaging because the brain actually immerses itself in the story and processes it as if were really happening.

Making Predictions

Particularly with younger children, you can help them engage in thinking about reading by asking questions as you read together. One fun way to do this is to have your child make predictions about what will happen next. This will get him to start sifting through what he has read already for clues about what is to come. You can make guesses together, and then see if you were correct and talk about what clues led you to be correct or incorrect. These skills will help teach your child the important skill of inference — the "reading between the lines" skill. This skill becomes increasingly important as reading becomes more nuanced and full of metaphors, idioms, and figurative language.

Self-Regulation in Writing

Writing is a complex process that requires executive functioning skills — one must plan what to write, organize writing ideas, execute the writing in a timely manner, think about the audience and purpose of the writing, use correct grammar, punctuation, and spelling, as well as proofread, edit, and revise. Students who do not think about their writing process tend to produce disjointed and unorganized writing fraught with errors. The good news is that you can help support the writing process by teaching and reinforcing good metacognitive writing strategies.

Planning What to Write

The pre-writing phase is very important for developing good metacognitive writing strategies. Planning out what to write is often a challenge for students with executive functioning. You can help in this process in a number of ways. First, you can simply discuss the writing prompt with your child to get her to start thinking about the topic. Ask her what she knows about the topic and what her ideas are, and talk out a few ideas together. Second, you can help to organize these ideas in written form. Kids who tend to think linearly or in a sequence may prefer an outline form. Other kids profit from organizing their ideas in a more visual or artistic format. Graphic organizers are visual representations of what will be written and are a great way to organize ideas before writing. Examples of graphic organizers are flow charts, Tcharts, diagrams, mind maps, Venn diagrams, and the like. There are a multitude of examples online that you can print and try with your child. You may also ask your child's teacher for examples of graphic organizers that are used in class.



You may also research graphic-organizer software, which allows your child to drag and drop visual images representing writing ideas, and then the program helps them organize the ideas in an outline format. An example of such a program can be found at *www.inspiration.com*. Just click the "Visual Learning" tab and then select "Graphic Organizers."

Mental Contrasting

Children and adolescents with executive functioning challenges in writing may often experience "writer's block," in which they do not know where to start or they get stuck in the middle of their writing and are not sure how to finish. One of the ways to prevent these challenges is to encourage a pre-writing activity called "mental contrasting." In this strategy, the student is asked to write about the process she will undergo when writing (e.g., an essay or a report). She writes two positive things that will come out of finishing the writing task and two potential obstacles. Then, she writes a series of "if-then" plans (e.g., "If (obstacle), then I will (plan to overcome obstacle)."). Lastly, she plans out when and where she will do the task. This simple pre-writing activity has been shown to increase task-persistence and completion of tasks. This can also be extended to other types of projects besides writing projects, because it teaches children to visualize the future and plan for challenges.

Model Writing Samples

Sometimes the blank page can be daunting for children and adolescents with executive functioning challenges. They may not know

where to start, or they may not be able to visualize what the writing should look like when it is completed. They may just write what comes to mind and as a result, their writing can be disorganized. One strategy that can help children and adolescents understand the writing process better is to show samples of the writing they are expected to do. So, for example, if your child has to write a book report, ask the teacher for a good example of what one looks like so your child can see the parts she needs to do. Or, for an older child, you might ask the teacher if there is an example of a persuasive essay or a compare/contrast essay so your child can see the features of a good essay in the style she will have to produce. Looking at models of writing will help your child better understand the parts of the written work so she will know where to start.



Be careful that your child doesn't just copy the model writing. To prevent this, look at the model writing and pull out core features — topic sentence, three main points, a paragraph for each point, elaborations on each point, a conclusion — and then have your child talk about how his writing will have each feature.

Rubrics

In addition to looking at good examples of different types of writing, you might also ask your child's teacher if there is a grading rubric that can help guide the writing process. A rubric is a set of expectations for the writing piece that is laid out in advance of the assignment, so your child will know what her writing is being graded on. So, for example, your child's writing may be graded on organization, spelling/grammar, use of rich vocabulary, author's tone and voice, use of transition words, etc. If you know in advance what is expected of the writing piece, then you can use the rubric to guide your child, as well as proofread the final product with the rubric in mind.



Some students are more expressive when talking about their ideas than when writing their ideas. Dictation software, which translates voice to text, may be a good alternative for these students. Dragon and MacSpeech are two examples of such software.

Organizational Strategies

Children and adolescents with executive functioning difficulties may have trouble connecting their ideas to a central thesis or in relation to other sentences they have written. One way to help children organize their ideas is to make the writing process more kinesthetic. Start by helping your child generate a thesis. A good thesis is one that has a position and outlines a few things that the writer will be discussing. For example, if your child is writing on whether or not schools should have uniforms, she might take a stance on the issue in her thesis and cite three reasons why. Have your child put the three main ideas on index cards. Then, you can have your child write her ideas and facts on other index cards, as many as she can think of (e.g., "Kids should have individual freedom, I wouldn't want to wear a uniform." "What if kids can't afford to buy the uniform?" "Statistics on how many schools require uniforms."). Then, have your child put the ideas that relate to the main idea under the index card with the main idea written on it. This sorting activity can help a child work through and understand

how supporting ideas, facts, and elaborations are connected to main ideas and the thesis.

Self-Regulation in Math

There are several building-block skills for math, and these skills are essential for understanding high-level math concepts. First, children must acquire number sense, which is the understanding of quantity, more/less, and ordering of numbers. Next, children must learn basic computation skills, such as basic addition, subtraction, multiplication, and division facts. Then, these facts become automatic, and kids can do them quickly. This math fluency is essential for high-level math because knowing math facts frees up mental energy to focus on the problem instead of on the operations in the problem. Lastly, children learn math procedures, such as how to set up a word problem, how to solve for X, finding the area of a triangle, computing a proof in geometry, etc. Embedded in this entire process is the building of math reasoning, in which each skill in math builds on the next and a deeper conceptual understanding of math is the result.

Children and adolescents with executive functioning challenges can struggle with math for a variety of reasons. Some students will have working-memory difficulties that keep them from developing quick and automatic math facts, or from holding one part of the problem in mind while doing the next. These students may make simple math errors, or work an entire word problem correctly but then forget the main question and give the wrong answer. Other students with cognitive-flexibility challenges may get stuck on a problem if it is slightly different than the way the concept was taught. And yet other students with organizational challenges may get lost in multistep problems or fail to write down the steps needed to show their work and come to the correct solution. And finally, students with self-regulation challenges will likely make errors and not even detect them. There are a number of strategies to support self-regulation in math.



Some studies show that the strongest predictor of growth in math is surprisingly not intelligence but a combination of perceived control (beliefs such as "I can get better at math"), intrinsic motivation, and deep learning strategies (versus superficial ones like trying to memorize math problems instead of understanding the math concept).

Practicing Basic Math Facts

Knowing basic addition, subtraction, multiplication, and division facts and having them readily available is called math fluency. This is why elementary-school teachers are constantly drilling math facts — if you know them, it frees up your mind to focus on the math concept you are learning. If you are spending all your mental energy performing the operations, you might lose sight of the overall process or make simple math errors that can ruin the whole process. Children with executive functioning challenges, particularly those who struggle with working memory, may struggle with math fluency.

Parents can help with math facts in a fun way. In addition to the classic flashcard games, where parents show a math fact and their child tells them the answer, there are a number of games that can be played to improve fluency. Online games show a lot of promise, mostly because they are more engaging than basic "drilling" exercises. You can also teach and reinforce math skills through music modalities. For example, there are a number of "skip counting" songs to teach multiplication. Skip counting is the process of knowing multiples of numbers (e.g., 3-6-9-12-15) so that you can quickly figure out the multiplication operation. Music is processed in many different parts of the brain, and as anyone who has had a jingle or song stuck in her head knows, it can be powerful for memory!



Operation Math by Spinlight Studio is a math fact app for the iPad, other Mac devices, and the Nook e-reader, that is full of different "missions" for your "secret agent" child to accomplish. The app has settings for easy, medium, and hard problems, so your child can experience success.

Breaking Down the Problem

Parents can assist with math homework in a variety of ways. Studies have shown that the manner of instruction at home can help children and adolescents self-regulate not only at home but also at school. The type of instruction that is most helpful for children and adolescents is to break a big problem into a series of smaller steps. This reduces the "cognitive load" or the amount of mental energy one has to expend in order to solve a problem. You can also help reduce cognitive load by setting an appropriate pace. Some kids will want to rush through the task and will make errors, so you can help slow them down by emphasizing each step. When you take things one small, manageable step at a time, give feedback, and discuss progress on each step, you are teaching your child self-regulation.



Parents of adolescents may find that they are not able to do the math that their teen brings home, because they never learned the concept or it was too long ago to remember. Khan Academy is a free online tutorial program that you can direct your teen to in order to get a step-by-step breakdown of math problems at www.khanacademy.org.

Problem-Solving Sequences

Parents can also help children understand how to solve math problems by teaching problem-solving sequences. Children with executive functioning problems will need explicit instruction in this area, as they may not "talk" themselves through math problems. They might just see a problem and start plugging in numbers without giving much thought to the process. Teaching a sequence will help them better understand that there are consistent steps to math problems that one must go through to get the correct answer.

One such problem-solving sequence is this mantra: Understand, plan, do, and check. This sequence is general enough to apply to many different types of math problems:

- Understand: Read the direction or problem. Rephrase the problem or state what type of problem it is (e.g., "This is a subtraction word problem" or "This is a problem that is asking me to do the order of operations.").
- **Plan:** Ask yourself "What do I need to do to solve this problem?" or "What are the steps in this problem?" Then answer those questions (e.g., "I need to set up the math sentence" or "I need to use the PEMDAS strategy.").
- **Do:** Complete the steps in the problem and show work along the way. Talk out loud or to yourself about the steps as you do them (e.g., "I am going to draw a picture of this word problem first to

better understand what it is asking me to do" or "I am going to start with the operations in the parentheses.").

• **Check:** When you are finished, ask yourself "Does my answer make sense?" Double-check your math operations and steps to make sure you didn't make careless errors, such as dropping a negative sign, or adding instead of subtracting.

There may be other problem-solving sequences that your child or adolescent's teacher uses in class. If there is a different sequence that your child is practicing, you can ask the teacher so that you can reinforce the concept at home.

Educational Media

The market has exploded with electronic educational games designed to help kids with all kinds of cognitive and academic skills. Since kids are naturally drawn to computers, iPads, video games, and apps for phones, there are opportunities for enhancing skills in a fun way. While some parents and educators worry about game-based learning, research is showing that in some cases it can be beneficial for selfregulation, improving certain brain functions such as memory and problem-solving, and building reading and math skills.

It is hard for parents to know where to start when looking for quality educational games for their children. Research shows that the most benefit to children comes from "serious learning games," which are ones specifically targeted to learn an academic skill. For example, preschoolers who use educational games to learn their letters make gains in both letter recognition and self-regulation (presumably because they have to stop and think about what letter they need to press to make the game do the fun thing that happens when they do!). The other type of games that tend to have more positive learning results are simulation games. There are even simulation games that are considered serious learning games because they can take your child through ancient Egypt or the Civil War, or through an environmental analysis of the Earth.

Finding specific games for your child can be daunting. Putting "math games" into a search engine in search of the perfect app can result in more choices than you could ever hope to sift through. Thankfully, several organizations have done the work for you! Check out the following resources for ratings of educational games:

- Common Sense Media at *www.commonsensemedia.org* provides reviews not only of educational games and apps but of other media as well (e.g., movies, TV shows). The educational reviews provide information about the apps most conducive to learning sorted by age range, subject, or specific skill.
- Smart Apps for Kids at *www.smartappsforkids.com* provides reviews and recommendations for the best apps for learning sorted by age and subject, as well as price (if not free).

Developing Self-Regulation

One of the best interventions for boosting academics is boosting selfregulation. It may surprise you that young children can learn how to self-regulate their behavior through play. Specifically, teaching kids to engage in extended pretend play has been found to increase executive functioning skills, vocabulary, academic test scores, and attention, and decrease disruptive behaviors. So put away those flashcards and get out your firefighter hats and princess wands and get busy!



The "Tools of the Mind" program is a promising intervention in the schools that teaches kids executive functioning skills through play. Find out more at *www.toolsofthemind.org*.

The importance of play has long been discussed and researched by developmental psychologists. In addition to providing a nonverbal outlet for expressing feeling, it allows for creativity, imagination, cooperation with others, and opportunities for problem-solving, as well as a way to practice skills they will use when they are older. If you watch young kids play together, you will see them imitating their parents and each other ("playing house" is a good example). They take on roles and trade roles with each other, and they work out what is fair and who gets to play with what first. Make-believe plays also allow kids to think of different ideas, story themes, and symbols — a process called "divergent thinking." You can see a child's rich imagination flourish during make-believe and fantasy play before your very eyes. Play is the universal language of children — every kid in every culture does it without being taught how.



Imaginative play from ages two through seven has been found to be associated with later creativity, increase in complex language, and an increased awareness of others' perspectives and feelings.

So how can play lead to self-regulation? One of the interesting cognitive features of play is that it requires abstract thinking. If your child is playing house, for example, he is taking objects and pretending they are something else (that toy block is now a "spatula") or using objects that are not real and imagining they are (those plastic eggs are real eggs and I am going to "eat" them). Kids also use abstract thinking when they take on roles during play. Your child might imagine how a "mommy" would react to a mess in the "kitchen," and she might need to remember that her younger brother is the "daddy" and talk to him differently when in character.



Is imaginative play good for only young kids?

Imaginative play can be helpful for older children as well! You can encourage story telling, drama, creative writing, or fantasy games (e.g., cards, role-playing games) to support your older child or adolescent's creative side.

Kids also engage in self-reflection during play. They might ask themselves, "What would Mommy make for lunch in this play kitchen?" or "If I wear this crown, does that mean I am in a princess role now?" or "If you are pretending to be Spider-Man, then maybe I should pick a superhero to be too." They have to think about their roles in relationship to others.



According to the Kaiser Family Foundation, the average child ages eight through eighteen spends more than seven and a half hours per day behind a screen for entertainment either a TV, computer, iPad, video game, or phone. This time does not include the time spent using a computer for homework or research!

In this day and age, there are times when kids' play gets cut short. Schools have shorter recesses, kindergarten is more academic than it used to be, and kids have less "down time" because they are being shuttled off to organized sports or activities. While sports and activities are great, they are organized by adults, so kids don't get much practice in organizing themselves, a skill that can build executive functioning. Some kids are also constantly being entertained by TV, videos, and video games. These activities may not be "bad" in and of themselves, but they are more passive activities for the developing mind than creating an imaginary world under a fort of sheets. As a parent, you may also be tempted to keep your child busy and switch activities when she gets bored or restless. You may be inadvertently denying your child the opportunity to get creative.

So how do you help foster pretend play with your young child? Research has shown that parents who talk to their children about social situations and read or tell stories to their children tend to have kids who engage in more pretend play. Having a few dress-up items and toys that lend themselves to taking on a "role" may also help children pretend play. Finally, encouraging your child to play and make up stories, guiding your child to play, and joining in on her pretend play can foster the type of creative play that is helpful for developing self-regulation skills. For example, the Tools of the Mind program has teachers develop a "play plan" with kids (e.g., playing firehouse) and they have the children write, draw, or dictate this plan to them. This gets them thinking about the tools they will need for the play (e.g., firefighter's hat, hose, truck) and what roles they will each have. The process of thinking ahead and sticking to their plans are some of the precursors for self-regulation.

CHAPTER 12 Emotional Self-Control

The ability to control one's emotions is key in positive learning outcomes and daily functioning. Studies have shown that children and adolescents with more emotional self-control do better in school. This makes intuitive sense, because if a child is in control of her feelings, she is better equipped to learn because she is not distracted emotionally. She is better able to reach out for help when upset and can self-soothe and get back to work. At home, she can accept rules and consequences and handle negative feelings, such as disappointment, anger, or sadness.

Why Emotional Self-Control Is Important

Children who have challenges with emotional self-control are often easily overwhelmed and overreactive, and can feel out of control. When children and adolescents experience emotions they feel they cannot handle, they will often resort to acting out. You might see angry outbursts, excessive crying, or tantrums. You may also see withdrawal behavior or "shutting down" — when your child retreats or refuses to interact or talk with you.

Teaching your child to monitor his emotions leads to empowerment. When a child has strategies for feeling in control, he is better able to handle the next negative emotion he has. That is, he will have a "tool kit" of coping skills that he can use in a variety of situations. Just think about a time when you were frustrated, overwhelmed, or angry, and imagine you didn't have a strategy to deal with these emotions. It is a very uncomfortable place to be. Giving children and adolescents tools for self-monitoring emotions is one of the first steps for developing emotional self-control. Being able to recognize the strengths and types of emotion they are experiencing helps children and adolescents decide which "tool" they need to use to cope, and can reduce feelings that the emotion cannot be managed.

The Tale of Phineas Gage

Children with executive functioning challenges often experience difficulties with managing negative emotions. Why? The answer comes from a man named Phineas Gage. In 1848, a young railroad worker named Phineas Gage suffered a horrible accident in which an iron bar went through his brain's frontal lobe. Remarkably, he survived, but he experienced emotional and behavioral volatility after the accident. His moods changed quickly, he could not stick to plans, he used foul language, and was rude toward others. While scientists are still debating the accounts of Phineas's behavioral change, what is clear is that emotional self-control is related to frontal-lobe functioning, particularly in the orbitofrontal cortex. This means that if you are a child with executive functioning challenges, centralized in the frontal lobe, it may not be only academic self-control that is impacted emotional self-control may be lagging as well.

Labeling Feelings

One of the first steps in teaching emotional self-regulation is to teach feeling vocabulary. Most children will have a basic feeling vocabulary — mad, sad, scared, and happy — but as adults, we know there are many more nuanced emotions. The differences between feeling annoyed and furious, disappointed and devastated, or excited and terrified warrant different reactions and require different coping skills. To build this feeling vocabulary, you can start with modeling. When you are experiencing an emotional reaction, label it for your child and talk out loud about how you will cope with it (e.g., "I am feeling disappointed that our picnic has to be cancelled because of the rain because I was really looking forward to it. I will try to think of a fun indoor activity" or "I am so frustrated that we are going to be late. I am going to take a deep breath and tell myself that it is going to be okay. I will call Grandma and let her know we will be late.").

You can also teach feeling vocabulary through books. There are countless books that teach children and adolescents about feelings. Even if the book is not geared in particular to teach feelings, you can talk about characters in books and their emotions as you read together. You can ask your child to think of a time when he felt the same way as the character in the story, or how he would have handled his feelings if he were in the same situation.



The word *upset* is a feeling word that can have many underlying meanings. One can be upset because of anger, sadness, or fear. Help your child clarify which type of upset he is feeling by asking, "Can you tell me what upset means?" or "Which type of upset are you feeling — madupset? Sad-upset? Scared-upset?"

Finally, when you see your child experiencing a negative emotion, you can help build awareness of feelings by labeling it for him. You will want to approach this with a curious stance, rather than telling your child how you think he feels. This is called the "notice-and-explore" technique. You might say "I noticed that after I told you we couldn't go to the zoo today you broke your crayons. I am wondering if you might be a bit disappointed or angry. Can you tell me more about what you are thinking about?" or "I see you are crying and you seem upset. When I cry, it is because I am sad. What is going on for you?" By noticing the behavior and then exploring the attached emotion, you are helping your child make the connection between events and feelings. Labeling the emotion often grounds a child in her experience, and helps make it something she can deal with. You might even remind your child of a time when she coped with the negative feeling before (e.g., "Remember when we didn't get to go the zoo before and you were disappointed, but then we ended up having a good time at the park?" or "Remember the last time you were sad and you sat and talked with me and it made you feel better?").

Providing Behavioral Choices

There may be times when your child's emotions get the better of her. Say, for example, you are in the grocery store and you tell your child she cannot have a candy bar. She might grab the candy bar anyway and throw herself on the ground, kicking and screaming. What do you do? First, you validate the emotion (even if you think it is a huge overreaction — it feels real to your daughter) by labeling it (e.g., "I see that you are upset that I told you that you can't have the candy bar. I know this must feel disappointing to you since you really want it."). Then, provide a clear direction about what she should do instead of the negative behavior (e.g., "I need you to put the candy bar back and stand up."). You might also say something like "It is okay to be disappointed or angry, but it is not okay to throw a tantrum" and repeat the direction. If possible, try to model calmness in yourself. Use a firm and confident voice, like you believe that your child will follow the direction. Your child may not comply the first time, but continue to give the direction until she does.

There may be occasions when she still does not comply and you might need to intervene physically (if you can). Before you do so, offer a fixed choice, such as, "You can put the candy away and stand up on your own or I will help you do it." Then, if she doesn't comply you will have given her a choice that you can talk about later, when she is calm. If the child is too big to physically move, you might need to wait out the tantrum. Now, of course there are times when you are exasperated or you cannot ignore the behavior because doing so would create a problem for those around the child. In these cases, you might need to negotiate. This is a last resort! As much as possible, it is important to not give in, or you are teaching the child that a tantrum gets her what she wants.



When your child is acting out, it is hard not to take it personally or think he is just acting out to manipulate you. But no child wants to act badly and disappoint his parent. He is acting out because he doesn't have any other tools to do things differently. Think of each tantrum as a teachable moment.

On the other side of the emotional continuum from acting out is when your child turns inward. The child who is crying hysterically or retreating to her room when she experiences something seemingly minor also needs help making good behavioral choices. Sometimes it is okay to let her take time to calm down alone, and sometimes it is better to stay with your child to help her calm down. You know your child best, and you can gauge what to do. You can even ask your child "Do you need some time to calm down alone or would you like me to stay with you?" This choice empowers the child to express what she needs in that moment.

Tracking Emotions to Build Awareness

Children with difficulties with emotional self-regulation profit from frequent check-ins about how they are feeling. Tracking positive, negative, and neutral feelings will enhance feeling vocabulary as well as build awareness of the connection between events, thoughts, and feelings. Once children are able to express how they feel, they are better able to handle their feelings. Just think about a time when you tried to change a behavior, such as increasing working out, or quitting a bad habit. One of the first things you may do is track how much you are presently doing. This builds awareness and motivation for change.

A simple way to track feelings with your child is to come up with a chart that represents a range of emotions. You can start with tracking one emotion and add more as your child gets used to the chart. For example, you could start with anger, and draw a stoplight with red, yellow, or green feelings – red represents an angry outburst or strong anger feelings (e.g., furious, enraged), yellow represents mild angry feelings that may lead to stronger ones (e.g., annoyed, frustrated), and green represents no angry feelings. You can ask your child to point to the color he is feeling at various points during the day, when you see him experiencing mild feelings, or reference the chart as a way to "debrief" after a behavioral incident, showing how he moved from green to yellow to red. The frequency with which you check in with your child will be dependent on how often you are seeing the negative emotion. Some children do well with a morning, afternoon, and evening check-in, whereas others may need more or less frequent check-ins.



There are a number of commercial programs available for purchase that teach feeling vocabulary and self-regulating emotions by categorizing the way kids feel. One such program is called the Zones of Regulation at *www.zonesofregulation.com*. There is a curriculum as well as an application for mobile devices.

Another system for check-ins is "feeling thermometers." You can draw a thermometer for each of the major emotions — anger, sadness, happiness, and fear — and mark them 1–10. One represents a low amount of the feeling and ten represents the strongest feeling. Have your child show where on the thermometer they are feeling for each emotion and identify the events or thoughts that went along with that emotion. For example, your child may show that he was a "5" on the anger-feeling thermometer when his teacher kept him in for recess and he thought it was unfair. This can start a conversation about the feeling and begin problem-solving discussions about fairness and how to behave so he earns recess.



You can also track positive emotions, such as happiness, being excited, cheerful, or relaxed. This will help your child think positively and instill gratitude for the good things that happen during her day.

Dealing with "Meltdowns"

Parents of children and adolescents with severe emotional-regulation challenges will likely be familiar with the "meltdown." There are times when children's emotions are so strong that they have an extreme emotional outburst. This may take the form of a tantrum, extreme crying, yelling, throwing, or even aggressive behaviors like hitting, kicking, or biting. When your child is in this state, it can be very difficult to calm her down.

Part of the work in dealing with meltdowns occurs before the meltdown even happens. Start with clear expectations for your child's behavior. While specific family rules can vary greatly in their detail, there are three core rules that might be a good starting place. Many of the family-specific rules can be put in these three categories:

- 1. Be safe.
- 2. Be responsible.
- 3. Be respectful.

When your child breaks one of these rules, it is worth reminding her of the three family rules, and you can tell her which one was broken. For example, if she starts throwing her things in anger, you can remind her that she needs to be safe. If she curses at you, you can point out that this behavior does not follow the family rule of being respectful. On the flip side, and perhaps more importantly, when you see your child engaging in a positive behavior, you will want to point it out! For example, if she puts away her things unprompted, you can tell her she is being responsible. Or, if she disagrees with you but does so in a polite way, you can point out that you appreciate how she was respectful even though she was angry at you. These reminders will help your child become more aware of her feelings and behavior, and this is the first step in self-regulation.



A great source for ideas about how to help your child learn a new behavior instead of doing a problematic behavior is the Positive Behavioral Interventions and Supports website at *www.pbisworld.com*.

The next step is to try to ward off the meltdown in the first place. Most parents know when a meltdown is coming on, because there are frequently predictor behaviors before the incident. You might see your child tense up or notice a facial expression that indicates he is getting upset, or you might recognize a triggering event that will likely lead to an emotional reaction. If you see any of these predictor behaviors, try the notice-and-explore technique of making an observation about what is happening and asking about what the child needs. It is important to remain calm and neutral in your approach, if possible. This shows your child how to be calm even in the face of negative emotions. It is also a way to show your child empathy and understanding.



Children on the Austim spectrum often have difficulties expressing themselves in words, and they tend to think in pictures. In order to process emotional reactions, or to prevent emotional outbursts, you may want to show your child social stories about how other kids react to events. A good place to start is the Stories2Learn app by MDR available at the iTunes Store.
If a meltdown cannot be avoided, then the next step is de-escalation. De-escalation is the process of bringing the child back to a calm state. The process starts with acknowledging where the child is coming from, either through the notice-and-explore technique, or by simply labeling the behavior and emotion you are seeing. You can validate the feeling (e.g., "I understand why you may be mad") even if you think the child is overreacting, and then provide a few behavioral choices.



If your child's meltdowns create a situation where he is a danger to himself or others, the first priority is safety. If the child is in a dangerous situation, then you might need to call 9-1-1 or a child crisis hotline right away. After the intervention, you can have a discussion with your child about the reason you called — to keep him and others safe. That way, he doesn't think he was in "trouble" for having strong feelings and losing control.

After the meltdown, you might want to give some time before processing the event with your child, as talking about it might ramp him up again. When he is truly calm, you can begin to ask questions about what led up to the meltdown, and how it may be prevented in the future. If a family rule was violated in the process, you might also provide a natural consequence for the behavior (e.g., if he tore up his sister's coloring book, he needs to replace it; if he said mean things to his sister, he needs to apologize; etc.). Keep in mind that your child does not *want* to feel emotionally out of control; it is a scary place for him. Punishing him beyond the natural consequence of the event may make things worse and send an inadvertent message that it is not okay to have strong feelings. The message should be that it is okay to have strong feelings, but it is not okay to break a family rule of being safe, respectful, and responsible.

CHAPTER 13 Task Completion

Being able to start a task is one thing, but being able to finish a task is quite another! You may find your child starts on a number of different projects, assignments, or activities, and has trouble finishing any one of them. Or, your child may begin on a task and then get stuck and not know what to do. Parents can help their children and adolescents work through these difficulties by understanding the nature of the tasks they are expected to do and strategies for teaching them how to see tasks to completion.

What Is Task Completion?

Seeing a task to its completion, whether it is doing a chore, a homework assignment, or a long-term assignment, is often a challenge for children and adolescents with executive functioning weakness. As a parent, you may find yourself frustrated because your child comes to you for help the day before a big project is due and he hasn't even started it yet! Next thing you know, you are running around, getting materials for a project or staying up super late completing it with him, all the while wondering why on Earth your child waited so long to start! You may also find yourself getting annoyed because simple tasks seem to take *forever* for your child to do. Parents of kids with executive functioning challenges often say, "What should take ten minutes takes hours!"

Why is it so hard for children and adolescents with executive functioning challenges to complete tasks? There can be a number of reasons. In some cases, children will find the task overwhelming and they won't even know where to start. Or, they get in the middle of the task and find it to be either boring or too hard and they quit. In other cases, they aren't able to do the task, so it's better for them to look like they *don't want* to do it than to admit they *don't know how* to it. Or, simply put, it's better to look bad than dumb. Remember that for kids, school is their job. If you aren't finishing your work, you are going to your "job" all day and feeling unsuccessful, which is not a good feeling. Kids also may become distracted in the middle of the task and their attention is pulled away so long they never return to the task.

There are a few areas that tend to be the most problematic for kids regarding task completion: finishing short-term tasks such as individual homework assignments and chores, finishing long reading assignments, and completing long-term projects.

Short-Term Tasks

Whether it be taking out the trash or finishing a math worksheet, children and adolescents with executive functioning challenges may need support in getting things done. They often don't picture the end result of the task or the positive emotion that may be attached to it (e.g., "If I take out the trash my mom will stop nagging me" or "If I just get this math worksheet finished I can go see my friends."). Instead, they tend to focus on the present negative emotion that they don't want to do it. Studies suggest that the reason for this may be partially neurological — in children with ADHD, for example, the reward centers of the brain do not get activated for boring tasks but do for exciting or interesting tasks. This is why a child with ADHD may be able to focus on an interesting craft project or a video game for hours on end but may have a very short attention span for doing a homework task he thinks is mundane. Parents will often have to provide the "spark" to help kids finish undesirable tasks to completion.



Dopamine and norepinephrine are neurotransmitters in the brain that send signals between nerve cells. They play a strong role with attention and rewards. Researchers are debating the role of these neurotransmitters in discovering a potential biological cause of Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder.

Chores

Giving a child a chore or two is important because it teaches responsibility and respect. Chores don't always have to be thought of as negative things one must do. Chances are, if you present chores in this way, your child will not want to do them. Frame chores as something you do to show respect for your family and pride in your responsibility. You can also tell your child that doing chores without a fuss frees up time to hang out with friends and family, and that in the time it takes to argue about it, it could be done! You might start by writing up a list of all the chores that have to be done in the family, and next to each chore, note who does the chore. Then, give your child a choice about which chores she wants to take responsibility for. Giving your child choice in chores can be helpful in ensuring they get done.

The type of chore you assign your child may also depend on the child's age. Younger children will need more explicit instruction in how to do certain chores than older children. For example, telling your six-year-old to "set the table" might not be enough instruction. You might need to walk her through it, step by step. With younger children especially, you might start by doing the chore together and then gradually give more independence. You can also try to make a game out of the chore. For example, you can give each child in your house a laundry basket, set a timer, and see how many toys they can collect in the house in five minutes. With older children, you might brainstorm ways to make chores less mundane. For example, you can allow them to listen to an iPod while doing the chore, or have family chore time together and when you are all finished, set aside time to do something fun together.

Doing a chore and doing a chore well are two different things! You will need to discuss the expectation of the quality of chores before asking your kids to complete them. Remember that kids with executive functioning difficulties may not conjure up an image of what a set table looks like or how a clean room might look on their own. Setting quality expectations in advance will prevent you from trying to get your kid to do a chore well only to have him dig in because he "already did it." Also, break up big chores into little parts. For example, when asking your child to clean his room, you might divide the chore into three parts: toys, clothes, and bed. Then, talk with your child about the subtasks: pick up your toys and put them in the toy area, put dirty clothes in the hamper, hang clean clothes up, make the bed, take items that do not belong in bed back to where they belong, etc.

After you and your child have selected his chores and discussed the quality expected, you will also need to discuss the rationale behind them. The rationale will help you when your child balks at the chore. For example, if a bedroom is messy, then there is little room to play, and perhaps a friend cannot come over to play as a result. Or, if the dirty dishes are not cleaned, then there will be nothing to eat on. If you don't do laundry, you will have nothing clean to wear. If bathrooms are not cleaned, then it will be embarrassing to have a friend over. Think of the rationale and then pick your chores (and battles!) accordingly. If you can't think of a valid reason your teenager should make her bed every day, then it will be harder to enforce. Getting angry or becoming authoritarian about chores ("You do them because I said so!") tends to backfire.

One way to encourage responsibility in chores is to create a charting system that may be used as a way to provide rewards. Tracking chores has a number of benefits. First, it serves as a visual reminder of which chores need to be done. Second, it shows who in the family has completed their chores and how frequently each chore is done. There is less arguing about whose turn it is to do what when there is a clear expectation of each family member. You can choose to provide special rewards for daily completion of chores, or tally up the chores completed at the end of the week and each chore might count as a point your child can redeem for a reward. Rewards do not have to be things you buy. Extra TV or screen time, ten minutes of extra time before bed, or doing a special activity together can all be used as rewards.



Should I give my child money to complete chores?

There is controversy about whether providing money for chores teaches kids that they only need to pitch in when there is something in it for them. On the other hand, parents report that money is a very powerful incentive. You can balance this out by having core chores that are done because they are a part of being in a family and extra chores your child can do for money.

Homework

Developing good homework habits will help with task completion. Good habits come from consistent expectations of when, where, and how homework is done in your household. Children with executive functioning challenges may need more structure than your average child to see homework to completion. They may get distracted, have difficulty getting started, get stuck, give up easily, or fail to complete the homework to the standard.



Children as young as preschool age can start to develop homework habits. In preschool, and especially the summer before kindergarten, engage your child in a sit-down activity, such as a coloring book page, at the same time each day to get him in the rhythm of having a set homework time.

Time

You can help your child by first setting up a designated time for homework. Pay attention to your child's energy level and rhythms. Some kids absolutely need to blow off some steam and do something active when they first get home from a long day of school. Others are still in "school mode" and will do better if they continue working right when they get home. In general though, the earlier homework is done, the better. You might set a goal for homework to be done before dinner, for example. With adolescents, it can be an extra challenge to get them to start on homework early. If you are seeing your teen stay up late to get work done and she is getting less than eight or nine hours of sleep, it is time to have a discussion about how you can support her in finishing homework earlier so sleep is not affected. Poor sleep will actually impair executive functioning skills, as anyone who has had a bad night's sleep can tell you!



A general rule of thumb for how long your child should be spending on homework is ten minutes per grade level. So, a first grader would spend ten minutes, and a second grader would spend around twenty minutes a night. If your child is spending substantially more time on homework than expected, schedule a meeting with your child's teacher to discuss possible modifications or adjustments.

Location

Set up a work area for your child that is not distracting and encourage or enforce that homework be completed in that area. This area should be away from the television, even if it is on as background noise. For older students, consider setting up a tech-free zone to eliminate distractions. The area should be well lit, free of clutter, and comfortable. Help your child select the place to work and create the space together. You may include a basket of items she may need (e.g., calculator, ruler, stapler, scissors) as well as a visual calendar or whiteboard to track short-term and long-term assignments. Having your child or teenager help design the special area may be a fun weekend activity you can do together. This way, she feels part of the process. As adults, we have workspaces that are more and less productive for us, and the same is true for children and adolescents. They may know that being by a window is a recipe for disaster because they will get distracted, or that being in their bedroom is too tempting to take a nap instead of working. Work with your child on the features of a productive workspace.



Your child's ideal workspace may clash with your idea of an ideal workspace. The best workspace is the one that gets results — in this case, completed homework in a timely manner. Allow some flexibility of the homework space, but be sure to take "data" on if it is working or not and make modifications if necessary.

Schedule

Making a plan about how homework time will be spent can increase task completion. Since children with executive functioning challenges frequently do not make a plan for completing tasks, you may want to spend the first few minutes of homework time making a plan together. Look at the assignments due the next day as well as upcoming tests and long-term projects together and write down the order of the tasks as well as an estimated time it might take to finish. Encourage your child to finish the toughest assignment first, since he will be the freshest. Make sure that your child has some choice in the order of work, as this can be motivating. You can also add to your child's homework schedule some planned breaks or mini-rewards along the way. Having built-in incentives may also increase task completion. If you find your child dragging her feet on completing the tasks, encourage her to picture in her mind what it will look and feel like to be finished and enjoying her break or reward.

At the end of homework time, you can help your child by reflecting on the process. Did she follow the homework plan? Did some tasks take longer than expected? Did some tasks take less time? What worked in terms of eliminating distractions? What pulled away his focus? Did he remember to complete all the parts of the assignment? Asking these questions will help your child self-monitor and make better homework plans the next time.



I work until 6 P.M., so I am not around to monitor my child's afterschool homework habits. How do I get my child to finish work before I get home? After a long day of working, the last thing I want to do is battle with my child over finishing homework. You may want to enlist support during the afterschool hours. If possible, sign your child up for an afterschool tutoring program or a study hall so he can get the work done before he gets home. Or, enlist the help of your childcare provider or an older sibling and instill rewards for completing the work before you get home.

Tracking Progress

Having a visual representation of progress is motivating. Just think of the satisfaction you might get when crossing a big to-do item off your list, or marking on your calendar that you worked out as planned. The reason people keep track of things is to see their progress and feel accomplished. You can do the same for your child by creating goal charts. First, you pick a goal that is measurable and reachable. You might need to start simple and then raise the bar, so the child experiences a taste of success. You wouldn't start your goal of getting fit with "run a marathon" would you? No, you'd probably start with walking, then running, and increase the distance each time. Some sample goals to track may include:

- o Start on homework right away.
- End homework before dinnertime.
- Read for twenty minutes a day.
- Work without technology interruptions for thirty minutes.
- Complete 80 percent or more of math worksheets in a week.
- Complete four out of five history journal entries in a week.

You and your child can also develop a "reward menu" for when she meets her daily or weekly goal. You can have a simple rewards menu (e.g., "Meet your daily goal, get a reward") or a more complex one, in which each daily goal met is either redeemed for a small reward or saved for a larger reward (e.g., "If you meet your daily goal five times, you get a bigger reward."). These rewards do not have to be monetary or tangible, though parents can elect to go this route. You could have a special time together, or plan an activity to do as a family, or allow access to things that are off-limits until homework is done (e.g., having friends over, watching TV, playing video games, etc.).



Goals should be "SMART" — **S**pecific, **M**easurable, **A**ttainable, **R**ealistic, and **T**imely. A good example might be "My child will finish homework due the next day and spend twenty minutes reading before dinnertime on four out of five evenings."

It is important to have the system be as visual as possible. Your child can help you create the chart and reward menu so he feels some ownership over it. There are a number of online programs that parents can use to create incentive charts together. Your local office-supply store may also have pre-made charts you can buy. Or you can get a big calendar and put a sticker on each day when your child meets his goal.



It is important to keep the tracking system positive. If you find yourself threatening to take things away instead of offering incentives for completing tasks shift the way you talk about the system. Instead of "If you don't finish, you don't get TV" say "Think of how great it will be when you have earned the privilege of watching your favorite show when you are done" or "Do you need help finishing so you can earn TV time?"

Reading Assignments

In addition to daily homework, your child may also have assigned reading. It could be reading in a textbook, reading a novel, or doing required outside reading of her choice. Children with executive functioning challenges may struggle with completing reading tasks on time for a variety of reasons. Some may underestimate how long it will take to do a reading, some will put off reading because it's not something that is technically "due" the next day, and some will have difficulties reading efficiently and remembering what they read. Other children will flat-out not enjoy reading, making it very challenging to motivate them to read.

Reading Schedules

One way to help your child break big reading assignments into smaller, more manageable parts is to help him set a reading schedule. Take the reading assignment your child has been assigned and break it down into chunks of pages he should read each night until the evaluation (whether it be a book report, quiz, test, or an in-class essay). If there is a book report involved, you will need to help your child understand that the reading has to be done several days before the book report, so there is time to do the written portion as well. If your child has a planner or calendar, have your child write down the reading goal as if it were an assignment. You may want to put the reading goal on a small Post-it so if your child does not finish, he can easily move the Post-it to the next day and he will have a visual of how work can "stack up" if you don't do it a little at a time.

Many teachers will assign daily reading as homework (e.g., read twenty to thirty minutes each day). One way to help your child feel accomplished in this task is to create a reading log (if the teacher does not already provide one). For each twenty- to thirty-minute reading session, your child can mark in the log when he finishes the session. You can make these more visual and fun and weave in your child's interests as well. For example, if your child loves trains, you can add a new construction paper train car to the engine for each completed reading session and see how long you can make the train. Or if she is interested in coloring, you can buy a coloring book or download a mandala design (a circular design that can be colored) and for each reading session completed, she can color in one part of the design or picture until the entire page is colored in.

If your child is resisting reading or struggling with the mechanics of reading, you might ask for support from your child's school for strategies to use at home. Some parents report that their child takes an extraordinarily long time to read, and has great difficulty completing reading in time. In this case, you might think about modifications and accommodations, such as getting a book list in advance of it being assigned (perhaps the summer before or over winter break) so your child can get started ahead of time. You might also consider downloading the audiobook version onto a personal music device or computer and have your child listen to the book while she follows along in the text to speed up the process.



If your child is struggling with reading, you will want to consult with your child's teacher and the school psychologist about whether or not there is a suspicion of a reading disability. Reluctance to read can be a sign of executive functioning weakness as well as a sign of an underlying reading disorder.

Long-Term Projects

Children and adolescents with executive functioning difficulties often have a hard time working on tasks that are not due the next day. Often, teachers will break larger projects into a series of smaller tasks with due dates, and at other times, a project will be assigned and doing the smaller tasks in advance is up to the student. When there is already a breakdown of the subtasks needed in a project, it is a lot easier to support your child. For example, if your child has a science project, the teacher may have students pick an experiment by a certain date, write up a hypothesis a week later, run the experiment a few days later, turn in a rough draft of a write-up the following week, and finally create a poster for the science fair the next week. If you know in advance the subtasks involved and when they are due, you can prevent yourself from having to run out to the store to get science-experiment materials and poster board the night before and staying up late with your child to get everything done.



You can also teach your child about managing long-term projects in a fun way. You can buy any number of crafts or building toys that will teach kids how to do a little bit at a time in order to complete the final project.

One technique for helping your child take the long view in completing long-term projects is to take each step and put it on the calendar on the due date. Or, if there are no interim due dates and the project is just due at the end of the semester, then you can assign due dates based on how long you and your child think it will take to get it done. You might work backward from the due date and plan out what steps are needed and in what order. It may help to use the technique of writing the subtasks (e.g., pick a science topic, write hypotheses) on a Post-it and put them on the child's calendar or in his planner. As you check in on progress, if your child has not done the task, you recalendar all of the tasks by moving the Post-its. If your child's teacher has given a write-up of all the components of a project, you might even copy that page and actually cut out the steps to tape to a calendar or planner. You might consider using tape that can be unstuck easily in case your child falls behind in his plan.

CHAPTER 14 Organization

Organization of materials is critical to school success. There is nothing more frustrating than working with your child every night on homework and then getting an e-mail from your child's teacher saying your child hasn't turned in anything for three weeks! Losing needed items, or forgetting to bring schoolwork, books, and personal items, is a source of stress for many families with children with executive functioning difficulties.

Organization Is in the Eye of the Beholder

Children with organization difficulties are frequently messy and require more support than others their age to remember (or find!) needed items. Studies have shown that explicit instruction in organization improves organization of materials, homework management, time management, planning, and grades. The important thing to remember about teaching organization tips to your child is that you must find the strategies that work best for your child. Often these are not the same strategies that work for you. There is no "right" way to be organized. The "right" way is the way that works for your child. You may be super organized and love pencil-and-paper lists (and crossing things off lists!). Your child may not respond to checklists but will respond to pictures of what he needs to remember, or he may prefer using technology, such as an application on his phone. Taking an exploratory stance will go a long way to helping your child become organized. Present many different options and have your child experiment with them to see if you get results (e.g., more homework turned in, being on time more frequently because she is not looking for lost items). It is important to consistently process what is and is not working. It must be a joint effort. Just think if someone came into your workspace and "organized" everything for you. You might find that you wouldn't know where things were, or that there was a system in place that didn't really work for you.

Finding the Floor in Your Child's Bedroom

One of the problems with a messy room is that when your child needs something, she may have a difficult time finding it. Then, you are trying to get out the door in the morning and you're frantically trying to find another shoe she wants to wear, or the homework she finished the night before.

One way to prevent this is to follow the mantra "Everything has a home." Create a designated space for the same type of items and contain them in that space in the room every time. There may be a designated reading space where all books go, a box for stuffed animals, a crate for hard plastic toys with lots of parts, a shoe rack for shoes, and a box for art supplies. If your child does her homework in her room, then there should be a desk space with crates or a filing cabinet for all things homework-related. In general, you want most of the containers to be transparent. Traditional toy boxes or nontransparent crates are often problematic because they end up being black holes for random things your child cannot see. Children and adolescents with organizational difficulties may also profit from visual reminders of where each item's "home" is. You can take pictures of items (e.g., shirts, books, Legos) and place them on the outside or top of the container where they belong as a visual reminder. Or for older children, you can invest in a label maker and label where things go that way.



Pinterest is a great website for finding ideas for organizing kids' spaces. Parents and professionals upload photos of ways to contain clutter, organization solutions, and creative ideas for making an organized space. Use search terms such as "kids' space organization ideas" on *www.pinterest.com* to get started.

You will also want to set specific times during the day to do a mini de-cluttering. Perhaps weekend mornings are a time to make sure everything is in its "home." You can help by picking up items and asking your child "Where is the home for this?" You might also have a designated daily time to do de-cluttering, such as right before your bedtime routine. If your child's stuff tends to migrate all over the house, you can take a basket around the house, fill it up with your child's items, and help your child sort the items back into their "homes."

You may also periodically want to do a big clean-out if your child tends to be a bit of a pack-rat or just has a lot of stuff. Helping him decide what is trash and what is treasure will be helpful. Many kids do not know how to get rid of things in a systematic way. You might help this process by putting out three large laundry baskets (or plastic containers) and designating them: things to throw away, things to give away, things to store. You might use the "things to store" basket for toys that are not played with as much but that your child is not willing to get rid of yet. Then, periodically, you can take out the "things to store" basket and your child can decide if the toys are still wanted and trade out ones he hasn't played with in a while with ones that have lost their luster.

Older children and adolescents can also profit from these strategies. When you're dealing with an older child, you may be creating extra "homes" for personal items such as phones, keys, and wallets/purses. You might be contending with too many clothes strewn everywhere rather than toys, but the same system of sorting, containing, and putting them in their "homes" still applies.



Teenagers sometimes think of their own rooms as private retreats and may resent you for trying to change them. It may be developmentally appropriate for a teenager to have a messy room. It may only be necessary to intervene and help them organize if the messiness causes other problems, such as not being able to find things, or health and safety concerns.

The Backpack Vortex

There is nothing scarier than a disorganized child's backpack! You never know what you might find — lunch from two days ago, a permission slip you signed a week ago, a crumpled-up essay your child worked so hard on but forgot to turn in, dirty gym clothes, you name it! The backpack tends to be a receptacle for all things in your child's life, and for kids with organizational challenges, it can be a parent's nightmare. You might find you clean it out together one day and the next day, it's a mess again.

The "everything has a home" technique also works for backpacks. You can designate spaces in the backpack for certain categories of items (e.g., front zipper pouch for pencils and supplies, side pockets for water bottles, front flap for homework folder, etc.).

One of the other challenges for kids with organization issues is that they might not remember the correct textbook or book they need, or their backpack is so cluttered it is bursting at the seams. To alleviate this problem, you might consider getting a second set of textbooks for home, so your child doesn't have to remember which textbook he needs each night — they are already there at home in his workspace.

Finally, you may also want to set a backpack-cleaning routine. For example, when your child gets home from school, you can take everything out of her backpack and help her organize it for homework time. It is important to ask your child questions about the organization rather than do it for her. You might ask, "Where is the home for your pencils?" or "What is your system for filing loose papers?" Regarding loose papers, there should be a rule that every piece of paper has a home. This prevents the crumpled-up-paper-at-the-bottom-of-thebackpack phenomenon.

Binder Systems

Carrying the theme of "everything has a home," you will want to help your child develop a system for all of his papers. The system that works best for your child will be a matter of preference. Some kids prefer to have one master three-ring notebook, or an accordion file with tabs for each subject. Other kids prefer to have one folder or binder for each subject.

Regardless of the system, color-coding is your friend! At the beginning of the school year, designate a color for each subject. Cover each textbook in paper that color, buy dividers or folders in that color, and you can even buy Post-its, tabs, and/or index cards in that color. This way, your child will begin to associate a color with a subject, (e.g., math is blue) and at the end of the school day, he can grab all the blue items if he has a math test the next day. This will keep him from grabbing the wrong folder or book.



Sometimes teachers have particular binder systems that they want their students to follow, and students are graded on it. So, it is a matter of teaching your child that sometimes you have to conform to the teacher's idea of organization, even if it is not your preferred method. Frame it as a way to possibly learn a new or better way to organize.

It is worth noting that adolescents with organizational challenges often struggle with finding a home for their notes. Notes typically aren't turned in to the teacher, but they are still needed for studying. Notes can be found all over the place in a disorganized backpack scrawled on loose pieces of paper, English notes in a science notebook, notes from multiple classes on one piece of paper, or no dates on the notes so it is hard to know what needs to be kept and what is no longer needed. Again, you will want to talk with your adolescent about a strategy that might work for him and provide a possible system for him to try (e.g., one notebook for all notes, notes in a section of each subject's folder, etc.).



There are also electronic applications for organizing notes for a research project or taking notes in class and integrating them with resources from the web or online textbooks. Notability and Evernote are examples of such applications. To get full use out of the application, your child's school will need to allow use of iPads or laptops.

Homework Systems

Children and adolescents with organizational challenges often have trouble keeping track of homework — what is due, when it is due, when and where to turn it in, etc. It only compounds the problem if your child is losing papers left and right. There is nothing more aggravating than knowing your child is not getting any credit for her hard work. It has to be frustrating for your child too!

One way to help your child develop a homework system is to create a "do-done" folder. Get a very durable plastic folder and designate the left side as the "do" side, for homework that has yet to be done. Designate the right side as the "done" side, for homework that has been completed and is ready to turn in. You can use a label maker to designate the sides or a Post-it that you seal onto the folder with clear packing tape. Encourage your child to file her assignments for all her classes in this folder during the day. After she has completed the assignments, ensure that she has put them on the "done" side. At the beginning of this process, you can enlist the help of your child's teacher(s) if possible, to check that she is putting assignments in the right side.

There will be assignments that are not worksheets, such as "study for history quiz" or "read Chapter 4 of your Biology text and take notes." In these cases, enlist your child in brainstorming about how to make sure these things get done. Some children like putting Post-it notes with the homework item on the "do" side. Others like putting it on an index card and putting it in the pocket. Yet others prefer to put the homework assignment in their planners for reference and then if they have a paper product that has to be turned in, they file it on the "done" side when it is complete. There may be cases when your child has to do an assignment but doesn't have to actually turn anything in (e.g., reading and taking notes). In this case, help her find the "home" for reading notes, which may be in a folder or section for that particular class.

Another issue with homework systems is that there are assignments that need to be done as a part of a long-term project but aren't necessarily "due." For example, if your child has a semester-long research project, it may not make sense to put all the necessary paperwork in the "do" side of the folder. Or it may be helpful to have a separate do-done folder for the long-term project.



It is worth repeating that the best organizational system is the one that makes sense and works for your child. You can collaborate on different systems and evaluate if they work by taking data — did this system increase the percentage of homework turned in? If not, then you can work with your child to determine if it wasn't properly implemented or if a new system is needed.

A big problem for children and adolescents with organization issues related to homework is what to do with all the returned papers. Kids with executive functioning challenges do not automatically ask themselves the questions needed to decide what is trash and what is treasure. You can help your child decide by asking questions such as:

- Do you need this paper to study for a test in the future?
- Is this a paper you are proud of and want to keep?
- Do you need to keep this paper because your teacher expects you to put it in a portfolio for the end of the year?

• Is there a way we can make sure your teacher graded and recorded this piece of paper?

Asking these questions will help your child eventually ask herself the same questions to make a decision about what to keep and what to recycle. There are some children who get anxious about getting rid of anything until the end of the year. In this case, you can help your child by developing a filing system at home, so she can periodically move the papers from her backpack or locker to a safe place at home. It could be as simple as a crate or box where all the returned papers can go until the end of the semester or year. You could also have your child develop a "to file" folder within her backpack so that as papers are returned, they have a temporary "home." Then, your child can do a daily or weekly filing (or when the folder is too full!) so the papers don't get thrown in with active papers she needs easy access to.

Planners

The importance of using some sort of planner cannot be underscored enough! Planners are useful for keeping track of what is due, what is on-deck, and what other activities may take up time each day. Kids with organizational challenges frequently balk at the idea of a planner. This can be for a number of reasons. Some kids think that they are too much work. They often delude themselves into thinking they can keep track of everything without one. Older kids may say that they can just go on a teacher's website or text a friend to find out what is due. This works some of the time but has serious flaws. The biggest flaw in this system is the "you don't know what you don't know" phenomenon. Kids may not know to check a teacher's website or ask a friend what is due next week or when the test is. They may be shortsighted and only ask about what is due the next day. Planners are essential for helping kids project into the future and plan their time accordingly.

So how do you encourage your child to keep a planner? The answer is you must help him develop ownership over the type of planner he keeps. It doesn't matter if it is electronic or written, big or small, the one the school provides or one your child picks up at an office supply store, as long as it has a calendar view (at minimum, a week at a glance or even better, a month at a glance). Daily planners are problematic because a child can turn the page and "Surprise!" a big project or big test is the next day. Online calendars for older kids are good because you can often toggle between daily, weekly, and monthly, and you can set reminders.

Younger children may be more interested in using a planner that has some creative aspect to it. They may have stickers they can put on the days of big tests or activities/appointments (e.g., doctor, dentist, soccer game). You can also extend the color-coding system you devised for each subject to the planner, where all assignments are written in the same color that was designated for the subject. Office supply stores have multicolor pens that can easily click between colors that may be fun for your child.



Some schools prohibit the use of electronics during the school day, which may limit your child's choice in planners. Inquire with your child's teacher(s) about their policy and if appropriate, ask for an accommodation, such as supervised use of electronic planners at the end of class when homework is being assigned.

Perhaps the most important part of helping your child or adolescent with using his planner is to frequently check in about its use. As adults, we often forget that changing a habit can be difficult. People often start out with energy and excitement about a new plan but it quickly fizzles out. Have you ever tried to make working out a daily habit? You might go to the gym every day for a few weeks, and then your energy peters out and you're back to once a month before you know it. But just think if you had a personal trainer waiting for you at the gym. You'd be a lot more likely to go! You are your child's organizational personal trainer of sorts. Until a planner becomes second nature, you may need daily check-ins and reminders, then weekly, then spot check as needed. You may also need to enlist the help of your child's teacher(s) for support up front. If your child's teacher is on board, it would also be helpful for him to consistently check that your child is using the planner throughout the school year. The ultimate responsibility for keeping a planner is your child's, but you increase the chances of success if people in two settings are checking on it.

Helping Lost-and-Found "Frequent Flyers" Keep Track of Belongings

Have you purchased five lunchboxes for your child in one school year? Do you find yourself wondering why you buy nice jackets for your child since they never seem to make it home? Is your child a "frequent flyer" to the school's lost-and-found? Children with executive functioning challenges often misplace items or lose them altogether. They seem to lack the ability to go through a mental checklist of all the things they brought with them and all the things that need to find their way home too.

Checklists work to some degree, but the problem is that what is on a checklist may change daily. For example, some days your child does need a coat, and some days he doesn't need his soccer uniform. A checklist for core items he always needs may work though. For example, an adolescent may always need his keys, wallet, and phone. He should be encouraged to put these three items in a "home" within your home — a bowl by the front door, a basket in his bedroom. Then, before he leaves the house, he can go to the "home" where these three items are and say to himself "I need three things. Keys, check. Wallet, check. Phone, check."

So how do you help your child remember items that he sometimes needs and sometimes doesn't? Start with a visualization activity when your child is leaving the house. Group the items he has in big categories — clothes, school stuff, food, sports/activities stuff — and have him take a "mental picture" of everything he has in each of these categories. Then at the end of the day, remind him of the mental picture he took and ask him if he has the same items in each group. If your child is particularly forgetful (or you aren't going to remember what he brought that day) you can snap a quick picture with your phone's camera of him holding all his stuff and then at the end of the day, show him that picture and have him double-check that he has everything.

Another strategy for making sure your child doesn't leave things behind is to teach the mantra "Do the spin" after she leaves a space, such as leaving a restaurant, getting off a bus, or leaving her desk space. By spinning around before she leaves an area, she may see something she would have otherwise forgotten. Young kids especially may enjoy doing "the spin" because it's fun to spin around. Just make sure she is actually looking for items and not just twirling for fun!

CHAPTER 15 Setting Up Your Home Environment to Support Executive Functioning Development

Having structure in the home environment is essential for teaching and supporting executive functioning skills. If your home tends to be chaotic, unpredictable, and disorganized, your child will adapt to that environment and mimic the disorganization. If your home is calm, positive, predictable, and structured, your child will have a better chance of learning how to regulate her own behavior and implement strategies for success.

Making the Home Environment Positive for Teaching Executive Functioning

One feature of a positive home environment is the type of feedback that a child receives. It can be easy to get stuck in a nagging cycle with your child, and as a result, most of the feedback he gets is corrective, not positive. This is akin to you going to your job every day and your boss only noticing when you make an error, constantly reminding you not to make an error, and getting exasperated with you when you make a mistake. This type of feedback is not particularly motivating, or it is motiving to a degree but uncomfortable because you are motivated by fear or by not failing rather than by feeling successful and proud of the things you are doing well.

A good rule of thumb is that feedback with your child about his behavior should follow the "3-S rule":

- **S**pecific: Instead of saying "good job," be specific. Say "I like how you double-checked to see that you had your permission slip" or "I noticed you used your words to tell me you were frustrated instead of throwing things. Thank you!" This way, your child will know exactly what she did that was appreciated.
- Sincere: Kids can see through a fake compliment easily. Don't spout off compliments that are not true, or add any layer of sarcasm to the compliment. If you are having trouble finding something positive to comment on, look deeper. Your child may have successfully completed part of a task (e.g., "You did a great job setting up your desk for homework time. May I help you get started now?") or may have put in effort, even if you haven't seen
the results you are looking for yet (e.g., "I see you are trying to keep up with using your planner.").

• Sporadic: Praise that is handed out all the time loses its value. The best time to give specific praise is when your child is first learning a skill. Once she has mastered the skill, a compliment every now and then to show you still appreciate the positive behavior will motivate your child to continue.

Another feature of a positive home environment is having a multisensory learning environment. This means that you are combining visual, verbal, and kinesthetic modalities when you are trying to teach your child how to do a task that involves executive functioning. Having visuals such as charts, calendars, checklists, pictures, and labels can help to remind your child what is expected. Parents should also verbally mediate their thought processes and the steps they take when doing tasks. This means talk out loud when you are doing a task that requires planning, organizing, and the like. Your child is learning from watching and listening to you. The more you can discuss the rationale behind strategies you are using, the more likely your child will buy into them as well. Be explicit when you are teaching a skill, because if your child knew these things implicitly, she would likely be doing them already.

Routines and consistency are the final ingredients for setting up a successful home environment. You may need to collaborate with other family members about the routines that will work for everyone in the family. The more predictable your child's home life is, the better. Of course, you will also be teaching how to cope with changes in routines, but in general, having routines gives a child an external structure for her days, since her internal structure is not developed enough yet to cope with her multiple responsibilities.

Routines Are Your Friends!

Routines are important because they give your child a sense of control, and they can reduce anxiety because the child knows what is going to happen. We often forget what it is like to be a kid. Imagine if someone didn't explain why you had to do something, or they sprang things on you without warning. Imagine you were put in a car and not told where you were going, how long you'd be gone, or when you'd return. It would be fairly anxiety-provoking! Routines are especially important for children and adolescents who lack internal structure because of executive functioning weaknesses. So how do you build routines into your family's home life?

First, identify the routine that you want to start with. Start with one routine and build from there. Enlist your child in a discussion of how you envision the routine going and see if you can get her on board with improving it. Say something like "In the mornings, I notice we are often late, and I end up yelling at you to get moving. I don't like yelling at you and I'm sure we can find a way together to have a smooth morning. Let's start by creating a routine together." This way, you are operating as a "team" and you have explained the rationale. If you skip this step, your child may just think you are trying to impose rules on her for no good reason. If you already have a routine but it is not working well, engage your child in problem-solving about why it is not working. In general, you will want to have a solid routine for the following times:

- Morning routine (e.g., get up, make bed, get dressed, brush hair, eat breakfast, gather materials for the day, brush teeth)
- Return-from-school routine (e.g., put book bag and belongings in their "homes," get snack, play for fifteen minutes, set up

homework desk, do homework, take ten-minute break, finish homework, earn reward/free time)

- Homework routine (e.g., gather needed materials, set up desk, eliminate distractions, set homework plan with parent, start on hardest task first, take break, finish easy tasks, do required reading, earn reward/free time)
- Dinner routine (e.g., stop and put away current activity, wash hands, help set table, eat, clear table)
- Bedtime routine (e.g., take bath, put on pajamas, brush teeth, read book, lights out)

It is important to note that some kids will need transition prompts or warnings before each routine. Saying something like "In ten minutes we are going to start our bedtime routine" will give your child a chance to prepare for the transition. Some children will need you to walk them through the steps one at a time. Other kids will need added visual support to make the transition. You can have pictures or a list of the tasks within each routine and ask "What is next?" It's easier to argue with a parent than with a list, so this can be a useful strategy for kids who are resistant to following the routine.

Stop the Homework Battles

There is nothing worse than spending your afternoon or evening battling with your child or teen about homework. You may feel like a nag, she may feel like you're overbearing, and it's hard on the relationship. The ultimate goal is to make homework time a more pleasant experience for everyone involved. The first step is to evaluate why it's a battle in the first place. Is the homework too easy? Too hard? Too long? Not stimulating? Overwhelming? Okay for some subjects or tasks but not for others? The intervention will vary depending on the reason homework is a struggle for your child. Talk with your child about the thoughts and feelings she has about homework. Some children may just say "It's boring" or "I don't like it." Your job is to delve further (e.g., "What parts are boring?" "Are there any parts that aren't boring?" "What parts don't you like?" "Are there parts you do like?"). Ask your child's teacher if he observes resistance to certain subjects or tasks. Inquire about your child's skill level in each subject and ensure that failure to complete tasks in not due to lack of understanding.



The research on how effective homework is for increasing learning and achievement is mixed. Some studies show a positive correlation and others show negative correlations. Yet others show that too much homework can actually be detrimental to learning. A recent analysis of 100 studies on homework showed the strongest positive correlation between homework and learning at the high-school level. It is also important to have a discussion with your child about the rationale behind homework. Homework serves to strengthen or extend the skills learned at school, teaches responsibility, and perhaps most importantly, gives the teacher feedback about what concepts are solid and what else needs to be taught. When you frame homework as information for the teacher, your child may be more responsive and less defensive than if you present it as a necessary evil in her life. By saying "This will show your teacher what you know and what you need to know," you take the pressure off having to do it perfectly. As a parent, it is so tempting to ensure your child gets all her work done by helping a lot or even resorting to practically doing it for her. Just think of the big picture. If you give too much help, you are denying your child's teacher valuable information, such as that your child needs extra support at school to master the content.



Be careful not to project your own negative feelings about homework onto your child. When you frame homework as a negative chore to be done, chances are that is exactly how your child will see it. If you can find a kernel of positivity about homework (e.g., teaching responsibility, reinforcing skills, learning something interesting), your child will likely be more positive as well.

Sometimes kids who seek a lot of attention from you during homework time may actually be seeking connection. Instead of thinking he should just be independent, think about homework time as a way to connect to your child. Learn what he is learning about and you can have interesting discussions together. Work though difficult tasks together and your child will view you as a supportive person in his life. Some parents will choose work they have to do and simply sit next to their child while he does homework. This can send an implicit message that everyone has work to do, and it can be more pleasurable when you have a work companion.

There are times, of course, when the dynamic between you and your child around homework is so negative that you reach a point of no return. Perhaps after years of sitting next to your child and walking through every step of homework, you have grown weary and your child is annoyed by your presence, as it is a daily reminder that he can't do it on his own. Some parents elect to remove themselves from the equation and enlist the support of another person. Parents may hire a tutor, coach, teacher, older peer/sibling, or an educational therapist to work with their child a few times a week to ease the tension in the parent-child relationship. Ask your child's school what resources are available. There may be an afterschool program, free peer tutors, or a study hall where your child can receive one-on-one or small-group support. If you have the financial means, you can also ask for referrals for professional tutors or educational therapists to come to your home and support the homework routine.



An educational therapist is a trained professional who provides a variety of specialized services for children with learning differences. You can find an educational therapist in your area by visiting the Association of Educational Therapists online at *www.aetonline.org*.

It is also worth noting that children with executive functioning challenges may also be diagnosed with a learning disability, an Autism spectrum disorder, or Attention Deficit Hyperactivity Disorder and may need modified homework. Some teachers will give shortened or different homework assignments tailored to their ability level or interests, so students are more successful in completing them. Some schools will provide these accommodations in the general education environment and others will require that your child be officially in special education or have a 504 accommodation plan in place to offer these modifications. Inquire with your child's teacher, the principal, or the school psychologist for more information.



What is a 504 accommodation plan?

A 504 plan refers to Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act and the Americans with Disabilities Act. These laws require schools to make special accommodations for students with disabilities in order for them to perform at the same level as their peers. More information can be found at *www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/504faq.html*.

Getting Your Child to Do Chores

If you are wondering why your child won't just do her chores, just think about why you don't like to do chores. Same reason! Chores are typically boring or there's usually something more fun you'd rather be doing. You end up doing them out of necessity, but for a kid, it's hard to think of a necessary reason she should stop playing to do something undesirable. There are supports you can put in place at home that can increase the chance of your child doing chores.

Timing is everything. Chances are, if you catch your kid in a moment when he is doing something fun and you ask him to do his chores, he will say "I'll do it later!" and then you may or may not see your child finish the chore. You can build chores into your daily routine, so that chores happen before fun. It's much easier to motivate your child to do a chore when he knows fun is on the horizon. You can also allow a little bit of flexibility in the timing, such as giving a time window in which chores need to be done and then point out what your child will be allowed to do after (e.g., "Sometime in the next half-hour the trash needs to be taken out. After it's taken out you can have screen time."). This way, it's somewhat up to your child when the chore gets done, and he learns that the faster he does it, the faster he can do what he would rather be doing.

Children and adolescents with executive functioning challenges may need added incentives to complete chores. Gaining access to a desired activity is a great motivator. Others may include special time with a parent, having a friend over, or going to bed a little later than usual. Older children may be motivated by an allowance, which they earn if they complete their daily chores. Depending on your comfort level with paying for chores, this may be an option for your family. You may need to have a visual reminder or checklist in a common room so your child can see what needs to be done and how frequently the goal is being met. There are many chore charts you can download from the Internet, or you can create your own. You can also build in a little variety by having your child pick from a short "menu" of chores. As an adult, you know that some days, vacuuming seems like a horrible task but you don't mind doing the dishes, and on other days, the reverse it true. Your child may be more in the mood to do a certain chore, and as long as one of the designated chores is done, that may be a way to increase chore compliance.

CHAPTER 16 How to Advocate for Support for Your Child at School

Parenting a child or adolescent with challenges in executive functioning can be difficult. You may find yourself exasperated at times, trying to support your child and teach him the needed skills to be successful at home and at school. This is why it is so important to enlist the support of your child's school staff. The more collaboration and resources you have from the school, the easier your life will be and the greater the chance that your child will experience success.

Bridging the Home-School Gap

The research on home-school collaboration is clear; the more positive, two-way communication, the better the learning outcomes for the child. This holds true especially for children and adolescents with executive functioning difficulties because there are so many challenges that occur in the transition from home to school and school to home — missing assignments, late work, forgotten items, misunderstandings and miscommunications about expectations, etc.

The foundation for building a collaborative relationship with school staff begins with your child's teacher or teachers. In the elementary grades, it is somewhat easier to build a collaboration, because there is only one teacher to work with. It can be more challenging when your child has multiple teachers, but it is important to forge relationships with all of them, or at least with the ones whose classes are presenting challenges for your child.

The first step in building a collaboration is to understand that the foundation is trust. This trust is built on a mutual respect for each other's expertise. Your expertise is in knowing your child, and anecdotal information that might help the teacher understand your child. Your child's teacher's expertise is in the specific grade-level material your child has to master, and research on best teaching practices. It is also important to understand that teachers work within imperfect systems. They may know what is best for your child, but their hands are tied because of a school policy or the reality of their classrooms — overcrowding, limited resources, or other factors you are not aware of. Trusting and acknowledging that your child's teacher is likely doing the best she can under the circumstances may go a long way toward building a relationship with the teacher. The more you

support your child's teacher, the more she will be able to support your child. Having a contentious relationship with the teacher typically does not go far in getting your child the extra TLC she may need to succeed in class.



Volunteering in your child's classroom is a great way to get to know the ins and outs of what your child is expected to do every day. It is also a good way to get to know your child's teacher and build a positive relationship with her to set the stage for collaboration.

One of the ways you can start to understand the teacher and her point of view is at the beginning of the year, ensure that you understand her homework and classroom policies. Does she accept late work? How is it marked if it is late? Can students retake tests they do poorly on? Does she have a policy about how children receive special considerations, such as extended time accommodations or homework modifications? Are there any big projects that students do during the year that you need to know of? Asking these questions early on in the school year will help prevent misunderstandings later on, and help you to remind your child of his teacher's policies and rules.

At the beginning of the year, you will also want to share information with your child's teacher about his special needs. You will especially want to share some strategies for working with him that you have found to be successful. You will also want to share if he is on medications and potential side effects, as well as let the teacher know if there are any other professionals who are working with your child (e.g., tutors, educational therapists, counselors, psychiatrists). If you are comfortable, you may also wish to grant consent for your child's teacher and the professionals your child works with to communicate. You will likely need a formal release of information, and you can ask both the teacher and the professional if they have the form you will need.



Your child is your whole world, and it is completely understandable that you want to get him the most attention and support possible. However, remember your child's teacher has many other kids in the class, all with individual needs as well. Be an advocate for your child but also be realistic about what a teacher can do in a classroom of many children.

Preventing communication breakdowns is essential for maintaining a good working relationship with your child's teacher or teachers. Establishing a method of communication in advance of a problem is important. Ask your child's teacher her preferred mode of communication - written, e-mail, calls, in-person meetings - to share information or problem-solve challenges your child may be having. Most teachers prefer e-mail since it is quick and easily accessible. Some teachers may prefer to have a communication journal that your child brings to school and returns home each night with comments about her day. You will also want to establish how frequent communication should be. Will you be touching base every few weeks? Daily? At the end of each week? On an "as-needed" basis? In general, the more severe your child's difficulties are, the more frequent and the more systematic the communication should be. The mode and method of communication will largely be driven by your child's teacher's preference and time constraints. Some teachers make time for writing

daily or weekly reports about children, and others operate on a more as-needed basis.

Special Services

Students with executive functioning difficulties that are related to a specific disability, such as a learning disability, ADHD, or an Autism spectrum disorder, may be entitled to extra support services in the public school system. Sometimes these services can be provided in the general education setting, and sometimes they fall under the umbrella of special education.

General Education Supports

Many teachers differentiate their teaching just out of good practice. They take each individual child and tailor their teaching to meet that child's needs. This is often easier to do when class sizes are smaller or the teacher has had special training in how to differentiate instruction or teach special-needs children. Some examples of differentiated instruction include:

- Alternative assignments that are at the child's ability level
- Additional one-on-one time with the teacher or an aide to preteach, teach, or re-teach difficult concepts
- Preferential or strategic seating
- Opportunities for movement in the classroom or physical "energy breaks"
- Shortened homework assignments (e.g., reduced number of math problems your child has to do if she can demonstrate understanding of the concept)
- Modified homework assignments (e.g., oral report instead of written, projects in lieu of oral reports, or different content matched to child's level)

- Teacher provides lecture notes to the child so the child can listen and not worry about keeping up with note-taking
- Daily planner checks
- Extra time to complete classwork
- Extra time to complete tests
- Opportunities to re-take tests
- Open-note tests
- Testing in a quiet room, free of distractions
- Opportunities for breaks during tests to refocus
- Taking tests at a time of day optimal for your child
- Grading accommodations (e.g., graded on progress rather than final product, extra credit opportunities, curving tests, pass/fail grades based on completion)

You will need to talk with your child's teacher about what might be appropriate for your child and if he is willing to grant such accommodations or modifications. You can also request a formal meeting with your child, a school administrator, and the school psychologist to discuss ways to support your child. These official meetings have many different names, but they are sometimes called "student support team" meetings, "student success team" meetings, "response to intervention" meetings, or "coordinated services team" meetings. Regardless of the name, your school should have a meeting that is one step above a regular parent-teacher conference. They are more systematic, action items are generated, and there are built-in follow-up meetings and more accountability. There is also the added bonus that these meetings will generate documentation that will help you in tracking your child's progress over the years so you can have an account of what works and what doesn't and what interventions have already been tried.



What is the difference between an accommodation and a modification?

An accommodation changes the environment but not what is being taught or what the child is expected to know. A modification changes what is being taught, or a different standard is applied.

You might also inquire about a 504 plan for your child. The plan's name comes from the section of the law that states that people with disabilities (including children) must receive accommodations that will ensure their academic success and access to the learning environment. One must officially "qualify" for such a plan, so you will need to check with your child's school about the procedures. The benefit of a 504 plan is that it is a legally binding and formal document that follows your child through the course of his school career, so the next teacher will know what accommodations they must follow to ensure success. Such plans can also be used as evidence for an application for standardized-testing accommodations (e.g., SAT or ACT).



Requirements for accommodations on standardized tests such as the ACT or SAT vary by company. Check out each of their websites for specific criteria. Most standardized testing companies will require a full psychological evaluation to justify the need for accommodations. Therefore, a 504 plan would be supplementary evidence and likely not sufficient on its own to grade accommodations.

Special-Education Services

You may find that general-education supports are not sufficient to help your struggling child. Special-education services are provided within the public school system. Special education is a program, not a "place." It is an educational program that is tailored to the individual needs of your child. The objective is to serve your child in the least restrictive environment as possible; that is, to have your child with general-education peers as much as possible. The levels of support vary from having a special-education case manager check in on your child's progress, to a special-education teacher going into the class to help your child, to a special-education teacher pulling your child out of class for a period of time each day or week for individual or smallgroup help, to your child being in a class all day long with a special educator. For very severe needs, there are also special schools where kids can go to have their needs met.

The type of support and who provides it vary greatly from school to school, but the first step is always the same: the school will want to do an assessment of your child. The purpose of this assessment is to identify whether or not your child has a disability that will qualify him for services. Since there is no one "Executive Functioning Disorder," your child will only be entitled to special-education services if he is diagnosed with one of the fourteen disability categories under specialeducation law. Your child will be assessed only in the areas of suspected disability. The following are the eligibility categories outlined by the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act:

- Autism
- Deaf-blindness
- Deafness
- Developmental delay (birth to age nine only)
- Emotional disturbance

- Hearing impairment
- Intellectual disability
- Multiple disabilities
- Orthopedic impairment
- Other health impairment (includes ADHD)
- Specific learning disability
- Speech or language impairment
- Traumatic brain injury
- Visual impairment, including blindness

Once your school agrees to test your child — that is, when there is a suspected disability and general-education interventions have not been sufficient to address his needs — an assessment team is assembled. The assessment team, which usually includes a school psychologist and a special-education teacher (and sometimes more professionals, such as speech-and-language pathologists, occupational or physical therapists, etc.) will do a battery of tests to see if he has one of the fourteen disabilities that entitle him to services. The types of tests will vary, depending on the suspected disability, but in general, they will cover the following areas:

- Cognitive abilities (sometimes in the form of an IQ test)
- **Information-processing skills** (can be measures of verbal processing, visual processing, memory, speed of processing, phonological processing the processing of sounds and symbols needed for reading, visual-motor processing, attention processing, etc.)
- Academic functioning (standardized achievement tests as well as an evaluation of his present levels of functioning in the classroom, such as grades, work completion rates, etc.)
- **Social-emotional and behavioral functioning** (how he thinks and feels about himself, how he interacts with others,

ability to follow rules, attention and hyperactivity in the classroom, feelings of depression or anxiety, etc.)

- **Speech-and-language functioning** (if there are also concerns about language development, or pragmatic language)
- **Health and development** (including screening of vision and hearing)
- Motor abilities (fine-motor and gross-motor skills)
- Adaptive skills (self-help skills)

Following the assessment, the results will be shared at an Individual Education Plan (IEP) meeting with the team of professionals, including a school administrator and a general-education teacher. You will find out how your child learns best, what his strengths and areas of need are, what his present level of skills are in the classroom, and if there are any social-emotional factors that may be causing his difficulties. The IEP team determines if your child has a qualifying disability. You can also contribute any additional information you might have, including reports from other professionals. You may have documentation from your child's pediatrician, a psychologist, or a psychiatrist that shows your child has a disability (e.g., ADHD, an Autism spectrum disorder, depression).

It is important to know that the mere presence of a disability is necessary but not sufficient for eligibility for special-education services. If there is a disability, the team will also need to determine whether or not your child's needs can be met within the generaleducation environment. That is, does he really need special education to be successful and to keep up with grade-level peers? Is he getting an appropriate education without special education? Each member of the team gives input regarding this second criterion for eligibility.



The law that dictates which disabilities qualify for special education and how students in special education are served is called the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA). This law serves children ages three through twenty-one. See *http://idea.ed.gov* for more information.

From there, if your child is eligible, the team generates a written plan that details the nature of your child's disability, his learning strengths and areas of need, his present levels of functioning, goals for future performance, behavior goals if needed, supports that will be put into place, and any special accommodations or modifications that are needed. The team meets at least once a year to review your child's progress, though you can request a meeting at any time if new concerns emerge.



The special-education referral process can be confusing and time-consuming. Prepare yourself for several months of assessment proceedings before you have your child's IEP meeting to determine eligibility. The school may also require a student to have general-education interventions for a period of time before they will consider an assessment. Inquire with your school psychologist for details about how the process works at your child's school.

Every three years, your child will be re-assessed to see if he continues to demonstrate a disability and a need for special-education services. This is sometimes called a "triennial assessment." This assessment can serve as an update of your child's learning and behavioral strengths and areas of need. Children's behavior and learning skills can change somewhat over time due to maturation, learning experiences, interventions, and changes in the environment. For example, if your child was initially assessed in elementary school, an updated assessment in middle school would be beneficial to see how he is adapting to a new school environment and increased demands for learning independence.

It is important to know that the triennial assessment also redetermines eligibility. There are some situations when your child will be deemed no longer eligible for special-education services. This can be due to him making enough improvement academically that his needs can be met in the general-education setting. Or, less commonly, the nature of the disability has changed such that he no longer shows all the required symptoms to be officially eligible. If your child is no longer considered eligible, be sure to consult with your child's school psychologist. He can be a valuable resource for understanding disabilities and the special-education process. Most school psychologists oversee multiple school sites, so you will need to ask your school's principal what days he is on site.



You can access resources for helping your child with learning and behavior as well as understanding the special-education process better online at the National Association of School Psychologists website at *www.nasponline.org*.

Once your child is in special education, you will likely be involved in the progress-monitoring process. Sometimes parents and teachers have a hope that once a child is in special education, she will readily make improvements. Unfortunately, this is not always the case. You will need to continue to monitor, advocate, and tweak your child's educational program. The only difference is now you have a team of professionals who all share the responsibility and are legally bound to deliver services in the way they are written in the Individual Education Plan. If your team is falling short of expectations, or your child is not responding well to the special-education program in place, you can call an IEP team meeting to brainstorm ways to support your child. The same principles of home-school collaboration apply to parents of children in special education — respecting your child's IEP team members, figuring out the best way to communicate with each other, and recognizing system limitations all go a long way toward building a collaborative team.



Parents of students in special education have many rights, known as "procedural safeguards." At the beginning of the special-education process, you will be given a document that outlines all of your rights. Read it carefully and ask questions of your team members if there is something you don't understand.

Supporting Transition to Middle School

If your child is transitioning to a new school at the end of fifth or sixth grade, she might need additional support. Typically, the main difference between elementary school and middle school or junior high school is that your child will go from having one or two teachers to having as many as six or seven teachers. This means she will need to navigate having multiple teachers, transitions between classes, organizing materials, remembering materials for each class, bringing home needed materials from each class, and understanding each teacher's policies and expectations.

You child may be getting letter grades for the first time, instead of marks like "Satisfactory" or "Improving." Your child also will likely have more physical space to navigate — finding classes, lockers, and swiftly deciding what she needs for each class. Passing periods can be short, and children are expected to be in their next classrooms on time. The organizational demands increase, and at the same time, teachers are expecting more independence from students. For a child with executive functioning difficulties, this transition can be very difficult.

On top of the increased organizational demands, there are also likely new unwritten "social rules" about how you are supposed to socialize and behave in middle school. Cliques and in-groups/out-groups can be more defined than they were in elementary school, as this is the phase in children's development when they are "trying on" different identities (e.g., jock, nerd, cool kid, bad kid, outcast). Kids are also starting to play with social media outlets, such as Facebook, Instagram, Twitter, Tumblr, and Snapchat. Some children with executive functioning difficulties in the social-emotional regulation realm or children with impulsivity can find themselves tangled up in social problems as well.



Social-media navigation is a huge developmental task that most parents never had to contend with when they were young. Familiarize yourself with the social-media outlets your child uses, monitor the use, and teach appropriate social-media skills such as limiting disclosure of personal data, thinking about the impact of what you post, and understanding inappropriate content.

One of the first things you can do as a parent to support a big transition of any kind is to provide anticipatory guidance. Think of any big change you have made in your life — changing jobs, moving, changing careers, going back to school, getting married, having kids and remember the mixture of excitement and anxiety that may have been stirred up. Your child may have mixed feelings about moving from the familiarity of elementary school to the new and unknown world of middle school. She may be both excited for a fresh start and worried about what it will be like all at the same time. Acknowledge that these feelings are perfectly normal. Emphasize the positive aspects of middle school that your child may not have thought about yet, such as more extracurricular activities, clubs, dances, school-wide events, sports, and opportunities to meet new friends. There is also the added bonus that if you don't like a teacher, you don't have her all day long!

You may also ask your child's middle-school staff if there are any programs or opportunities to visit the middle school before the transition. Some middle schools have an orientation day at the school, or times when middle-school students will come to the elementary school to talk about the differences between elementary and middle school and give insider tips on how to do well in middle school. The more your child can picture what it will be like, the less anxiety he will have about the transition. If he can meet a few teachers he might have, he will at least have a familiar face or two when he arrives. Think about a time when you were in a new social situation, like a party where you didn't know many people. You probably remember a feeling of relief when you saw a familiar person. If there are no opportunities to actually visit the school, you might also consider buying a book or two about how to "survive" middle school so your child can at least have an abstract understanding of how things might be the same or different.



There is some research that suggests there are benefits to keeping kids in a kindergarten-through-eighth-grade school (K-8) rather than having them transition in sixth or seventh grade to a new school. A study from Harvard showed that middle-school students did worse on math and English language arts in high school and were more likely to drop out compared to those who attended a K-8 school.

Supporting Transition to High School

Many of the strategies for supporting a transition from elementary to middle school also apply to the transition from middle to high school. You can talk about the transition, provide anticipatory guidance, and schedule visits to the high school. Remind your child that she has experience in transitions, such as going from elementary to middle school, starting new activities or clubs, moving houses, etc. Talk about the new opportunities that will come in high school, such as trying out for a sport, joining a new club, and meeting new friends.



Parents of high-school students sometimes participate less in their child's schooling than they did in the earlier years. However, studies have shown that parents who continued to monitor their child's activities and intervene positively (e.g., schoolwork, peer networks, and direct participation at the school) had kids who were more likely to have a smooth transition from middle school to high school and better overall communication between the school and home.

Additional supports may be needed in the academic areas though. Oftentimes, students with executive functioning weaknesses also have academic weaknesses, due to lack of consistent practice of skills during class and inconsistent completion of homework. If your child is lagging in a particular skill area, such as reading comprehension, math, or writing skills, you might consider strengthening these skills over the summer before the transition. If you have the means, you could hire a tutor, enroll him in a tutoring center, or hire an educational therapist to work with your child. You can also ask your child's high school if they have any summer preparation programs available to boost academic skills. This way, your child has a better chance of keeping up with the increased workload and advanced curriculum of high school.

CHAPTER 17 Parenting Children with Executive Functioning Challenges

Parenting any child has its ups and downs. Parenting a child with executive functioning difficulties — a child who needs to be taught and re-taught skills that seem basic — can have even more ups and downs. There are bound to be some days when you lose your cool, and some days when you should probably get a medal for all your skillful parenting and patience! Knowing that ups and downs are a normal part of parenting a child with special needs helps during the low times. The phrase "This too shall pass" helps parents in times of frustration, because it serves as a reminder that everything, good and bad, is a phase in your child's life. It also may help to think about the role you want to have in your child's life when it comes to supporting her in developing executive functioning skills.

Your Changing Role

As a parent of a child with executive functioning difficulties, you may find yourself wearing many "hats." One day, you may be encouraging your child not to give up on a difficult math assignment. Then next, you might be facilitating an extra tutorial for your child. The following, you might be stepping back and letting your child finish her work independently. The type of support you provide to your child will also change over time, as her developmental needs change. For example, you will not be sitting down next to your tenth grader doing homework in the same way you would a first grader (hopefully!). It can be difficult for some parents to know exactly what their role is in working with their child with executive functioning challenges. In general, there are several roles a parent can assume, each one appropriate at different stages in your child's life.

Parent as Orchestrator

Early on in your child's school life, you may be a master orchestrator. Like a conductor of an orchestra, you are coordinating all the different parts of your child's life — school, home life, sports, appointments, and extra activities. You take care of his daily schedule and plan ahead for special events and big assignments at school. Your child relies on you for time management, organization, and other executive functions.

You also orchestrate nearly all of his interactions with others friends, family members, and school peers. You make sure that he has play dates with friends and sign him up for social activities. You foster interests he may have, and also encourage him to try new things. You may coordinate special services for him as well — additional tutoring, coaching, and therapies. As the conductor of the orchestra, you are the one responsible for making sure he is where he needs to be and is doing what he needs to be doing.

Within this role, you are also teaching him skills that you hope one day he will do independently. You recognize that he is not able to perform these higher-level organizational skills just yet. You tend to teach your child by demonstrating and modeling how to do things, and then giving him a smaller step or part of the task. For example, when orchestrating a play date, you don't hand your phone to your eightyear-old and tell him to make the plans. You look at the calendar for free time, ask your child to think of a child he would like to play with, look up the parent's contact information, and call or e-mail to set the date. You coordinate the time and location. Your child's role in this process may be in giving input about who, what, when, or where. But you can teach him about how to make a play date by talking through the process and reminding him of the sequence of events. This is called "guided instruction" because you are guiding your child through the process but he isn't expected to be very independent yet. Your role as an orchestrator may be ongoing on some level throughout your child's school career, since you will always be guiding him in learning new tasks. However, this role tends to be predominant during the preschool- and elementary-school years. The more severe your child's executive functioning challenges are, the longer you might stay in this role.

Parent as Monitor

As children develop, your role may change from an orchestrator to a monitor. This does not suggest that your child is left to her own devices and you just check in on her from time to time. Good monitoring also has an element of guided instruction, as well as independent practice and checking. For example, if your child is expected to clean her room, you don't just ask her to clean it and then come back and check. You start the process by prompting or cuing her. You might cue her by giving her a hint about what needs to be done (e.g., "Remember, when you clean your room, there are three zones to clean. Do you remember them?") If this is not sufficient, you may need to give a prompt including step-by-step instruction (e.g., "When you clean your room, start with the clothing zone by putting dirty clothes in the hamper."). You may need to start with prompts if your child does not respond to cues.



There is a difference between cueing/prompting and nagging. The difference is in the tone. Cueing and prompting is giving your child a "heads up" about what you expect him to do in a clear and neutral tone. Nagging has a tone of exasperation and possibly anger. Nagging doesn't work very well. Just think of when your child nags you to buy something at the store. It doesn't make you want to buy it, does it? Once your child has mastered a task, you can fade the cues and prompts. You may only need to give one direction (e.g., "Clean your room") and then you can check that she did it to the standard. If she did not, then you can go back to cues (e.g., "I see you cleaned the clothes and toys zones nicely! Did you forget a zone?") or prompts (e.g., "I like how the clothes and toys zones are so neat and tidy. Let's work on the bed zone now."). It is important to praise successive approximations toward the goal so the child is encouraged to continue. Just think if you made a goal to go to the gym five days a week but you only went four times and your personal trainer chastised you for not going on the fifth day. It would be far more motivating if he praised you for going four times, right? Don't forget to praise effort toward the goal.

Your role as monitor is probably most prominent during homework time. Instead of having to sit next to your child the whole time, you might just need to set him up with a homework plan (e.g., what he will do first, how long he plans to spend on each task, etc.), and then pop in from time to time to check on progress. You may need to redirect your child to get back on-task, see how far he has come in his homework plan, or check to make sure he is doing the assignment correctly. You might also check in at the very end of the homework process and help your child evaluate if everything is done and if it is done to the standard. Finally, you can support any organization system he may have, such as ensuring he put his finished homework in the "done" side of his homework folder.



It is important that monitoring be done with warmth. Monitoring without warmth (authoritarian style of parenting) has been shown to have more negative outcomes than monitoring that is perceived by the child to come from a place of caring. Reassure your child that you are checking in not because you don't trust him but because you care that he does well and feels proud of his work.

Parents of children with executive functioning challenges may be in the monitoring role longer than they had anticipated. Typically, monitoring fades in middle school, and the child is much more independent in completing tasks like homework and projects. However, if your child struggles with executive functioning tasks like initiating and sustaining effort, memory, and self-regulation, then fading the monitoring too early can be detrimental. There are some researchers who state that children with executive functioning problems, such as children with ADHD, function two to three grade levels behind their peers in executive functioning tasks. Thus, a child who is a sixth grader may need the monitoring and support more typical of a third or fourth grader. This means that you may have to extend your monitoring of schoolwork into the early high-school years. Of course, how long you monitor is highly dependent on the nature of your child's difficulties.



By middle school, some children will start to resent monitoring and it can be a strain on your relationship with your child. You might want to consider finding resources to take the monitoring role off your plate, such as a studyskills tutor, an older peer, study hall/afterschool tutoring programs, or an educational therapist.

Parent as Facilitator/Supporter

Once your child has some independence in completing tasks like chores and schoolwork, you can serve as a facilitator. In this role, you do not check in as frequently as you did when you were in the monitoring role. Instead, you take advantage of opportunities to support your child and facilitate positive outcomes. For example, if your child seems to be struggling with an assignment, such as reading a novel for English class, you can offer your support. Ask your child if he would like to explore some alternative ways to get the reading done, such as downloading the audiobook to listen to in the car together, or purchasing SparkNotes or CliffsNotes so he can get the general idea of the novel before he reads it or check his understanding along the way. Your role is to generate possible solutions for you child's problem and facilitate getting the resources he may need.



Many high schools now have websites where you can check your child's grades at any time. This can be a great tool or a source of conflict between you and your teenager, depending on how it is used. If you are in the monitoring phase, you will likely check it frequently. If you are in the supporting phase, you might check periodically, or ask your child if it is okay to check it. Be sure that you are giving the message that you check because you want to provide support if needed.
You may also find yourself facilitating and supporting your child only in certain classes, and having to do more monitoring in others. Your child may be independent in his English and history classes but struggling in his math and science classes. You might seek out extra tutoring, or encourage him to see his teachers during office hours. Instead of e-mailing the teachers yourself to ask what assignments are missing, when the next big test is, or what your child's current grade is, you encourage your child to do so on his own. You might help him revise a draft of an e-mail if he has trouble getting started, but in general, your child is doing most of the work. You are like his coach, giving him tips and pointers for how to do something a little better.

CHAPTER 18 Manager or Micromanager?

Conflict can arise when there is a developmental "mismatch" between your role and your child's development. While young children will likely have less of an issue with you orchestrating and monitoring, an older child may find it intrusive and overbearing. This is because older children are in a developmental stage where they are striving for independence. Constant prompting, reminding, and checking from parents may be an unpleasant reminder that they are dependent. They want to do things for themselves, even if it means failing at some things. This can create tension in a relationship, because parents may fear that giving their child more independence will result in disastrous consequences. Children striving for independence may show oppositional behavior or resentment or develop a sense of "learned helplessness," meaning they don't do anything because they know that Mom or Dad will solve problems for them.



Asserting independence occurs at many different stages of development. At each stage, it may look differently, but the core feature is that children want to be proud of their own accomplishments. Knowing that your child's desires for independence are normal can help parents understand why she may resist your offers of help.

Helicopter Parenting

The term "helicopter parenting" has been used to describe an unhealthy dynamic of parents providing too much help to their children. This type of parenting is characterized by extreme overparenting, such as constant e-mailing of teachers, arguing grades on behalf of your child, calling and texting all day to remind your child of obligations, signing your child up for dozens of activities he doesn't want to do but look good on college applications, offering advice for practically everything your child does, doing his homework and projects for him, never letting him out of your sight even when he is old enough to be unsupervised, and hovering over your child and rescuing him whenever he is about to make a mistake. While intentions may seem good, research shows that this type of parenting often stems from anxiety and regret about goals the parent could not fulfill in his own life.

Research also shows that there are some detrimental effects of helicopter parenting on children. Intuitively, if a parent is overbearing and overprotective, children may lose out on the learning opportunities that come from failure. Any parent wants to help her child avoid the discomfort of failure, but it comes at a cost. It deprives the child of learning problem-solving and coping skills. Research is showing that children of helicopter parents are more likely as young adults to be anxious and narcissistic, and have trouble coping with the demands of everyday life.

No parent sets out to be a helicopter parent. Helping your child is an instinct. The problem for parents of children with executive functioning difficulties is that they often legitimately need more help than other children. Children develop responsibility and independence

at different rates, and it can be difficult for parents to know when is the "right" time to back off and when intervention is necessary. In general, research is showing there are three questions you must ask yourself before providing help.

Does My Child Clearly Need Help?

The first step in determining if your child needs help is to ask her! Parents often interpret when their children need help, and in reality, they don't need it. Of course, there are children who are reluctant to say they need help, but it is a good place to start. Next, you will want to think about what might happen if you do not provide help. Be realistic. What would really happen if she didn't finish her homework? Chances are, she would get marked down in her grade, but would it be a huge problem? The answer is: it depends. Is this a habitual pattern of not turning things in, or is it an every-once-in-a-while problem? If it is habitual, then you will want to set up a system to support her. If it is an occasional problem, then perhaps it is okay to let her have the negative consequence of telling her teacher she didn't finish her work.

In the social realm, it can be tempting to intervene when your child is having difficulties with peers. You might want to call the parent of a child who posts something mean on Facebook. Or you might feel compelled to try to mediate a problem when your child is being rigid during playtime, or a peer is playing a game unfairly. Before you jump in, take a breather and see if your child might be able to solve the problem on her own. In reality, most peer conflicts come and go in a matter of minutes, hours, or days. Children, especially adolescents, will often resent you for butting into their friendships. Remind yourself that resilient people are able to solve their conflicts and cope with disappointment and other negative emotions and that you are letting your child build these skills. So when do you intervene? As a general rule, for social problems (e.g., "So-and-so didn't invite me to a birthday party," "So-and-so told me I couldn't play with her at recess," or "So-and-so posted something flirty on my boyfriend's Facebook page"), wait at least twenty-four hours before taking any action. Of course, you can listen to your child's complaint and perhaps explore what she might do about the situation, but resist the temptation to take the action yourself. You will likely be surprised at how quickly these conflicts blow over.

Is My Help Complementing My Child's Effort or Replacing It?

When your child is experiencing a difficulty, such as finishing that science project, you might be tempted to grab the glue stick and get to work just to get it done. Unfortunately, this jumping-in sends an unintentional message that your child is not competent. In order for children to be happy, they need to feel competent and connected to others. Doing your child's work for him potentially undermines both of these criteria, since he may resent you for taking over. Asking yourself if your help is complementary or replacing your child's effort will help keep things in check. One way to provide help without taking over is to ask your child "Is there anything that I can do to help?" and then listen to what he might find helpful. He may report that there is nothing you can do, and even if you don't believe this to be true, take it at face value. Then, if he ends up failing as a result, you can process it with him by asking questions such as "Is there a way we could have prevented this?" or "If this project were a movie, where could we rewind it to in order to change the outcome?" This helps build coping skills for the next time a project comes around.



If your child shows a habitual pattern of not turning in work and refusing help from you, solicit advice from your child's teacher or teachers to develop a plan. There may be resources available at school that can support your child.

Is My Child Comfortable with Receiving Help?

There are some children who are extremely resistant to receiving help. They want to feel autonomous and they think of help as a negative thing. They may be sensitive to their own shortcomings, and getting help is "proof" that they can't do something. Or they want to do things their way and your help is not seen as helpful. In these situations, you will want to have a discussion about the challenge as you see it (e.g., it is 10 P.M. and she is still not finished with her homework) and elicit her ideas about how to solve this problem together. It is important to respect your child's opinion about not wanting help, but then probe further to see what it is about the help that is problematic for her. She may not be able to articulate exactly why she doesn't want help, but you can start a dialogue and explore it together.

You may want to start by normalizing the concept of receiving help. Tell stories about times when you didn't want help at first but then you allowed someone to help you and you were glad you did. Tell her that everyone needs help with different things and give examples of ways she helps you, you help her older brother, etc. If she knows that everyone needs help, it may be less stigmatizing to her to receive it.

There may also be cases where your child is not comfortable receiving help, and that is perfectly fine. She may want to do things her way, and she will figure out if her way works or doesn't work in due time. If her way works, then she will have built some independence and self-confidence. If her way doesn't work, then you will have a "teachable moment" on your hands. For example, perhaps your child thinks she can remember all her assignments without using a planner. You offer to help her keep track of her assignments and she says she doesn't want your help because she doesn't need to use the planner. Instead of pushing your help onto her, you can say something like "That is an interesting idea. Let's test out your theory for two weeks. If you can remember everything without writing it down, that is great. If I check with your teacher and there are missing assignments, then we will need to come up with a new strategy together." That way, you are giving her a chance to try a strategy on her own but are still setting boundaries that she will need to accept your help if her strategy doesn't work.

Lending Your Child Your Frontal Lobe

Knowing when and how much support and help is needed and what your role should be with your child's schoolwork and social life can be challenging. This challenge is compounded when your child also has executive functioning difficulties, because there is often a lag in your child demonstrating independent learning and social skills. This creates situations where you might be intervening more than he would like you to do, because perhaps his friends' parents are more handsoff.

In essence, when you are helping your child learn executive functioning skills such as planning, organizing, paying attention, selfregulating learning tasks and emotions, maintaining control, and helping boost memory skills, you are lending him your frontal lobe. Remember that the frontal lobe is the central executive in the brain that tells us what to do and how to do it. You lend your child your frontal lobe every time you talk through what should be done, cue or prompt him to complete a task, or walk him, step by step, through a complicated task.

The idea of lending your frontal lobe to your child means just that it is on *loan*. This means that you have to provide opportunities for your child to learn because you cannot continue to be your child's frontal lobe forever. He cannot take you with him to college or into the workplace and have you plan out his day and solve all his problems for him. While parents know this intuitively, there are times when it is good to remind themselves that sometimes it is better to lose a battle than lose a war. You might need to ask yourself "Is this help I am giving also teaching him a life skill?" and "If I don't give this help, will that help him learn in the long run?"

How to Pull Back Support Without the Crash and Burn

It is so hard to know when is the right time to step back and let your child try tasks on her own. You may have already had an experience when you stopped monitoring and guiding your child to see what would happen and the results were not good. Perhaps you decided that you would back off helping your child track missing assignments because she said she wanted to be independent and the number of missing assignments increased. Or maybe you decided to let your child suffer the consequences of not remembering his homework and his grades plummeted but his behavior didn't change in the least.

The concept of "scaffolding" may be useful for understanding how to fade support in a way that doesn't create a crash-and-burn situation. When one is building a house, the first thing that is built is a foundation. For the child with executive functioning challenges, that foundation is you! You provide the basic skills that your child needs to have — controlling impulses, developing internal routines, learning how to problem-solve and cope with challenges — all by parenting your child every day. Teachers also provide a foundation, or perhaps "support beams," in that they teach basic academic skills and foster social skills in the school environment.



Your child's teachers are also good resources for helping you decide when and how to pull back support. With your child's permission, you might contact the teachers and talk about a plan to fade your support. It is important to include your

child in the process and the ultimate plan, so he knows what the new expectations will be and what will happen if he fails to meet those expectations.

In order to build a house to completion though, one must use scaffolds. These are temporary structures that are designed to support the construction. In learning situations, scaffolding is the process of supporting the child until the learning is strong enough to stand on its own. The key in this metaphor is that the supports for the skills are *temporary*. However, you don't want to pull back the scaffolds until the child has the skills. Doing so would lead to a crumbling of everything that has been built. Your job as a parent is to step back and look at the big picture. Are you providing the correct scaffolds? Are you teaching your child skills or doing them for her? What would happen if you pulled back support? Can support be pulled back in one area but remain in place in others? Is there a plan for fading support? Can your child's teachers provide advice about when and how to pull back support? Asking yourself these questions will help guide you about when and how to give your child more opportunities for independence.

After High School: College and Beyond

You may have heard horror stories of helicopter parents calling their child's college professors and trying to negotiate better grades for their child, or kids who get to college and fall apart because they aren't equipped to make any decisions on their own. If your child is collegebound, then you will need to think strategically about the skills she will need once she leaves the house for the "real world." If your child is not college-bound, you will need to think about the skills needed to be a functioning adult in the workplace. The following is a list of things young adults need to be able to do after high school:

- Set an alarm and get up on time (e.g., for class, for work, for a meeting with someone)
- Keep track of appointments and changes in schedule, and maintain a calendar of events and obligations
- Follow a schedule and be adaptable when schedule changes occur
- Keep track of money incoming, outgoing, cash flow, when bills are due — and establish a system for saving money and avoiding debt
- Keep a clean apartment or house, or contribute to chores if sharing a space with others
- o Do laundry and cook meals
- o Get enough sleep every night
- If in college, make choices about coursework, manage multiple subjects and professor expectations, and complete work to the standard on time
- If in the workplace, apply for a job, arrive on time, and work to the standard

- o Build new friendships while maintaining old friendships
- o Build a new support network
- Navigate the dating world
- Make good use of free time, and avoid dangerous or illegal activities



Only 55 percent of college students graduate with diplomas, according to the National Center for Education Statistics. The United States ranks ninth in college enrollment among industrial nations but last in completion rates.

Your child may be under the impression that once he gets to college or into the work world he will automatically step up to the task of being responsible. This may be the case, but it is not the typical case. One of the best predictors of future behavior is past behavior, and old habits can die hard. If you child is chronically late as a teen, the odds of him turning over a new leaf when he gets to college and being on time all the time are slim. So how do you encourage your child to build these young-adult skills while he is still home?

As you look at the previous checklist, pick three life skills that you want your child to have on the day he sets out to start his young-adult life. Talk about these three skills with your child and explain why you have chosen them as important. See if he also endorses these skills as important and together make a plan for how you will foster them. It may help your child to understand why you keep after him about being on time when he sees the life skills needed to be a successful adult.

CHAPTER 19 What If You Also Have Executive Functioning Challenges?

There is a saying that often holds true: "The apple doesn't fall far from the tree." What this means is that parents with executive functioning challenges might also have children with executive functioning challenges. You might notice traits in your child that you remember having as a kid. Or your spouse may be able to relate to your child's challenges because she remembers having the same struggles in school. In fact, you and/or your spouse may continue to have difficulties with certain aspects of executive functioning but have compensated well with others. But just because executive functioning challenges run in the family, it doesn't mean there's nothing to be done about improving them.

Genetics versus Environment

Studies of twins can give clues about which executive functioning challenges are due to genes and which are due to environment. The similarities between identical twins reared together (who share 100 percent of the same genes) are compared with the similarities of fraternal twins reared together (who share about 50 percent of the same genes). How heritable are executive functioning skills? That is, how much variation in executive functioning is due to genes? Recent figures suggest between 80 and 99 percent! This is similar to the figures for height and weight. This means that it is clear that executive functioning challenges run in the family.

So does this mean that kids of parents with executive functioning difficulties are doomed to a life of challenges? Not necessarily. These figures show that executive functioning challenges run in the family, but they don't show how well individuals will respond to targeted training. Research shows that targeted training can improve executive functioning skills. Think of the weight example. While the heritability of weight ranges from 75 to 85 percent, that doesn't mean that good diet and exercise won't have an impact on any individual's weight. Of course, how much someone has to work out and limit calories may vary, but the truth is, environment does matter.

The Importance of Modeling

One of the most fundamental ways children learn is through watching. Especially in the younger years, you will find your child imitating everything you do — good and bad! She might take your phone and pretend to talk or text, or grab the broom and sweep like you do. Or if you stand on a chair to reach a light bulb, the next thing you know, your child might be standing on a chair. As any parent of a young child knows, you also have to watch what you say. You might find your little one mimicking you yelling at the dog in adult language!

As kids get older, they are still learning by watching. Studies show that when you demonstrate something to a child, he will copy both the overall goal and also the steps you took to get to the goal. So you might find your child preparing his breakfast in the same way you do, or getting dressed in the order you showed him. Kids will also have delayed imitation, in which they watch you or listen to what you say and then imitate later. Just know that even if they don't imitate you right away, it's all going in. At some point, it will likely come out in behavior or words.



Children on the Autism spectrum have challenges with imitation. If your child is on the spectrum, you may find that he does not copy you automatically, or he copies only a part of what you say or do and repeats it in a nonfunctional way (e.g., saying a word over and over again but not to communicate something). It is important to consult with professionals about alternative ways to reach and teach your child.

The Types of Models Children Copy

There are certain conditions in which children are more likely to follow a model. First, the more similar the model is to your child, the more likely she will be to copy the behavior. So, children tend to copy models of the same age and gender. You may find daughters copying their moms' actions more than their dads' actions, or children copying siblings or friends more than parents.



Have discussions with your child about both positive and negative peer pressure. Talk about kids who do well in school and have lots of friends but are also kind to others and see what behaviors your child notices in these kids. Talk about strategies to avoid negative peer pressure, such as paying attention to your own feelings and beliefs and developing inner strength and self-confidence.

Children and adolescents can also be more likely to copy "highstatus" models. This is why celebrities rather than average people endorse products. If you saw an average guy wearing Nike sneakers you might not be as inclined to copy the style as you would seeing a professional basketball player wearing them and performing an amazing dunk. In adolescence especially, high-status models don't necessarily need to be famous. Kids might want to copy the actions of a popular peer as well.

Children Notice Rewards and Punishments

Kids are also more likely to copy a model if they are rewarded for doing so. For example, if your child is nicely combing her doll's hair in the same manner you comb hers, and you say "I like how gently you are playing with your doll," she will be more likely to comb her doll's hair gently the next time. Or, if you notice your child picking up his things from the living room floor, as you had modeled for him, and you give him ten minutes of video-game time, he will be more likely to pick things up again.



What is rewarding for each child varies. Sometimes what you think is a reward is actually not that important to a child. Some kids thrive on verbal praise, and others prefer tangible rewards. Some rewards wear out. If someone gave you a chocolate bar every time you did something well, chocolate bars might get boring. Ask yourself "Is the desired behavior increasing?" and if it is, what you are doing is probably rewarding. If not, revisit the "rewards."

Kids also observe if others are getting rewarded or punished for their actions. They are more likely to do the behaviors witnessed if the other person got a reward and less likely to do the behaviors if the person got a punishment. This is called "vicarious modeling." It can work to your advantage if you have more than one child. If your child sees a sibling get a time-out for hitting the dog, your other child may be less likely to hit the dog. Or, if your child sees a sibling get an extra allowance for doing the dishes without complaining for a week, he may try to do some chores without complaining as well.

Self-Efficacy

One of the core principles of learning by watching (also called "social learning theory") is that people's beliefs also affect whether or not they will copy something. You might watch an Olympic figure skater do a triple Lutz jump and wish you could do that, but you're not going to run out and get a pair of skates and try it immediately, right? Kids must also have a belief that they can master something in order to try it on their own. The best way to promote attempts toward a goal is to give kids a chance to practice mastering something. It doesn't have to be a triple Lutz; it could just be going around the rink without falling once. Each time something new is mastered, it gives confidence to try the next, more difficult step. As much as possible, you want to try to set the stage for your child to succeed.

You can also promote social learning by having your child watch someone master something and encouraging your child to master something. For example, you can mention a cousin with a learning disability whose grades increased after going to educational therapy every week. You can encourage your child to take the same steps as someone who was successful in reaching a goal. Just think of a time when you perhaps doubted yourself, and someone's words of encouragement that you could do it were what you needed to make an attempt.

Getting Support

It is one thing to understand and be aware that children and adolescents are watching your every move to learn how to navigate the world and learn new skills. It is quite another to be the perfect role model! There are times when parents fall short of their own parenting expectations and need support. All parents do the best they can with the tools they have. So if you are finding yourself frustrated with parenting, the logical step is to find more tools or enlist the support of another person.

Self-Awareness

Just like it helps children to know their strengths and areas of need, it also helps adults to be self-aware. If you know that you struggle with time management but your organization skills are pretty good, then it might make sense to be the organization model for your child and seek support for improving your own time management. If you are no longer frazzled and trying to run out the door every morning because you got up late or underestimated how much time it would take to send that "quick e-mail" before breakfast, then chances are your whole household will have a more peaceful morning.

Educate Your Spouse

If you are co-parenting, it is best to have a frank discussion about your and your spouse's executive functioning strengths and needs. Look at the "Big Ten" executive functioning skills outlined in this book and determine if there are areas of strength that can be capitalized on and how to address each other's areas of weakness. Put your egos aside and be honest with each other about what you need help with. Just as we expect our children to work on their struggles, we should hold ourselves to the same standard. You might even consider picking one executive functioning skill per month and make a family goal together to make improvements. This can show your child that everyone can improve their skills with focused effort and commitment.

If you are separated or divorced from your child's mother or father, it is still important to come together and discuss ways to support your child's lagging executive functioning skills. Sometimes difficulties with organization and time management can be compounded by a child having to move between two houses or conform to two different sets of rules or parenting styles. You may not have the type of relationship that allows for an open discussion about each other's own executive functioning strengths and weaknesses, but you may be able to come together and develop a co-parenting plan for supporting your child.



If you are a single parent, you can enlist the support of family members or close friends to help you think of ways to improve any lagging skills you might identify in the area of executive functioning in your child. Others may have ideas you have not thought of that can be useful for improvement.

Taking Care of Yourself

It cannot be underscored enough that the more you take care of yourself, the better equipped you will be to handle the parenting challenges that come with having a child or children with executive functioning difficulties. Parenting a child with special needs takes more energy, patience, and knowledge than many parents have on a daily basis. The better rested and mentally healthy you are, the better a parent you will be. It is sometimes hard for parents to shift the focus toward themselves when they are so dedicated to helping their children first. However, just think of the advice that is given on airplanes — put on your own oxygen mask before assisting others. You aren't much help to a child if you are oxygen-deprived!

So how can parents take care of themselves? First, they need to learn to ask for and accept help. This can take the form of asking a neighbor, friend, or family member for help. Asking for support can make a world of difference in the daily functioning of your family. If you feel reluctant to ask for help, just remind yourself that most people enjoy helping. Think of a time when you were helpful to another person. You probably felt pretty good about being able to help out. Others likely feel the same way. You might just need some "respite care." Have a friend or family member watch your kids for an evening so you can go on a date with your spouse, or go to an exercise class you haven't had a chance to go to because you've been so busy taking care of your children's needs. These breaks can help recharge your energy to handle the next parenting challenge that comes your way.

If you have the means, you can also consider hiring help. It might make a world of difference to have someone to take over your cleaning responsibilities so you have more time. There might also be a place for hiring a professional organizer to come into your home and help you problem-solve messy or disorganized areas of your house, or help you develop systems for organizing that will improve your home.



The National Association of Professional Organizers is a nonprofit agency that strives to help people bring order and

efficiency to their lives. Check out *www.napo.net* for more information and possible referrals for your area.

You might hire a tutor, neighborhood teen, or educational therapist to help out with homework hour, so you can focus on rebuilding a positive relationship with your child that may have been damaged by homework battles. You can also consider finding a psychologist to work with your child on building executive functioning and coping skills. A family therapist might also help with setting family goals and working on repeated dynamics that are not healthy so you can have a more positive and happy household. Finally, you might seek your own individual therapist to help you strengthen your own coping skills so you are better equipped to handle parenting challenges that come your way.

CHAPTER 20 Building Resilience

As children advance in age and grade, they are expected to be increasingly more independent. Your job as a parent is to advocate for your child and help her receive all the school supports she needs to be successful. However, there comes a point at which you need to also teach your child to self-advocate. Think of the day your child leaves for college. Imagine all the skills you want him to have. You can't follow your kid to college and make sure he is getting enough sleep, is not procrastinating, is being proactive in his studies, or is managing setbacks well. You can only prepare him as much as possible while he is under your roof. This is why it is so essential to build resilience skills.

Smoothing Out the Ocean versus Riding the Waves

What is resilience? Resilience is the ability to bounce back from adversity. If there are two children with equal difficulties in executive functioning and one manages to be successful despite her challenges, she is demonstrating resilience. It is important to understand which traits foster resilience and how you can promote them.

To use a metaphor, you cannot smooth out the ocean for your child throughout her whole life. You will need to give her tools to handle the waves that may come her way. A combination of external support and personal responsibility is the goal for your child. There are situations when a parent's good intentions to make things easier for a child backfire because the child becomes overly dependent on the parent. It can also be the case that parents try to get the school environment to be a "smoothed ocean" and relentlessly advocate for all kinds of changes in the school. Of course, you want to advocate for appropriate accommodations and supports, but you also need to be realistic about what the school can provide. There is value in holding your child accountable for his learning and behavior as well. Striking the balance to find the "right" level of support can be challenging, and it is important to keep the concept of resilience in your mind when you are trying to find this balance.

Success Factors

In order to set the stage for your child to be resilient, you will want to know the traits that are associated with success despite learning challenges. There is a growing body of research that suggests that certain character traits can be more predictive of academic success than intelligence, which has historically been the number-one predictor. The good news is that parents and teachers can help develop these success traits. It's not an all-or-nothing proposition, in which some kids are born with personality traits that help learning and some are not. The fact is, if you can change a child's mindset about her challenges, then you can see progress toward overcoming them.

Self-Awareness

Self-advocacy and resilience start with self-awareness. You will want to help educate your child about the nature of her challenges so she has an understanding that she may have to work harder than other children in certain areas. The more self-aware she is about her learning and behavioral strengths and weaknesses, the better equipped she will be to ask for help, be proactive, and seek out needed resources. Have frequent conversations with your child about how every child learns differently and has her own strengths and weaknesses. Talk about your own challenges to bring home the message. Look online for profiles of famous people with disabilities or challenges and discuss their resiliency. The more you and your child know about her challenges and ways to overcome them, the more comfortable she will feel seeking the help she needs.



The Frostig Center has a guide for parents about "success attributes" as well as practical tips for supporting your child's resilience at *http://frostig.org/our-research/ldsuccess-predictors*.

Persistence and Grit

Research in the psychology of learning is burgeoning in the field of positive psychology. This means that instead of studying all the things that can go wrong in learning and development, studies are focused on positive traits that help people learn and grow in almost any circumstance. One such trait is optimism. Optimistic people tend to recover quickly from setbacks, live longer and happier lives, and embrace challenges rather than avoid them. Having positive well-being allows for more positive learning opportunities and more satisfaction.



You can learn more about positive psychology and the study of happiness at the University of Pennsylvania's Authentic Happiness website at

www.authentichappiness.sas.upenn.edu. You and your child can take surveys to find out your core strengths and learn ways to integrate these strengths into your day for positive outcomes.

Within the positive-psychology movement, there are certain traits that are particularly related to school success. Researcher Angela Duckworth studies the effects of persistence and motivation to succeed, a trait she calls "grit." Students with grit stick with goals over long periods of time, even in the face of failure and adversity. They have an overwhelming stamina to reach their goals and do not give up. Studies have found grit to be more important than intelligence in predicting school achievement and finishing college. This means that even with learning and executive functioning challenges, children and adolescents with grit can succeed. They just can't give up on themselves.



Your child can take the "Grit Scale" to gauge perseverance and passion for achieving goals at www.sas.upenn.edu/~duckwort/gritscale.htm.

Emotional Support

Having executive functioning difficulties is frustrating because even despite best efforts, there is room for failure. Children and adolescents who overcome failure, in addition to having personality traits such as "grit," also make use of support systems. Asking for and accepting help is one of the most important traits for academic success. Kids who reach out to teachers and take advantage of office hours, tutorials, and extra help from parents and professionals are more likely to succeed. This means that your child needs to understand that asking for help is okay, and that smart kids ask for help. Encourage your child to make use of the supports available to him.

Another way to promote positive outcomes is by seeking help to manage emotional reactions to challenges and failures. Children who have at least one supportive adult in their lives tend to do better on all kinds of life outcomes — school, work, relationships, etc. The more supportive the adults in their lives, the better. Coping with learning and executive functioning challenges is not easy, and being able to talk with someone about how to cope can be very helpful. This person does not necessarily need to be a trained therapist, just a supportive, nonjudgmental, and encouraging individual. Of course, some children and adolescents can benefit from a therapeutic professional as well. If you think of a challenge you had in your life and how you overcame it, you are likely to be able to think of several people who helped you get through it. Children and adolescents need emotional support just as much, if not more, than adults, since they may not have the skills to process and understand their challenges. They may just feel like a "bad kid" or "stupid." They may not have a toolkit of coping strategies to use in difficult times, so parents and other caring adults serve an important role in providing these tools.

Mindset

Having a growth mindset is one of the best ways to be successful and to avoid the pitfalls of perfectionism. Researcher Carol Dweck has pioneered a number of studies that show that they way you think about your abilities affects your actual performance. She divides these mindsets into "growth" and "fixed." A "growth mindset" is based on the belief that talents can be developed and that great abilities are built over time. It allows room for, if not emphasizes, the idea that mistakes are inherent in learning. Perfectionists tend to not have this mindset naturally — they think that success should show up on its own, before any learning takes place. It's about immediate and effortless perfection. Perfectionists tend to have a "fixed mindset" in which you believe your talents and abilities are set in stone — either you have them or you don't. In that case, you have to prove things to yourself over and over again, and are constantly trying to look smart and talented without effort or mistakes. Dweck did a study where she primed the kids for a growth mindset (before a math test, they studied mathematicians who didn't have natural talent but became great) or a fixed mindset (before the math test, they studied mathematicians who were "naturally" talented). The kids primed for a growth mindset did better, even though they had the same skills as the fixed-mindset kids.



Carol Dweck has a program for parents, educators, and students that teaches how to develop a growth mindset at *www.mindsetworks.com*. While this is a paid program, there is also a free trial for first-time users.

Dweck and other researchers have demonstrated that talents and abilities are learned and can be modified with effort. Practical applications for parents include:

- Have a growth mindset about your child's abilities, and share stories of people who worked hard to become experts at a task or talent. Share your own stories of how you improved with practice.
- Praise effort, not ability. Instead of "You are so smart in math!" (implication: you have to demonstrate that you are so smart in math so that you don't make mistakes), say "Look how hard you are working on those math problems!" (implication: effort pays off, and you can grow your math skills).
- Focus on your child's personal best rather than being the best in the class. Also, don't let your child compare herself to someone who has been doing a task for a long time. Kids sometimes say things like "You're a better artist, you draw it." That inappropriate yardstick will set up a perfectionist to feel like a failure at age eight. You might respond with "I have been practicing how to draw for a long time. It's your turn to practice!"

The 1:5 Rule

Children and adolescents with executive functioning difficulties are constantly being given corrective feedback. Examples of corrective feedback include "Don't forget your homework" and "You need to check that math problem again." Positive feedback would be something like "Good job remembering your homework today" or "I like how you checked your work on that math problem to find errors." Even when corrective feedback is given in a positive tone, the child will only hear that she isn't doing things quite right, or she hasn't done quite enough to meet a standard. This can wear on a child's selfesteem, self-confidence, and optimism. Just imagine if you went to your job every day and someone was constantly redirecting you to do things differently!

This is why parents need to keep in mind the ratio of positive feedback to negative or corrective feedback. A general rule of thumb is 1:5 — for every one comment that is corrective or negative, you should make five positive comments. This sounds easy to do, but when you take a step back, you may find that you are inadvertently doing the reverse. Take some data and see where you are in your own ratio. Every time you make a positive comment, put a small item such as a penny or paperclip in your right pocket. Every time you make a corrective comment, put a small item in your left pocket. Or you can make tally marks on paper, or put rubber bands on your wrists — any way you want to track the ratio is fine. Just look at the end of a few hours to see how you are balancing out. If you are not at a 1:5 corrective-to-positive ratio, make it a point to make more positive comments about your child's performance, however small, to tip the balance in the right direction. Keeping positive in parenting a child with executive functioning challenges can be difficult but well worth it. You will be a happier parent and your child will be a happier child. Positive parent-child relationships set the stage for learning together, growing, and enjoying each other.

APPENDIX Checklists for Supporting the "Big Ten" Executive Functions

This appendix is provided for parents to use as a "cheat sheet" for helping your child or adolescent with each of the "Big Ten" Executive Functions. The strategies from the book are organized into checklists for you to use as you target each skill area.

Strategies for Task Initiation

- Provide transition prompts, or "heads up" statements before your child is expected to start a new task.
- Use visual aids, such as a timer, to show young children how long they have before they need to begin a new task.
- Teach language concepts such as "first-then," "first-next-then," "before-after" to young children so children can understand transitions.
- For young children or children with more severe transition impairments, use visual supports for transitions by showing children pictures or photographs of the next task they are expected to do.
- Give specific praise when your child successfully transitions to a new task.
- Consider setting up a tangible reward system, such as a sticker chart to reward your child when she does the task you ask her to do.
- Encourage your child to picture what it will look like to be done with a task and think about the positive emotions he will feel when it is done.
- Make sure your child knows how to do a task before assuming it is a problem with task initiation.
- Break down bigger tasks into more manageable smaller tasks.
- Allow your child some choice in what task she can do first.
- Teach goal-setting for completing tasks and help your child reflect on what worked and what didn't for completing the task.
- Ensure your child has a consistent homework routine by designating a homework space free of technological distractions, and designating a time that homework will be completed.

- Teach your child or adolescent about why the procrastination cycle is so powerful (to protect your ego).
- Teach your child or adolescent positive self-talk for task initiation (e.g., Instead of "I'll never finish this essay" say, "I will start on the topic sentence and see how it goes.").
- Collaborate with your child or adolescent about rules about social media and technology use during homework time (e.g., use only as a break, no Internet until homework is done, homework with computer use should be done in a common room, set up a tech-free zone for homework, etc.).

Strategies for Strengthening Response Inhibition

- Encourage children who read impulsively and make frequent mistakes to read out loud to catch their errors.
- Teach self-control using fun games such as Red Light-Green Light or Simon Says.
- Look for your child's warning signs for unwanted impulsive behavior and intervene early with a desired behavior or a coping strategy.
- Explicitly teach your child what you want him to do (e.g., "Wait your turn") instead of just saying what you don't want him to do (e.g., "Don't interrupt me.").
- "Catch" your child when he is acting appropriately (e.g., being patient, asking permission to use something, waiting his turn) and praise him immediately.
- Look for patterns of mistakes (e.g., adding instead of subtracting, not using punctuation in writing) in your child's schoolwork and talk with your child's teachers about strategies to help with that type of mistake.
- Teach sequences, or learning routines that your child can use to check her own work for mistakes.
- For homework assignments, teach your child how to read directions thoroughly. Talk it out with her to ensure she knows all of the steps involved.
- Teach your child color-coding and highlighting strategies to draw attention to important information in worksheets, homework, or reading assignments.
Focus Strategies

- Explicitly teach your child what "focus" looks like by telling him what behaviors you see when he is focused (e.g., eyes on work, feet and body still, etc.).
- To teach self-regulation of focus, consider using a timer at random intervals and when the timer goes off, have your child take data on whether or not she was focused.
- When your child has several tasks to complete, allow your child some choice in what he has to focus on first.
- Encourage your child to focus on one task at a time. Share the research with him that "multitasking" affects learning and grades in a negative way.
- Set up ground rules about media-free study time. Use media as a break, rather than have it available as an ongoing source of distraction.
- Turn off the TV during study or homework time. Even background TV can deflect focus.
- Limit music when your child has to focus on something cognitively challenging. If she insists on having music, have the music be without vocals.
- Encourage and teach your child mindfulness the practice of focusing on one thing for a period of time, whether it be on the breath, a mantra, or a visualization.

Time Management Strategies

- To facilitate good time management when getting ready to leave the house, help your child visualize what "ready" looks like.
- Encourage your child to conjure up his "ready" image before you ask him to get ready.
- For younger children, you may want to take a photograph of what "ready" looks like and reference it the next time you ask her to get ready.
- Teach your child to think in categories of what he needs to be ready instead of in checklists. Categories may include personal hygiene, food, school supplies, personal items, and afterschool activities.
- Encourage your child to get items needed for the next day ready to go the night before.
- To keep your child from getting distracted during meals, enforce a ground rule that there are no toys or electronics at the table.
- Have your child make predictions about how long each homework task will take and check in afterward to see how long it actually took. Discuss the patterns you see with your child.
- Have your child use an analog clock rather than a digital clock at his homework area. You can have your child put a Post-it on the time he needs to work until so he can visualize and begin to have a better sense of passing time.
- Help your child break big tasks into manageable parts and estimate how long each part will take.
- Some children will prefer a "beat the clock" game in which a kitchen timer is set and they work until the timer goes off and evaluate how far they got.

- Teach your child how to use a planner, whether it be a written one or a technological one.
- Post a family calendar and refer to it to teach planning and time management skills.

Strategies for Boosting Working-Memory

- Have your child repeat back directions to you to check for understanding.
- Shorten complex directions by providing each step one at a time.
- Teach your child to write down the steps in lengthy directions, either on paper or in an electronic device.
- Encourage exercise and mindfulness practices, both of which improve memory.
- Prime your child's memory by telling her what to listen for before you give a direction or information.
- Teach memory strategies such as "chunking" information (e.g., thinking of information in categories rather than individually), mnemonics, and associations (clever ways to remember information).
- Help your child remember better by encouraging multisensory studying techniques, such as pairing visual and auditory information together.
- For rote memorization, teach your child how to use flashcards or online games such as Quizlet that will build recall, not just recognition.
- Encourage your child to make a study guide by reviewing his notes, textbooks, and supplementary materials and teach him how to pull out important concepts.
- Teach the memory strategy of elaboration, which is linking new information to something she already knows.

Strategies for Improving Flexibility

- Introduce the concept of "rebooting" with your child when he gets "stuck" on an ineffective strategy for solving a problem or is fixated on an idea about how things should be done. Encourage him to take a break and "reboot."
- Teach calming strategies your child can use during "reboot" breaks, such as deep breathing, taking a short walk, doing a mindfulness activity, listening to a favorite song, etc.
- Teach your child feeling vocabulary, and help him label his feelings when he is stuck.
- Teach "self-talk" and "thought-stopping" techniques for when your child gets stuck. For example, change "should" statements to "sometimes" statements.
- Read stories about children who are flexible thinkers and discuss them with your child.
- For children who get upset when there is a change, provide anticipatory guidance or "heads up" if there is a known change in schedule so they can mentally prepare for it.
- Make small, manageable changes and teach your child how to cope with them. This will prepare him for bigger changes.
- If your child has a meltdown about a change or wasn't able to do things her way, calm her down and then later discuss the event, the feelings, and what she could do differently next time.

Self-Regulation Strategies

- In reading, teach your child to visualize what she is reading while she is reading. She might picture it as a movie, or draw what she read, for example. If she can't picture it, she may not have read correctly or remembered what she read.
- Teach your child how to make personal connections to what he has read. Older children can be encouraged to make connections between other things they have read or events in the world. You can have your child write down his connections or tell them to you.
- Teach your child to ask questions about what they want to learn and the purpose of reading before they read to help them focus.
- Your child can also ask clarifying questions during the reading process, either by writing them down or by having a discussion with you.
- For younger children, encourage them to make predictions about what will happen next in the book. Teach them how to look for clues about what is to come and make guesses together and check your guesses.
- Teach good pre-writing strategies by discussing the topic first. Ask your child what she already knows about the topic, questions she may have, and ideas for writing. From there, you can teach her how to make an outline, or encourage her to create a graphic organizer.
- To counteract "writer's block," teach your child to do a pre-writing activity called "mental contrasting," in which the child writes about the process she will undergo when writing. Then, she develops a plan for overcoming any obstacles for completing the writing task.

- Ask your child's teacher for examples of model writing in the genre in which your child has to write (e.g., a book report, a persuasive essay, a compare/contrast paper). Go over the core features of the genre and help your child understand the parts he will have to do.
- Ask your child's teacher if there are rubrics for written work. This way you and your child will know what aspects of writing are being focused on and what he will eventually be graded on. This gives structure and a guideline for the writing piece.
- Teach your child the organizational strategy of putting writing ideas on cards and then physically organizing them into groups by theme to develop main ideas connected to a thesis.
- Practice basic math facts in a fun way, such as online games, apps, and making math musical.
- Help your child break down a math problem into manageable steps and emphasize and discuss each step as you go through it.
- Teach problem-solving sequences that help kids "talk through" the steps needed to do a problem. One such sequence is the "Understand, plan, do, and check" sequence.
- Utilize online learning tools targeted to math concepts that your child is struggling with.
- Understand the role between play and self-regulation. Encourage your young child to engage in make-believe play and imaginative play. You may even make a "play plan" with your child and talk about the materials needed for the play and the roles that you will take on.

Teaching Emotional Self-Control

- Teach your child more than just basic feeling vocabulary (e.g., *sad*, *mad*, *happy*, *scared*). Teach the range of emotions and nuanced emotion words as well (e.g., *annoyed* versus *furious*).
- Model emotional regulation by labeling your own feelings out loud and how you will cope with them.
- Teach feeling vocabulary through books by discussing the feelings the characters had and asking your child to make connections to his own experiences.
- When you see your child experiencing an emotion, you can help build awareness of feelings by labeling it for him. Using the "notice and explore" technique, you can gently help your child understand what he is feeling (e.g., "I noticed that when you couldn't get a cookie you tore up my papers. I am wondering if you might be frustrated, disappointed, or angry. Can you tell me more about what you are thinking about?").
- If your child acts out when experiencing a strong emotion, label it, validate it, then provide a clear direction about what she should do instead of the negative behavior.
- If your child is having an outburst, model calmness and use a firm and confident voice to correct the behavior.
- Check in frequently with your child about how she is feeling. You may want to track feelings and chart them together to build awareness of the connections among events, thoughts, feelings, and behaviors.
- Teach family rules such as being safe, responsible, and respectful and remind your child of the rule when it is broken. Also, you can praise you child when she manages her emotions well and does a

behavior that follows the family rule. This will help her become more aware of her feelings and behavior.

- Know your child's "triggers" or predictors for emotional or behavioral reactions. When you see a trigger, try the notice and explore technique and encourage a coping strategy to ward off a full-blown reaction.
- Punishment for inappropriate behavior should be a natural consequence, not arbitrary.

Techniques for Teaching Task Completion

- For short-term tasks, encourage your child to picture the end result of doing the task and the positive emotion that may be attached to it.
- Present the idea of chores as something that is done to show respect for your family and pride in your responsibility. Provide rationales for each chore.
- Provide a visual of all the chores for each family member and give your child or children some choice in which ones they would like to be responsible for.
- Make sure your child can do a chore independently, or teach her the steps needed to do it.
- Try to make a game out of chores, or brainstorm ways to make chores less mundane with your child or adolescent.
- Discuss the quality expectation of chores before asking your kids to complete them.
- o Break apart big chores into a series of smaller parts.
- Consider using a rewards chart for successful chore completion.
- Hold consistent expectations about when, where, and how homework is done in your household.
- Designate a homework time based on your child's energy level and rhythms.
- Set up a work area for your child that is not distracting and encourage or enforce that homework be completed in that area. The area should be free of TV and technology.
- Make a plan about how homework time will be spent by looking over what your child has to do that evening and what is "on deck"

and together come up with the order of the tasks and time estimations. Reflect on the homework process when it is completed.

- You may need to help your child schedule breaks or mini-rewards during lengthy homework sessions.
- Create goal charts with your child to track success. You may build in rewards for when he reaches his goals. Rewards do not have to be purchased, they can be extension of privileges, for example.
- Break long reading assignments into smaller, more manageable parts and make a reading schedule together.
- When teachers assign a certain amount of time your child must read per night, create a reading log or chart that your child can mark when he finishes his reading session.
- Explore modifications and accommodations that may be available to your child, such as getting reading assignments in advance or downloading an audiobook version for your child to listen to and follow along in the book.
- For long-term projects, help your child see the long view by taking each task and putting it on a calendar with a series of mini due dates.

Supporting Organization Skills

- Teach your child the mantra "Everything has a home" for remembering to put belongings in their proper place.
- Use labels or pictures of items as visual reminders of where items belong.
- Designate a specific daily time where your child is to "de-clutter" a space.
- Help your child with larger de-cluttering projects by teaching them how to get rid of things in a systematic way (e.g., sorting items into three baskets — throw away, give away, and store).
- Apply the "Everything has a home" technique for backpacks as well. Help your child designate spaces in the backpack for certain items.
- Consider getting a second set of textbooks to keep at home so your child does not have to remember which textbook to bring home each day.
- Set a backpack cleaning routine, perhaps when your child first comes home from school. Ask him questions about where things go and his system for filing rather than organizing it for him.
- Help your child come up with a system for filing school papers. Ask questions about what her system is so you can help her streamline it. Help your child make decisions about which papers she needs to keep and which can be recycled.
- Help your child color-code each subject (e.g., math, English, science) and use that color for all the materials related to that subject (e.g., book covers, folders, index cards, Post-its).
- For homework papers, help your child make a "do-done" folder, where they put homework they have to do on one side and completed homework on the other.

- Encourage the use of a planner. Help your child find the planner that best suits her needs, though one that has a week or month at a glance function is preferred over a daily one so she can see what is coming up soon. Frequently check in to see if your child is using her planner and enlist the help of her teacher or teachers, to check as well, if possible.
- To help your child remember core items she always needs, have a "home" for these items and help your child make a short checklist of items needed every day (e.g., phone, keys, wallet).
- To remember items that your child doesn't need every day, encourage him to take a mental picture of what he needs by category (e.g., sports equipment, school items, food items) and compare it with what he has actually gathered to take with him.
- Teach your child to "Do the spin" after she leaves a space and check for items she would have otherwise forgotten.

Acknowledgments

This book would not be finished were it not for my amazing support network. My husband, Steven, was tremendous in encouraging me to keep going and freeing up writing time for me so it could get done. There were times I didn't think it was possible to finish, and your encouragement got me through! Toward the end, Grandma saved the day — special thanks to my mom, Ann, for coming out to California to watch your granddaughter while I finished up the book. I appreciate you entertaining our little one for many, many hours while I worked on the book. I hope you enjoyed your bonding time!

A special thank-you also to the fans of my Facebook page for the *Notes from the School Psychologist* blog. Your ideas inspired me when I was uninspired, and kept me going! Thanks for all your sage advice and wisdom, and for sharing so many wonderful resources with me as I set out on the ultimate journey in executive functioning — writing this book!

A special thank you as well to Angela Chen and Charlene Sum for their great research skills and support of all my executive functioning projects. Copyright © 2014 Simon and Schuster All rights reserved.

This book, or parts thereof, may not be reproduced in any form without permission from the publisher; exceptions are made for brief excerpts used in published reviews.

An Everything® Series Book. Everything® and everything.com® are registered trademarks of F+W Media, Inc.

> Published by Adams Media, an imprint of Simon & Schuster, Inc. 57 Littlefield Street, Avon, MA 02322 U.S.A. www.adamsmedia.com

> > eISBN 10: 1-4405-6686-0 eISBN 13: 978-1-4405-6686-8

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

Branstetter, Rebecca.

The everything parent's guide to children with executive functioning disorder / Rebecca Branstetter, PhD.

pages cm

Includes bibliographical references and index.

ISBN 978-1-4405-6685-1 (alk. paper) – ISBN 1-4405-6685-2 (alk. paper) – ISBN 978-1-4405-6686-8 (ebook) – ISBN 1-4405-6686-0 (ebook)

Self-control in children. 2. Executive functions (Neuropsychology) 3. Child development.
Child psychology. I. Title.

BF723.S25B73 2013

649.152-dc23

2013031081

This book is intended as general information only, and should not be used to diagnose or treat any health condition. In light of the complex, individual, and specific nature of health problems, this book is not intended to replace professional medical advice. The ideas, procedures, and suggestions in this book are intended to supplement, not replace, the advice of a trained medical professional. Consult your physician before adopting any of the suggestions in this book, as well as about any condition that may require diagnosis or medical attention. The author and publisher disclaim any liability arising directly or indirectly from the use of this book.

We hope you enjoyed reading this Simon & Schuster ebook.

Get a FREE ebook when you join our mailing list. Plus, get updates on new releases, deals, recommended reads, and more from Simon & Schuster. Click below to sign up and see terms and conditions.

CLICK HERE TO SIGN UP

Already a subscriber? Provide your email again so we can register this ebook and send you more of what you like to read. You will continue to receive exclusive offers in your inbox.